SPAN DESIGN FOR ENTRY-TYPE EXCAVATIONS

by

BRENNAN DAVIS ALLAN LANG

B.A.Sc., The University of British Columbia, 1987

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF

THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF APPLIED SCIENCE

in

THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

Department of Mining and Mineral Process Engineering

We accept this thesis as conforming to the required standard

THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

October, 1994 © Brennan Davis Allan Lang, 1994 In presenting this thesis in partial fulfilment of the requirements for an advanced degree at the University of British Columbia, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for reference and study. I further agree that permission for extensive copying of this thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the head of my department or by his or her representatives. It is understood that copying or publication of this thesis for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

(Signature)

Department of Mining and Mineral Process Engineering

The University of British Columbia Vancouver, Canada

Date October 15, 1994

.

ABSTRACT

Underground entry-type excavations require higher factors of safety than do non-entry excavations yet not as high as those required for permanent underground structures. A review is made of underground excavation span design techniques and the conditions under which they can be applied. Shortcomings of these existing methods, as they are applied to cut and fill stopes and other entry-type excavations, are highlighted.

A design procedure specific to conditions found in entry-type mining is proposed. At the centre of the procedure is an empirical span design chart, called the "Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations", which provides a practical tool for mining engineers to design stable entry-type excavations. The development of this chart and its use as a design tool is a result of the statistical analysis of 172 stoping case histories collected at a large underground gold mine in northern Ontario.

The influence of artificial support in maintaining stability and increasing span is investigated. A report is given of a trial support program carried out at the same operation using a concentrated pattern of cable bolts to replace a post pillar in order to increase span.

ABSTRACT	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iii
LIST OF TABLES	₩i
LIST OF FIGURES	Vii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	x
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 BACKGROUND	1
1.2 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	3
2. THE DETOUR LAKE MINE	5
2.1 INTRODUCTION	5
2.2 GEOLOGY	5
2.2.1 Regional Geology	5
2.2.2 Orogeny	5
2.2.3 Mine Geology	6
2.2.5 Mine Coology	6
2.2.3.1 Autom Zones	6
2.2.5.2 Quarte Dones	7
2 3 MINING METHODS	7
2.3 1 Primary Development	7
2.3.1 MCF Stone Development	8
2.3.2 Drilling and Blasting	8
2.3.5 Drining and Diasting	8
2.3.5 Ground Support	9
2.3.5 Cround Support	9
2.3.5.2 Swelley Rockholts	9
2.3.5.2 Sweles Records	10
2.3.5.5 Cable Dotts	10
2.3.5.5 Steel Strans	10
2.3.6 Backfilling	11
3 REVIEW OF DESIGN METHODOLOGIES	. 24
3 1 LITERATURE REVIEW	. 24
3 1 1 Beam and Plate Failure	. 25
3.1.1.1 Beam Failure	. 25
3.1.1.2 Plate Failure	. 27
3.1.2 Voussoir Block Failure	. 27
3.1.2.1 Voussoir Beams	. 27
3 1 2 2 Voussoir Plates	. 30
3.1.3 Structurally Controlled Failure	. 32
3 1 3 1 Stereonet Analysis Techniques	. 32
5.1.5.1 Division a maryons 1 continguos	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.1.3.2 Computational Techniques	. 33
3.1.4 Chimney Failure	. 34
3.1.5 Rock Mass Failure	. 34
3.1.5.1 NGI-Q Rock Mass Classification System	. 35
3.1.5.2 CSIR Rock Mass Rating	. 36
3.1.5.3 Modified Q -Rating.	. 38
3.1.5.4 Mining Rock Mass Rating	. 38
3.1.5.5 Golder Crown Pillar Study Database	. 40
3.1.6 Stress Induced Failure	. 42
3.1.6.1 Limitations of Numerical Modeling	. 42
3.1.6.2 The Boundary Element Method	. 43
3.1.6.3 The Finite Element Method	. 45
3.1.6.4 The Distinct Element Method	. 45
3.2 SURVEY OF OTHER CUT AND FILL OPERATORS	. 46
3.3 DESIGN PHILOSOPHY	. 47
4. DATABASE	. 87
4.1 INTACT STRENGTH PROPERTIES	. 87
4.2 FABRIC ANALYSIS	. 88
4.2.1 Joint Orientation	. 88
4.2.2 Joint Roughness	. 89
4.2.3 Rock Strength	. 89
4.2.4 Joint Aperture	. 89
4 2 5 Joint Snacing	. 89
4 2 6 Joint Continuity	. 90
4 3 ROCK MASS CHARACTERIZATION	. 90
4.3.1 Main Zone	. 90
432 Talc Zone	. 90
4 3 3 Hangingwall Rock	. 91
4.4 STRESS DETERMINATION	. 91
4.5 MINING HISTORY	.91
5 NUMERICAL MODELING	. 126
5.1 THREE-DIMENSIONAL BEAP	. 126
5.2 NUMERICAL MODELS	. 127
5.2.1 Post Pillar Modeling.	. 127
5.2.2 Sill Pillar Modeling	. 129
5.2.3 Other Areas	. 131
6. SPAN DESIGN	. 143
6.1 DATABASE	. 143
6.1.1 Definition of Span	. 143
6.1.2 Definition of Stability	. 143
6.1.2.1 Stable Excavations	. 144
6.1.2.2 Potentially Unstable Excavations	. 144
6.1.2.3 Unstable Excavations	. 144
6.1.3 Detour Lake Mine Observations	. 144
6.2 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	. 145
6.2.1 Objective	. 145
6.2.2 Group Classification	. 145
6.3 LIMITATIONS OF THE EMPIRICAL DESIGN METHOD	. 149

6.3.2 State of Stress 140
0. <i>3.2</i> Date of Duess
6.4 COMPARISON WITH OTHER EMPIRICAL SPAN DESIGN METHODS 150
6.4.1 Comparison to RMR Data
6.4.2 Comparison to NGI Data
6.4.3 Comparison to Golder Crown Pillar Data
6.5 INSTRUMENTATION AND OBSERVATION
6.5.1 Instrumentation to Determine Instability
6.5.2 Visual Monitoring of Ground Conditions
6.6 CONCLUSIONS 152
7 INTELLIENCE OF COOLIND SUDDOPT ON SDAN DESIGN
7. INFLUENCE OF OROUND SUFFORT ON SPAIN DESIGN
7.1 INTRODUCTION
7.2 KET-BLOCK SUPPORT
7.3 L Cable Bolts 187
7.3.1 Cable Bolt Modifications and Accessories
7.3.2 Cable Bolt Support Design
7.4 POST PILLARS
7.5 CABLE BOLT PILLAR
7.5 1 Location of Test
7.5.2 Geometry of Post Pillar 941
7.5.2 Estimate of Pillar Strength 191
7.5.4 Estimate of State of Stress in Pillar
7.5.5 Description of the Rock Mass
7.5.6 Cable Bolt Support Implementation
7.5.6.1 Support Design
7.5.6.2 Cable Bolt Installation
7.5.7 Monitoring Instrumentation
7.5.8 Results of Monitoring
7.5.8.1 Visual Monitoring194
7.5.8.2 Instrumentation
7.5.9 Summary of Cable Bolt Pillar Support Trial
8. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
8.1 CONCLUSIONS
8.2 RECOMMENDATIONS
BIBLIOGRAPHY
APPENDIX A: SURVEY OF CANADIAN CUT AND FILL MINES

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1	Drilling and Loading Specifications for Cut and Fill Breasting	12
Table 2.2	Technical Specifications of Mechanically Anchored Rockbolts	
Table 2.3	Technical Specifications of Swellex Bolts	13
Table 2.4	Detour Lake Mine Backfill Properties	
	•	
Table 3.1	NGI - Q Classification System Ratings for Individual Parameters	50
Table 3.2	Excavation Support Ratios	51
Table 3.3	Geomechanics Classification of Rock Masses	
Table 3.4	Geomechanics Classification Guide for Excavation and Support in Rock Tunnels	
Table 3.5	Mining Rock Mass Rating System Adjustments	54
Table 3.6	Crown Pillar Study Data	55
Table 3.7	Span Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines	56
Table 3.8	Post Pillar Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines	
Table 3.9	Sill Pillar Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines	56
Table 3.10	Cable Bolt Support Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines	56
Table 4.1	Summary of Intact Rock Strength Characteristics	93
Table 4.2	UBC Unconfined Compressive Strength Test Results - Talc Zone	94
Table 4.3	Detour Lake Mine - Rock Properties	94
Table 4.4	Approximate Classification of Rock Strength Based on Hardness	95
Table 4.5	Joint Aperture Classification	95
Table 4.6	Rock Mass Classification Detour Lake Mine Main Zone	96
Table 4.7	Rock Mass Classification - Detour Lake Mine Talc Zone	97
Table 4.8	Typical CSIR Rock Mass Rating at Detour Lake Mine	
Table 5.1	Major and Minor Principal Stresses in Crown and Sill Pillars	132
Table 6.1	Raw Data - Detour Lake Mine	154
Table 6.2	Corrected Data - Detour Lake Mine	158
Table 6.3(a) Statistical Summary of Raw Data	162
Table 6.3(b) Statistical Summary of Corrected Data	162
Table 6.4	Mahalanobis Distance and Group Classification Probabilities	163
Table 7 1	941 Post Pillar Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating	197
Table 7.1	Main Zone Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating	
Table 7 2	Tale Zone Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating	197
	Taile Zone Goundeniando Took muss taunity	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 Location Map - Detour Lake Mine	14
Figure 2.2 Plan View of Lithologic Units - Detour Lake Mine	15
Figure 2.3 Structural Geology Model - Detour Lake Mine	16
Figure 2.4 Plan View of Ore Zones - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 2.5 Longitudinal Section of Main Zone - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 2.6 Main Zone Hangingwall Contact - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 2.7 Primary Development - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 2.8 Mechanized Cut and Fill Stope Development Schematic View	
Figure 2.9 Cut and Fill Breast Drilling and Loading - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 2.10 Backfill Grain Size Distribution - Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 3.1 Underground Roof Failure Mechanisms	
Figure 3.2 Beam Failure Mechanisms.	
Figure 3.3 Plate Failure	
Figure 3.4 Voussoir Block Theory	60
Figure 3.5 Voussoir Arch Failure Modes	61
Figure 3.6 Voussoir Plate Failure Modes	62
Figure 3.7 Wedge Failure	63
Figure 3.8 Stereonet Analysis of Wedge Failures in Back	64
Figure 3.9 Stereonet Analysis of Wedge Failure in Walls	65
Figure 3.10 UNWEDGE Analysis of Wedge Failure	66
Figure 3.11 Chimney Failure	67
Figure 3.12 Progressive Rock Mass Failure	68
Figure 3.13 Relationship Between the NGI-Q and Equivalent Dimension De	69
Figure 3.14 Relationship Between the NGI-Q and Span for Temporary Mine Openings	
Figure 3.15 Relationship Between Span, RMR, and Stand-up Time	71
Figure 3.16 Comparison of Span Versus Stand-up Time for NGI and RMR Data	72
Figure 3.17 Variation of Rock Load as a Function of Span	73
Figure 3.18 Variation of Rock Load Height as a Function of Span	74
Figure 3.19 Modified Stability Graph	75
Figure 3.20 Mining Rock Mass Rating Versus Hydraulic Radius	76
Figure 3.21 Scaled Span Versus Rock Mass Rating	
Figure 3.22 Crown Pillar Study Data Analyzed in Terms of Span	
Figure 3.23 Stress Induced Failure in Pillars	
Figure 3.24 The Boundary Element Method - 2D	80
Figure 3.25 EXAMINE-2D Output - Detour Lake Mine	81
Figure 3.26 BEAP-3D Output - Detour Lake Mine	82
Figure 3.27 The Finite Element Method - 2D	83
Figure 3.28 The Distinct Element Method - 2D	
Figure 3.29 Span Versus Rock Mass Rating at Other Canadian Operations	85
Figure 3.30 Span Design Methodology at Detour Lake Mine	
Figure 4.1 Detour Lake Mine UCS Testing - Main Zone and Talc Zone	
Figure 4.2 Detour Lake Mine - UCS Testing of Hangingwall Mafic Rock	100
Figure 4.3 Detour Lake Mine - UCS Testing by UBC of Main Zone and Talc Zone	101
Figure 4.4 Detour Lake Mine - UCS Testing by UBC of Hangingwall Mafic Rock	102
Figure 4.5 Detour Lake Mine - UCS Testing Summary	103
Figure 4.6 Geotechnical Mapping Form	104
Figure 4.7 Pole Plots from Fabric Mapping	105

Figure 4.8 Pole Plots from Fabric Mapping	106
Figure 4.9 Contours of Pole Plots - DLM Mapping	107
Figure 4.10 Contours of Pole Plots - DLM Mapping	108
Figure 4.11 Contours of Pole Plots - DLM Mapping	109
Figure 4.12 Contours of Pole Plots - DLM Mapping	110
Figure 4.13 Contours of Pole Plots - All Structures in Main Zone and Talc Zone	111
Figure 4.14 Typical Roughness Profiles for JRC Ranges	112
Figure 4.15 Fabric Mapping - Joint Roughness Frequency and Rock Hardness Frequency	113
Figure 4.16 Fabric Mapping - Joint Aperture and Spacing	114
Figure 4.17 Fabric Mapping - Joint Continuity and Ends Visible	115
Figure 4.18 Rock Mass Classification Form	116
Figure 4.19 In-Situ Stresses in the Canadian Shield	117
Figure 4.20 260 Sill Pillar Stress Monitoring	118
Figure 4.21 360 and 460 Sill Pillar Stress Monitoring	119
Figure 4.22 Surface Crown Pillar and 560 Sill Pillar Stress Monitoring	120
Figure 4.23 Detour Lake Mine Production Schedule	121
Figure 5.1 Post Pillar 941 BEAP-3D Model Geometry	133
Figure 5.2 Post Pillar 941 - Major and Minor Principal Stresses at Mid-Height of Pillar	134
Figure 5.3 Post Pillart 941 - 15 m Height Major and Minor Principal Stresses at Mid-Height	135
Figure 5.4 Post Pillar 941 BEAP-3D Pillar Stress Versus Pillar Height	136
Figure 5.5 Detour Lake Mine BEAP-3D Model Geometry	137
Figure 5.6 Principal Stresses on Excavation Boundaries Detour Lake Mine	138
Figure 5.7 Principal Stresses in Crown Pillar - Detour Lake Mine.	139
Figure 5.8 Principal Stresses in 260 Sill Pillar of Detour Lake Mine	140
Figure 5.9 Principal Stresses in 360 Sill Pillar of Detour Lake Mine	141
Figure 5.10 Principal Stresses Between Attack Ramps of 360 Stope	142
Figure 6.1 Span Definition	166
Figure 6.2 Raw Database - Detour Lake Mine	167
Figure 6.3 Corrected Database - Detour Lake Mine	168
Figure 6.4 Bivariate Ellipses on Corrected Data	169
Figure 6.5 Data Density Contours by Group	170
Figure 6.6 Data Density Contours of All Data	171
Figure 6.7 Data Distribution Probability Plots by Group	172
Figure 6.8 Data Distribution Dot Plots by Group	173
Figure 6.9 Statistical Classification of Data Into Three Populations	174
Figure 6.10 Original Group Classification Lines	175
Figure 6.11 Modified Group Classification Lines	176
Figure 6.12 Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations	17 7
Figure 6.13 Stability Probability Graph	178
Figure 6.14 Comparison of Bieniawski Data to Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations	179
Figure 6.15 Comparison of Stable-Unstable Boundary Modified Bieniawski Curve	180
Figure 6.16 Comparison of NGI Span Design Curves to Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations	181
Figure 6.17 Comparison of Golder Crown Pillar Data to Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations	182
Figure 6.18 Ground Movement Monitor	183
Figure 6.19 Typical GMM Response in Unstable Ground	184
Figure 6.20 Mine Spider Ground Monitoring Device	185
Figure 7.1 Bolt Factor Design Chart	198
Figure 7.2 Effect of Support on the RMR Classification Value	199

Figure 7.3	Key Block Support Using Rockbolts	200
Figure 7.4	Pre-Support of Cut and Fill Stopes Using Grouted Cable Bolts	201
Figure 7.5	Water: Cement Ratio Versus Grout Strength and Pull-out Strength	202
Figure 7.6	Typical Cable Bolt Grouting Arrangement for Up-Holes	203
Figure 7.7	Strength Components of a Grouted Cable Bolt System	204
Figure 7.8	A Summary of the Development of Cable Bolt Configurations	205
Figure 7.9	Pull-out Strengths for Various Cable Bolt Configurations and Embedment Lengths	206
Figure 7.10	Design Chart for Cable Bolt Density	207
Figure 7.11	Typical Cut and Fill Stope Layout Using Post Pillars	208
Figure 7.12	Progressive Rock Mass Failure	209
Figure 7.13	Vertical Stress in a Post Pillar Versus Pillar Height	210
Figure 7.14	Schematic Cross Section of a Post Pillar Cut and Fill Stope at Detour Lake Mine	211
Figure 7.15	Location of Cable Bolt Support Trial	212
Figure 7.16	Post Pillar 941 Plan Profiles	213
Figure 7.17	Pillar Strength Versus Width: Height Ratio for Different Rock Masses	214
Figure 7.18	Stereonet Projection of Structure Mapped Around Pillar 941	215
Figure 7.19	Schematic Cross Section - Location of Instrumentation	216
Figure 7.20	Photographs of Cable Bolts and Post Pillar 941 Prior to Pillar Blast	217
Figure 7.21	Triple Anchor Wireflex Extensometer Monitoring Heads	218
Figure 7.22	Ground Movement Monitor (GMM) Measurement of Back Displacement	219
Figure 7.23	Footwall Stress Change Monitoring	220
Figure 7.24	Cable Bolt Load Monitoring - Long Term Monitoring	221
Figure 7.25	Cable Bolt Load Monitoring - First 24 Hours	222
Figure 7.26	Tensmeg Strain Gauge Load Calibration Curve	223
Figure 7.27	Extensometer Monitoring of Back Displacement	224
Figure 7.28	Effect of Cable Bolt and Post Pillar Support on Span	225

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to extend his sincere appreciation to Dr. Rimas Pakalnis for his valuable guidance and comments during the research and preparation of this thesis. Special thanks must be given to the management of Detour Lake Mine for co-sponsoring this research and particularly to Mr. Jack MacRory, Mr. Ron Moran, and Mr. Ken Cook for their valuable assistance. Appreciation is also extended to Dr. Somchet Vongpaisal and CANMET for agreeing to co-sponsor this research. Finally, thank-you to my wife Polly for her patience, understanding, and encouragement over the past several years.

1. INTRODUCTION

In 1989, Placer Dome Inc.'s Detour Lake Mine undertook a major research focus in developing "Design Guidelines for Cut and Fill Stopes" in conjunction with CANMET. These guidelines make specific reference to optimum stope dimensioning, ground support, mine sequencing, and pillar extraction. This thesis will focus on the span design portion of this research project and the role that support can have in increasing the allowable span of entry-type excavations in general.

In designing spans for entry-type excavations, there are two limiting constraints which influence the design. First, the nature of entry-type mining is such that workers are exposed to freshly blasted ground, unlike non-entry stopes. Therefore, higher safety factors are required for the design of entry-type stope spans. Secondly, profitable mining often demands the maximum extraction of the ore, which is achieved by maximizing the spans between pillars. In addition, stope excavations are required for only a short duration and therefore the high safety factors which would be used for permanent underground civil engineering structures would be difficult to justify. This thesis will attempt to reconcile these conflicting design objectives by providing for the mining engineer a practical design tool developed specifically for spans in entry-type excavations.

1.1 BACKGROUND

In recent years, entry-type mining methods such as cut and fill, room and pillar, and shrinkage stoping have been replaced in many mining operations by lower cost, non-entry, bulk mining methods. In many mines, however, the nature of the orebody is such that more selective, entry-type mining methods are still desirable. In 1989, cut and fill stoping and other entry-type mining methods still accounted for 37.1% of the total tonnes of ore extracted from underground metal mines in Canada (CMJ, 1990). Over the last 50 years, Canadian mines have pioneered many innovations in cut and fill mining technology, including rock fill, cemented fill, undercut and fill, and post pillar cut and fill mining (Singh et al., 1980). This need for innovation will certainly continue as existing orebodies become depleted and mining reaches greater depths.

Improved design procedures developed particularly for entry-type mining methods can result in three major benefits for mining operations:

- improved worker safety;
- increased ore recovery; and
- reduced dilution.

In its presentation to the Provincial Inquiry into Ground Control and Emergency Preparedness in Ontario Mines in 1985, the Ontario Ministry of Labour provided statistics on mining related injuries over the twenty-two year period ending in 1984 (Stevenson, 1986). The statistics indicate that falls of ground are the single highest cause of death in the mining industry in Ontario. Two-thirds of these fatalities occur while scaling, drilling, or from falling pieces of loose. These categories are predominantly associated with work tasks at a freshly blasted face, as are encountered with-entry type mining methods. The trend towards bulk mining techniques, as well as mechanized scaling, bolting, and drilling in entry-type stopes is likely to reduce the accident frequency in coming years.

Improved design procedures and the use of alternative support measures can increase ore recovery in entry-type stopes. In cut and fill stopes for example, post pillars are commonly left in the ore as a means of support. This report will show how the use of cable bolts was successful in maintaining support in a cut and fill stope after the post pillar was mined out. In the future, the mining industry may face increasing social pressures to maximize extraction of the public resource they are licensed to exploit. Alternate support measures such as this may become more widespread if this is the case.

Improved excavation design, mining techniques, and support methods can contribute to reduced dilution in entry-type stopes. While dilution in entry-type stopes is usually lower compared to open stopes, in the event of large failures, considerable waste may have to mined before the stope can be rehabilitated.

There are no suitable methods for designing large open spans for entry-type stopes in jointed rock. Beam and plate theories, Voussoir block analysis, and numerical models which are described in Chapter 3, have been employed in the past. In general, however, they have been adopted from the field of civil engineering and are restricted by homogeneous, isotropic, and linear elastic assumptions about the rock mass. More recently, an empirical design method has been developed for the design of spans in non-entry stopes and has gained widespread acceptance in the mining industry in Canada. This method would not be suitable for entry-type mining methods, since the definition of stable in a cut and fill stope is much more conservative then what is considered stable in a longhole stope. Other empirical methods have been proposed as general purpose span design techniques for a range of excavations from temporary mine openings to nuclear power stations. In general, however, they have been derived from a database consisting primarily of civil engineering case histories which require long term stability and higher safety factors than those required for entry-type stoping.

1.2 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

The first phase of this research involved a questionnaire sent to underground cut and fill operators in Canada to determine what type of span and pillar design methods were being practiced in Canadian mines. From the returned questionnaires, it was evident that there is not a commonly accepted method used by mining engineers to design stable excavation spans. Undocumented rule-of-thumb approaches and past-practice plays a large part in the design procedure at most mines. The problem with these procedures is that the experience of mining one orebody is not readily transferable to other orebodies. The results of the questionnaire did suggest that an empirical design method which would quantify these rule-of-thumb approaches, would be the best design method for predicting conditions of stability under varying conditions of rock quality and stope geometry. Empirically based design methods are gaining increasingly widespread acceptance in the mining industry. Procedures have been developed for such areas as:

- open stope dimensioning;
- cable bolt support design;
- prediction of dilution in open stopes;
- prediction of stand-up time; and
- support requirements.

The second phase of the project involved collection of span, rock quality, and stability data from a large number of cut and fill stopes to establish the empirical database. Placer Dome Inc.'s Detour Lake Mine, as a co-sponsor of this research project, provided access to its operation for the purpose of gathering these measurements over the period from December, 1989 to March, 1992. In addition, the mine made available a large database of stope span, rock quality, and stability data gathered at the mine before the project began. This information has been compiled on a *Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations* which plots the design span versus rock mass rating. The data was analyzed statistically to define regions on the graph as stable, potentially unstable, or unstable. This graph provides for the mining engineer a practical means of designing stable spans for entry-type stopes. The design procedure recognizes the need for a comparatively low safety factor that is required for short-term underground excavations.

The role of support systems such as post pillars and cable bolts is assessed and their affect on span is studied. Post pillars have been used successfully at Detour Lake Mine and elsewhere to increase the overall span which can be mined before instability occurs. To achieve greater ore recovery and mining efficiency, the Detour Lake Mine sought to replace the support provided by the post pillar with cable bolt support. From a research perspective this work would provide a means of estimating the increase in span which can be made possible with artificial support. A trial support project undertaken by Detour Lake Mine and described in Chapter 7 demonstrated the effect of replacing a post pillar with a concentrated cable bolt pattern. It is intended that the empirical span design procedure proposed in this thesis be used as part of an integrated design philosophy which also combines analytical procedures, numerical modeling, and engineering judgment. This design approach as it is now practiced at Detour Lake Mine will be described in further detail in Chapter 3.

2. THE DETOUR LAKE MINE

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Placer Dome Inc.'s Detour Lake Mine (DLM) began production in 1984 as an 1800 tonne per day open pit gold mine (Figure 2.1). The pit reached an ultimate depth of 130 metres in 1987, at which time production commenced from underground operations. Mining is carried out using mechanized cut and fill, longhole, and captive cut and fill techniques. Approximately 80% of production at the time of this study came from mechanized cut and fill stopes, 10% from longhole, and 10% from captive cut and fill stopes. Productivity improvements and increased milling capacity have boosted the production rate to 2200 tonnes per day. Current ore reserves stand at approximately 6.0 million tonnes, sufficient for another 6.5 years of production. The orebody has been proven to a depth of 660 metres below surface and is open along strike at depth. The mine is serviced by an all-weather road from Cochrane, Ontario, and a gravel air strip at the site. Most employees commute by bus to the mine and work a schedule of seven days in and seven days out.

2.2 GEOLOGY

2.2.1 Regional Geology

The Detour Lake Mine is located on the northwest rim of the Abitibi greenstone belt, which hosts a series of Archean felsic, mafic, and ultramafic tuffs, flows, and intrusions, as well as volcaniclastic and chemical sediments (Miller, 1988). The deposit lies on the north limb of an east-west striking anticline. The lithologies strike on azimuth 070° to 080° and dip 60° to 80° north. Most of the ore discovered to date is located at or adjacent to the contact between mafic and ultramafic rocks.

The hangingwall rocks located to the north of a so-called chert horizon are iron rich mafic volcanics with increasing potassic alteration closer to the chert. The rocks to the south of the chert are magnesium rich mafic and ultramafics which have been identified as chloritic greenstone and talc-chlorite schist. Figure 2.2 is a plan view of the lithologic units associated with the Detour Lake Mine orebody.

2.2.2 Orogeny

The chert may have been formed as a mylonite zone, a chemical sediment, or a deformed felsic intrusive. Irrespective of its origin, the chert marker horizon occurs along a break in the stratigraphy that establishes the boundary between plastically deformed rocks to the south and brittly deformed rocks to the north. Overall, the mineralization appears to have developed in a wide fault zone that displays sinistral movement. Vertical movement is reverse, with the north block moving up relative to the south. This fault zone subsequently served as a conduit for mineralizing fluids.

The faulting was probably a response to the regional stress field in the vicinity of the Detour Lake Mine. The faulting strikes approximately 232° and dips 45°-60° north. This coincides with the major principal stress direction, which at DLM has a measured azimuth of 257° and an inclination of 32° north. In the brittle hangingwall rocks, the faulting is manifested as small-scale folds and flexures in the chert and quartz veins. In the plastically deformed footwall rocks, it results in small-scale prolate boudins. Figure 2.3 is a simplified geological model of the rock in the vicinity of Detour Lake Mine illustrating the direction of shearing relative to the major principal stress direction.

2.2.3 Mine Geology

There are three interrelated gold bearing zones, namely the Main Zone, Quartz Zone, and the Talc Chlorite Zone. Figure 2.4 illustrates the relationship of these three zones on the 360 metre Level.

2.2.3.1 Main Zone

The Main Zone contains 72% of proven reserves. It strikes east-west and has an average dip of 60° north. The Main Zone is lens shaped, with widths of up to 45 metres in the centre and pinching down to under 5 metres at each end. Above the 560 metre Level horizon, the orebody plunges at 45° west and has an average strike length of 200 metres. Below this elevation, the plunge gradually flattens to horizontal and the strike length increases (Figure 2.5). Present drilling indicates that the ore bottoms out at approximately 760 metres below surface. The orebody is open along strike below this depth.

The most persistent ore bearing feature is the chert horizon which dips at 60° north. Vertically dipping quartz-sulphide veins splay off this chert into the hangingwall. Immediately adjacent to the chert, the quartz-sulphide veining is quite dense. The veining pinches out, and in some cases the grade decreases, with increasing distance from the chert. Dropping these veins from the mining limit as they become too far from the chert accounts for the stepped hangingwall of stopes as illustrated in Figure 2.6. The footwall contact is more regular on strike than the hangingwall contact but it undulates locally, with dips varying from 30° to vertical.

2.2.3.2 Quartz Zones

The ore in the Quartz Zones, which comprises 5% of proven reserves, exists as gold bearing veins which diverge north from the chert but continue to carry grade for long distances. The ore generally consists of three to five 10 cm thick veins with a combined average width of 3 metres. The Quartz Zones have an east-west strike, a dip of sub-vertical to vertical, and a plunge of 45° west. Mining of the Quartz Zone is carried up as part of the Main Zone using mechanized cut and fill for up to 50 metres along strike, depending on scheduling constraints. Whatever ore remains further along strike is extracted by longhole methods.

2.2.3.3 Talc Zones

The Talc Zones are located to the south of the Main Zone and comprise 23% of proven reserves. They are discontinuous in plan and section with dips undulating locally from 20° to 70° north. Mineralization occurs in a relatively weak talc-chlorite schist which requires more ground support than the Main Zone. Strong fault structures containing several feet of gouge material control the distribution of mineralization. Mafic intrusive dykes ranging in width from 0.3 to 5 metres commonly cut through the mineralization. These features combine to make geological control and mining of the Talc Zones difficult, however, this can be offset by the generally higher grade.

The Talc Zones are mined simultaneously with the Main Zone using mechanized cut and fill techniques if they are close enough and if it is economical to do so. If the Talc Zones are too far from the Main Zone or if they are too narrow, they may be mined using captive cut and fill methods.

2.3 MINING METHODS

2.3.1 Primary Development

The mine is accessed from the hangingwall side of the ore body by a three compartment shaft sunk to a depth of 615 metres. Main levels have been driven from the shaft at 100 metre intervals. Five main mining levels have been established, namely:

- 260 Level;
- 360 Level;
- 460 Level; and
- 560 Level.

In addition, a connecting ramp system extends from surface to the 660 Level. Between each main level, two sublevels are driven in the hangingwall at 30 metre elevation intervals to access the orebody (Figure 2.7). The Main Zone is accessed by means of two crosscuts, referred to as attack ramps, driven from the hangingwall drift. Broken muck is hauled up the attack ramps to a central orepass system which passes ore to the 430 Level, where it feeds a crusher located on the 460 Level. Below the 460 Level, a fine ore bin feeds a loading pocket from which ore is skipped to surface.

Mechanized cut and fill stoping accounts for approximately 85 percent of the mine's output. Longhole stoping of the Quartz Zones contributes 10 percent to the mine's output and captive cut and fill mining of some of the Talc Zones provides the remaining 5 percent.

2.3.2 MCF Stope Development

Mechanized cut and fill stopes were started on the 260, 360, 460, and 560 Levels. Attack ramps were driven from these levels at +3% to facilitate drainage. Typically, a stope is mined in two halves, each accessed by a separate attack ramp. As one half is mined, the other half is filled. In this way, a constant mining rate in each stope can be assured. When a lift has been completed, the attack is backslashed to provide access to the next lift. This continues until the attack finally reaches an inclination of 20%, at which point another attack is driven at minus 20% from the next level, 30 metres above (Figure 2.8).

Sill pillars are left beneath each of the stopes on the 260, 360, 460, and 560 Levels, and a crown pillar is maintained between the 260 stope and the pit. The ultimate pillar thickness is variable, depending on stope span, rock quality, and stress conditions.

2.3.3 Drilling and Blasting

Two boom hydraulic jumbos drill horizontal breasts 5 metres high and 3.6 metres deep. The face can be up to 35 m wide, depending upon ground conditions and ore limits. 45 mm diameter holes are drilled on a 1 metre square pattern. The holes are loaded with pneumatically placed ANFO initiated by Nonel detonators.

A number of ground problems experienced at Detour Lake Mine have been attributed to poor drilling and blasting practices. For this reason, particular emphasis is placed on drilling flat, parallel back holes for ground control purposes. Back holes are spaced 0.6 metres apart and loaded with 25 mm Trimrite cartridges to produce a decoupled charge. Figure 2.9 shows the location, loading, and sequencing of holes in a typical breast face at DLM. Technical details of cut and fill blasting at DLM are provided in Table 2.1.

2.3.4 Mucking

Five-yard LHD's and 26-tonne trucks are used to muck out stopes. The ore is trammed to ore passes which intersect the hangingwall ramp and pass the ore to the 430 Level, where it is transferred to the coarse ore bin for crushing. Each lift is mucked out to within 0.4 to 0.6 metres of the sand fill in order to maintain a good mucking floor for the equipment to work on. Before a stope is filled, the remaining muck is removed down to the fill level.

2.3.5 Ground Support

In accordance with the Ontario Ministry of Labour's Policy on Ground Support, the freshly blasted area is scaled and ground support is installed immediately after the area is mucked out. Methods of artificial ground support in use at DLM include:

- mechanically anchored rockbolts;
- Swellex bolts;
- cable bolts;
- wire mesh; and
- steel straps.

2.3.5.1 Mechanically Anchored Rockbolts

Mechanically anchored rockbolts are used almost exclusively in development headings, Quartz Zones, and the Main Zone. Rock in these areas has a compressive strength of approximately 165 MPa making bail and wedge anchors effective. Spalling of rock around the collar of the hole is not a problem in these zones. For these reasons, the mechanically anchored rockbolts, when used with a steel plate, provide excellent active support. The purposes of the mechanically anchored rock bolt are:

- To provide immediate support to potentially unstable blocks which cannot be removed by scaling; and,
- To support key-blocks at the immediate surface of the excavation which in turn provide geometric support to the overlying rock.

The technical specifications of the mechanically anchored bolts employed at DLM are provided in Table 2.2.

Rockbolting is carried out either with stopers operated from scissor lift vehicles or from a rockbolting jumbo. A standard 1.2 metre rock bolt spacing is used which was found through experience to be suitable for most of the DLM rock mass. In areas where joint spacing is as little as 0.3 metres, a 1.0 m square pattern has been applied.

Quality control on the installation of these bolts is maintained through routine torque testing by bolting crews and supervisors and pull testing carried out by the engineering department.

2.3.5.2 Swellex Rockbolts

Swellex rockbolts are often preferred in the Talc Zones because the low rock strength does not permit proper anchorage with a mechanically anchored bolt. Spalling of the drill hole collar often occurs, which also renders mechanical rockbolts ineffective. The Swellex bolt is a friction stabilizer, providing anchorage along the entire length of the bolt. This holds the rock together, reduces joint separation, and ultimately helps the rock mass to support itself geometrically. The standard 1.2 metres pattern is also used

for Swellex bolts. Quality control on the installation of Swellex rockbolts is maintained by pull-out tests conducted by the engineering department.

Super swellex bolts, similar to the standard swellex, are installed in areas where a potential wedge has been identified and which cannot be supported by standard 1.8 metre bolts. Super swellex are manufactured from a thicker steel and have a larger diameter than standard swellex. The installation pattern is designed for the specific failure geometry they are being used to stabilize.

Technical specifications for standard and super Swellex bolts are provided in Table 2.3.

2.3.5.3 Cable Bolts

Cable bolting is an effective means of stabilizing and supporting rock masses too large for conventional bolts and for pre-supporting cut and fill stopes. Cable bolts can be cut to any length and include end-holding devices that allow for ease of installation in up-holes. A typical cable bolt is made from 16 mm diameter, 7 strand, stress relieved degreased steel cable, having an ultimate strength of 25 tonnes. Cable bolts are grouted with a 0.4 water:cement mixture by weight.

Detour Lake Mine has carried out a number of support trials involving regular steel cables, steel birdcaged cables, and fibreglass birdcage cables. The mine has also demonstrated the use of concentrated cable bolt support as a means of replacing post pillars for support of wide spans in cut and fill stopes. This work will be discussed in Section 7 of this report.

2.3.5.4 Wire Mesh

Wire mesh, commonly 5 cm x 5 cm galvanized chain link mesh or 10 cm x 10 cm weld mesh, is used in high traffic areas, shops, refuge stations, and areas of stopes with excessive small pieces of loose. The main purpose of the chain link mesh is to prevent injury to personnel or damage to equipment by containing small pieces of loose. In high traffic and work station areas where personnel and equipment are often present, the mesh is installed as a long term safety measure to contain loose which may fall over an extended time period. The mesh is generally used in conjunction with mechanical rockbolts. A wooden plate is inserted between the mesh and the steel rock bolt plate to prevent cutting of the screen.

2.3.5.5 Steel Straps

Steel straps are used to prevent joints or cracks from opening and to reinforce pillar corners. Due to the higher costs of this type of support, they are used on a limited basis and only where local conditions make them necessary. Locations of installation are generally a front-line supervisor's decision. Steel straps used at DLM are made of 6 mm thick steel, 100 mm wide and vary in length from 1.2 m to 2.4 m. The steel straps are pinned with mechanically anchored or resin/rebar bolts.

2.3.6 Backfilling

When a lift has been mined out to the ore limits, the remaining 0.4 to 0.6 metre layer of muck is scraped off the floor down to the backfill. Any waste muck mined on or near the level is then placed in the stope prior to placing the hydraulic fill. The hydraulically placed backfill is contained by building up a bulkhead with muck to a level slightly higher than the planned fill level and covering it with fabrene. The fill is normally placed to within one metre of the back.

The sand fill used by Detour Lake Mine is obtained from a nearby esker sand borrow pit on surface. Percolation tests and sieve analysis are performed on the sand in the pit to ensure an adequate percolation rate before it is excavated. Sufficient sand is stockpiled during summer near the backfill plant for use throughout the year. The backfill is mixed to 65% solids and delivered at a rate of 100 tonnes per hour. It is transported to the stopes from surface through a combination of drill holes and 10 cm diameter Sclairpipe. The backfill mixture drains quickly, having an average percolation rate of 80 cm/hr. No other mechanisms to assist drainage are required. The drain water is collected in small sumps where it is collected and drained through drill holes to a large sump on the 460 Level. It is pumped in a single stage into the open pit on surface. Table 2.4 summarizes the characteristics of the backfill sand used at DLM and Figure 2.10 shows a typical sieve analysis.

The first lift of each mechanized cut and fill stope was filled with a 10:1 sand to cement mixture to facilitate sill pillar recovery. Rebar and screen were placed in the fill for added strength.

Table 2.1	Drilling and I	Loading Sp	ecifications f	for Cut and	I Fill Breasting

Boreholes	
Diameter	45 mm
Length (Drilled)	3.6 m
Length (Loaded)	3.4 m
Burden	1.0 m
Spacing	1.0 m

Explosives

I		
	ANFO (Nilite) for production holes	
	25 mm emulsified ANFO (Trimrite) in perimeter holes	
	Maximum Number of Holes per Delay = 20	
	Maximum Weight of Explosives per Delay = 105 kg	0.1.00.000

Туре	LH Thread, Bail Type shell, forged head or threaded both ends, ASTM-F43Z-83 Standard
Steel Diameter	16 mm
Yield Load	12.5 tonnes
Ultimate Loads	16.3 tonnes
Bolt Lengths	1.8 m, 2.4 m, 3.0 m

Table 2.2 Technical Specifications of Mechanically Anchored Rockbolts

	Standard	Super	
Tube Diameter	26 mm	52 mm	
Yield Load (tube)	12 tonnes	24 tonnes	
Ultimate Load (tube)	12 tonnes	24 tonnes	
Bolt Lengths	1.8 - 6.0 m	3.6 - 6.0 m	

Table 2.3 Technical Specifications of Swellex Bolts

Table 2.4 Detour Lake Mine Backfill Properties

Saturated Unit Weight	2,660 kg/m ³	
Pulp Density	65%	
Porosity of Settled Fill	0.38	
Percolation Rate	0.8 metre/hour	





















3. REVIEW OF DESIGN METHODOLOGIES

3.1 LITERATURE REVIEW

The design of underground structures is a relatively recent practice compared with the time man has been mining underground (Obert, 1973). The first types of design were simple rule-of-thumb approaches which are practiced even to this day. Requirements for greater mining efficiency and higher safety standards have made necessary a more reliable and effective approach to the design of underground structures.

Many design methods have been developed over the years and they can be classified into three categories:

- Analytical Approximations;
- Numerical Simulations; and
- Empirical Methods.

Analytical approximations include closed form solutions, limit equilibrium techniques, photoelastic modeling, and physical modeling. Analytical methods usually involve gross simplifications of the excavation geometry and rock properties. These simplifications can place severe restrictions on their application to real mining problems.

Numerical simulations, based on finite difference, finite element, boundary element, or distinct element methods, are gaining increased usage thanks to the availability of software and the low cost for personal computers. Numerical simulations are becoming increasingly sophisticated with 3-D modeling packages now commercially available at reasonable cost.

Empirical design methods, which involve the application of knowledge based on documented experience with similar mining conditions, are gaining increased acceptance in the mining industry. This requires a database of observations relating the stability of the underground structures to mine geometry, the rock mass characteristics, and other factors which influence stability. Empirical methods have been made possible in part by widespread acceptance of rock mass classification systems.

These design methods will be discussed in detail as they are applied to the six failure modes which account for instability of underground openings namely:

- beam or plate failure;
- Voussoir block failure;
- wedge failure;
- chimney failure;

- rock mass failure; and
- stress induced failure.

These failure mechanisms are illustrated in Figure 3.1.

3.1.1 Beam and Plate Failure

Beam and plate failure analyses assume the rock mass behaves as an elastic beam or plate. The analysis methods have been adapted from civil engineering solutions for bending of homogeneous, isotropic, and linear elastic materials such as concrete. Obert *et al.* (1967) provide a good treatment of beam and plate failure analysis. In applying this type of analysis to the stability of underground structures, the following simplifying assumptions must be made:

- In the case of beam failure, the strike length of the opening must be twice the width (beam span); and in the case of plate failure analysis, the strike length of the opening must be between 0.5 and 2 times the width;
- The rock must be hard, massive, and free of jointing to a degree that it is reasonable to consider it as homogeneous, isotropic and linear elastic;
- The beam must be continuous with the stope walls so the beam ends are considered to be fixed;
- In the case of beam bending, no loads are applied along the strike (plane strain condition); and,
- The beam is considered to have a uniform thickness.

3.1.1.1 Beam Failure

The two potential failure modes for beams are tensile (flexural) failure and shear failure, as indicated in Figure 3.2.

(a) Tensile Failure

For a horizontally layered roof, subjected to gravity loading, the maximum tensile stress is

given by:

$$\sigma_{\max} = \frac{\gamma_a S^2}{2t} + \frac{p S^2}{2t^2} \tag{3.1}$$

where,

 σ_{max} =maximum tensile stress in beam

S = span of roof layer

- p = any uniformly distributed load (i.e. a filled stope above)
- γ_a = adjusted unit weight of the lowest strata
t = thickness of roof layer

The adjusted unit weight (γ_a), of the lowest strata used in the formula above to account for the weight of overlying strata, is calculated as follows:

$$\gamma_{a} = \frac{E_{1}t_{1}^{2}(\gamma_{1}t_{1} + \gamma_{2}t_{2} + \gamma_{3}t_{3} + \dots + \gamma_{n}t_{n})}{E_{1}t_{1}^{3} + E_{2}t_{2}^{3} + E_{3}t_{3}^{3} + \dots + E_{n}t_{n}^{3}}$$
(3.2)

where,

 E_n = Young's Modulus of nth layer γ_n = unit weight of nth layer t_n = thickness of nth layer

Setting $\sigma_{max} = R_0$, where R_0 is the Modulus of Rupture (outer fibre tensile strength), and rearranging, the following span design equation for shear failure of horizontal strata can be derived:

$$S = \sqrt{\frac{2t(R_o - \sigma_o)}{F_s(\gamma_a + p/t)}}$$
(3.3)

where,

 $R_0 =$ modulus of rupture $F_s =$ factor of safety

(b) Shear Failure

When the ratio of strata thickness to span exceeds approximately 0.2, shear failure begins to dominate over flexural failure (Obert *et al.*, 1967). For a horizontally layered roof, subjected to gravity loading, the maximum shear stress is given by:

$$\tau_{\max} = \frac{3\gamma S}{4} \tag{3.4}$$

The shear strength τ of the beam is given by:

$$\tau = c' + \sigma_n (\tan \phi')$$
(3.5)

where,

 σ_n = horizontal compressive stress

c' = cohesion on the plane of shear acting over the compressed zone

 ϕ' = friction angle on the plane of shear

By rearranging these equations, and defining the factor of safety F_s as the ratio of shear strength to shear stress, the maximum allowable span to resist shear failure of the back in horizontally bedded strata is given by:

$$S = \frac{4(c' + \sigma_n \tan \phi')}{3\gamma_a F_s}$$
(3.6)

3.1.1.2 Plate Failure

In cases where the orebody has a strike length to width ratio of between 0.5:1 to 2:1, the back should be treated as a slab spanning two directions with fixed support on all four sides (Figure 3.3). The maximum tensile stress for such a plate occurs at the centre of the long edge. The maximum tensile stress for bending of such a plate is given by:

$$\sigma_{\max} = \frac{\beta q S b}{t^2}$$
(3.7)

where,

 β = coefficient which varies with the span ratio (See Figure 3.3b)

S =short span of plate

b = long span of plate

t = thickness of plate

q = loading on plate per unit area

Setting $\sigma_{max} = R_0$, the maximum stable span is given by:

$$S = \frac{\sigma_{max}t^2}{\beta q b F_s}$$
(3.8)

Shear failure of the plate is analogous to chimney failure, which will be discussed later.

3.1.2 Voussoir Block Failure

3.1.2.1 Voussoir Beams

(Evans, 1941) was the first to consider analyzing stope backs as discrete blocks as in a masonry or Voussoir arch. It has been recognized since Roman times that arching can greatly increase the load bearing capacity of a beam. The Voussoir beam model was modified by Beer and Meek (1982) and is illustrated in Figure 3.4. The concept conveyed in this figure is that the line of lateral thrust within such an arch, when traced on the beam span, approximates a parabolic arch.

Voussoir beam theory makes the following assumptions about the rock mass being analyzed:

• The rock mass is assumed to be cut by linear discontinuities trending along strike, such that the back can be assumed to be composed of discrete blocks;

- It is assumed that there is no horizontal compressive stress in the back transferred from the surrounding rock; and,
- No tensile strength develops between individual blocks (c=0).

3.1.2.1 (a) Analysis Procedure

Because the solution to the problem is indeterminate, two assumptions are required for the analysis. First, the line of thrust is assumed to be parabolic, as mentioned; and secondly, the load distribution at the centre of the beam and the abutment contact is assumed to be triangular (Figure 3.4(b)). The triangular end load operates over a length nt where,

$$n = 1.5 \left(1 - \frac{z}{t} \right) \tag{3.9}$$

where,

n = lateral load to depth ratio

z = arch height

t = beam thickness

Applying moment equilibrium around the centroid of the half beam yields:

$$\frac{\gamma}{8}tS^2 = \frac{f_c ntz}{2} \quad \text{or,} \quad f_c = \frac{\gamma S^2}{4nz}$$
(3.10)

where,

 f_c = the horizontal compressive stress at the centre of the beam

 γ = unit weight of beam

S = horizontal span of beam

Assuming that the shape of the thrust arch acting in the beam is parabolic, the arc length L, can be expressed by:

$$L = S + \frac{16z^2}{3s}$$
(3.11)

where,

L= arc length of parabolic thrust profile

z =height of arch

S = horizontal span

The resultant force acts through the centre of each force distribution, so the initial moment arm for f_c is given by

$$z_{0} = t - \frac{2nt}{3} \tag{3.12}$$

where,

 z_0 = initial moment arm of f_c

t = beam thickness

As the beam deflects, the arch goes into compression and shortens by a length ΔL . If the arch height z_0 is shortened in compression due to ΔL , the new moment arm (z) can be computed by:

$$z = \sqrt{\left(\frac{3s}{16}\right)\left(\frac{16z_0^2}{3S} - \Delta L\right)}$$
(3.13)

The incremental elastic shortening of the arch, ΔL is given by:

$$\Delta L = \frac{f_{av}L}{E}$$
(3.14)

where,

 f_{av} = the longitudinal stress in the beam E = Young's Modulus of the beam

The average longitudinal stress in the beam is now estimated by considering the stresses in only a quarter of the beam, as shown in Figure 3.4(c). At a distance S/4 from the abutment, the stress distribution is uniform over the arch depth. The average longitudinal stress f_{av} for this quarter of the beam, and hence for the entire beam, is given by:

$$\mathbf{f}_{av} = \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{f}_{c} \left(\frac{2}{3} + \frac{n}{2} \right)$$
(3.15)

An explicit solution for the loading in the beam and beam deformation is not possible. An iterative procedure is required, which begins with assuming a value for the initial load to depth ratio, n. An initial value of n=0.5 will normally produce a stable solution. The procedure involves calculating sequentially f_c , f_{av} , L, ΔL , z, and n. The process is repeated with the load to depth ratio n, used to calculate f_c . Iterations continue until stable load to depth ratios are obtained.

(b) Failure Modes

Beer and Meek (1982), identified three possible failure modes for Voussoir arches (Figure 3.5):

- Crushing at the hinges formed in the upper portion of the centre of the beam and at the lower abutment contacts;
- Shear at the abutment when the limiting shear resistance T (tan ϕ) is less than the required abutment vertical reaction force V, (W/2); and,

• Buckling of the roof beam with increasing eccentricity of lateral thrust giving rise to a *snap through* mechanism.

Crushing or compressive failure is analyzed by comparing the maximum longitudinal compressive stress f_c to the uniaxial compressive strength of the beam. The factor of safety against compressive failure of the beam is then:

$$F = \frac{UCS}{f_c}$$
(3.16)

The factor of safety against shear failure is defined by the frictional resistance to shearing divided by the shear stress caused by the weight of the beam. The resistance to shearing is given by:

$$F = T \tan \phi = \frac{f_c nt(\tan \phi)}{2}$$
(3.17)

The abutment shear force (V) is:

$$V = \frac{W}{2} = \frac{\gamma St}{2}$$
(3.18)

The factor of safety (F_s) against shear failure at the abutments is given by:

$$F_{s} = \frac{f_{c}n}{\gamma S} \tan \phi$$
(3.19)

Buckling failure will occur when the moment arm z becomes negative; that is, when the centroid of the centre force distribution is lower than the abutment lateral force distribution. A check must should be made in the iteration procedure described above to determine if z is negative and, therefore, if buckling failure occurs.

3.1.2.2 Voussoir Plates

In cases where the span to length ratio is greater than about 0.5, plane strain conditions do not apply. It is necessary to consider the roof of the stope as a plate supported on four edges. Tensile cracks will develop on the lower surface of the plate along the lines of maximum tensile stress. Beer and Meek, (1982) suggest this pattern of cracking results in two triangular segments on each end of a rectangular plate, and two trapezoidal segments on the sides (Figure 3.6). For a square plate, four equally sized triangular segments would be formed. Referring to Figure 3.6, the shape of the segments is given by:

$$y = \frac{S}{2} \left[\sqrt{k^2 + 3} - k \right]$$
 (3.20)

where,

S = short side of plate b = long side of plate y = height of triangular segment k = width to height ratio

Clearly, since the weight and moment arms of the trapezoidal segments are greater, their behaviour will control overall roof stability.

(a) Analysis Procedure

The weight of the trapezoidal segment in Figure 3.6 is given by:

$$W = \frac{\gamma St}{2} (b - y)$$
(3.21)

The centroid is located at a distance x from the plate edge where,

$$\mathbf{x} = \left(\frac{Sb}{b-y}\right) \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{yk}{3S}\right) \tag{3.22}$$

Applying moment equilibrium about the centroid yields:

$$\gamma S^2 bt \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{yk}{3S}\right) = \frac{f_c ntbz}{2}$$
 or, $f_c = \frac{\gamma S^2 \left(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{yk}{3S}\right)}{nz}$ (3.23)

The average longitudinal stress acting in the x direction as indicated in Figure 3.6 is given by Equation 3.14. In the y direction, f_{av} is approximated by:

$$\mathbf{f}_{av}^{y} = \frac{7\mathrm{k}\mathbf{f}_{c}}{12} \tag{3.24}$$

Using equations 3.14 and 3.23, the elastic shortening of the arch caused by deflection of the plate is given by:

$$\Delta L = \frac{f_{av}L(1-kv)}{E}$$
(3.25)

where,

$$v =$$
 Poisson's Ratio

In order to solve for the state of stress in the plate, an iterative procedure is followed similar to the procedure for Voussoir beams, except that Equations 3.9 and 3.13 are replaced by Equations 3.22 and 3.24 respectively. The rest of the procedure is identical.

(b) Failure Modes

The failure modes for plates are similar to those for a beam. Compressive or crushing failure will occur at the top of the plate at the centre of the span or at the lower side of the abutment contacts. The factor of safety is given by Equation 3.18.

The factor of safety against shear failure is defined by the frictional shear resistance due to the maximum longitudinal compressive stress, f_c divided by the shear stress due to the weight of the plate. It is calculated by:

$$F_{s} = \frac{f_{c} \operatorname{nb} \tan \phi}{\gamma S(b - y)}$$
(3.26)

As with Voussoir beams, buckling will occur if the moment arm z becomes negative. A check should be made during the iterative process to determine if buckling occurs.

3.1.3 Structurally Controlled Failure

Structurally controlled failure (wedge failure) is a relatively common occurrence in underground metal mines. Wedges are delineated by intersecting discontinuity planes and the back or wall of an excavation (Figure 3.7). Failure can occur by sliding along one of the planes in the case of wedge on a wall or by fall-out from the back. The frequency, condition, and orientation of the jointing combined with the size of the excavation determine the size of potential wedges. The stress level around the excavation can also influence the stability of wedges; however, most design procedures assume the immediate back to be in a relaxed state.

3.1.3.1 Stereonet Analysis Techniques

Potential failure mechanisms can be analyzed quickly using a stereonet. A good introduction to the use of stereonets for this purpose is provided by Hoek and Brown, (1980). The first step is to determine the orientation of the dominant joints sets which are prevalent in the area of concern. In Figure 3.8(a) three joint sets are plotted on a lower hemisphere, equal angle stereonet. These joints form three release planes, and with the roof of the excavation, form a tetrahedral wedge. It can be seen that the vertical line through the centre of the stereonet lies inside the triangle created by the three great circles defining the joint sets. This condition indicates that a vertical free fall of the wedge is kinematically possible.

If the three great circles representing the joint sets intersect to form a wedge and the vertical line at the centre of the stereonet lies outside the triangle formed by the great circles, instability can only be possible by sliding along one of the discontinuities. In order for sliding to occur, the plane on which sliding takes place must be steeper than the angle of friction which is represented by a continuous circle, as shown in 3.8(b). If the entire triangle falls outside of this circle, the wedge will be stable. In the example shown, the friction circle intersects Joint Set A, so sliding will occur along this plane.

Sidewall failure can also be analyzed using stereonet projection. Figure 3.9(a) shows two joint sets and a 70° dipping wall. Since this line represents a wall on each side of the excavation, the failure modes on each side of the line must be assessed. Where two planes intersect in the wall of an excavation, sliding failure is possible if the plunge of the intersection is less than the dip of the wall and greater than the angle of friction. This condition is illustrated in Figure 3.9(a). On the northeast wall of the excavation, sliding will occur in the direction of the plunge of the intersection of Joints A and B.

Another useful procedure for determining if sliding will occur on a plane or on the line of intersection of the planes is discussed by Hocking, (1976). This procedure is illustrated in Figure 3.9(b). If the plunge of the line of intersection of two planes falls between the dip of the wall and the internal friction angle circle, and if the dip direction of either of the planes falls between the dip direction of the wall and the trend of the line of intersection, sliding will occur on that plane.

3.1.3.2 Computational Techniques

A vector analysis technique for determining the stability of underground wedges, published in Hoek and Brown, (1980) has been adapted into an underground wedge stability computer program, UNWEDGE, produced by the University of Toronto. This program enables the user to graphically input the excavation geometry, joint patterns, and joint strength properties for use in the analysis. The program can analyze wedges created by three intersecting joints in the roof or side walls of an excavation. The size and shape of the wedges can be displayed around the perimeter of the excavation. For a defined wedge, the program determines if the wedge is stable, falls out under gravity, or slides along one or two of the planes and computes factors of safety. An example of an UNWEDGE analysis is given in Figure 3.10. Such programs are useful for determining whether specific wedges, which have been identified in a stope, will be stable or unstable. They can also assist the ground control engineer in the design of artificial ground support systems.

Where the potential for wedge type failures is recognized, the span should be limited to control the maximum size of the wedge to one that can be supported with artificial ground support.

3.1.4 Chimney Failure

Chimney failure occurs when the entire sill pillar or crown pillar above a stope slides as a block into the stope (Figure 3.11). This type of failure is not common but has been responsible for some large scale failures in the past. Chimney failures occur in very schistose rock masses or in orebodies where the footwall and hangingwall are defined by weak discontinuities.

Hoek, (1989) has developed an equation for determining the factor of safety against shear on the sides of the failure block. The factor of safety against downward sliding is given by:

$$\mathbf{F} = \left(\frac{2}{\gamma_{r}}\right) \left(\frac{\tau_{XZ}}{y} + \frac{\tau_{YZ}}{x}\right)$$
(3.27)

where,

 γ_{r} = unit weight of rock x = length of end wall y = length of sidewall z = depth of block τ_{XZ} = shear strength along end wall τ_{VZ} = shear strength along side wall

and,

$$\tau = c + (\sigma - u) \tan \phi \tag{3.28}$$

where,

c = cohesion along shear plane

 σ = horizontal stress

u = groundwater pressure

Using this approach, chimney failure is defined to occur when the weight of the pillar exceeds the total shear strength developed on the sides of the block. The shear strength used in this equation is the shear strength along the sliding plane, which is a function of the cohesion, friction angle, horizontal stress, and water pressure along the shear plane.

3.1.5 Rock Mass Failure

General rock mass failure or caving is characterized by a gradual failure of loose rock into the stope. Given sufficient time, the failure could continue to cave until the void is filled or it could stop when a stable shape has been created by the caving. Figure 3.12 illustrates these two conditions. Clearly, the susceptibility of a stope to a rock mass failure is dependent upon many factors, the most important of which are:

- joint spacing;
- joint orientation;
- joint condition;
- groundwater conditions;
- stress conditions;
- excavation geometry; and
- rock hardness.

Empirical design techniques are the only methods available for analyzing the susceptibility of a rock mass to caving. All empirical methods rely on rock mass classification systems which attempt to quantify the rock mass parameters which contribute to weakness. Classification systems have been used to a limited extent in the past to predict stable spans, stand-up times, and support requirements in underground openings. Unfortunately, however, much of the data has been compiled from civil engineering case histories which require higher safety factors than mining operations. Other empirical design methods have been developed largely from open stoping (Potvin, 1988) or block caving databases (Laubscher, 1981). The two most common systems which have been used to develop span design graphs and which have gained broad acceptance in the mining industry are the Norwegian Geotechnical Institute (NGI)- Q Rating System and the South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Research (CSIR) Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating system.

3.1.5.1 NGI-Q Rock Mass Classification System

The NGI Tunneling Quality Index (Q) proposed by Barton, Lunde, and Lien (1974) is based on 200 tunneling case histories in Scandinavia. The tunneling index value Q is defined by:

$$Q = \left(\frac{RQD}{J_n}\right) \times \left(\frac{J_r}{J_a}\right) \times \left(\frac{J_w}{SRF}\right)$$
(3.29)

where,

RQD = Deere's Rock Quality Designation

 $J_n =$ Joint Set Number

 $J_r =$ Joint Roughness Number

 $J_a = Joint Alteration Number$

 $J_w =$ Joint Water Reduction Factor

SRF = Stress Reduction Factor

The first quotient, RQD/J_n is a rough measure of the relative block size. The second quotient J_r/J_a represents the interblock shear strength. Rough, tight, unaltered joints will have higher shear strengths than smooth, open, and altered joints. The third quotient, J_w/SRF is a measure of the active stress in the rock mass. SRF can be a measure of the loosening load in the case of shear zones, a measure of the induced stress around the opening in the case of competent rock, or a measure of the squeezing or swelling load in plastic, incompetent rock. The factor J_w is a measure of the water pressure which reduces the effective shear strength of the joints. The ratings applied to individual parameters for the NGI Q system are provided in Table 3.1 of this report.

Barton et al. have also defined two other factors for relating the Tunneling Index (Q) to the span which can be supported.

$$D_{e} = \frac{\text{Excavation Span or Height (m)}}{\text{ESR}}$$
(3.30)

where,

 D_e = Equivalent Dimension ESR= Excavation Support Ratio

The excavation support ratio (ESR) is analogous to a safety factor and is dependent on the purpose of the excavation. The ESR ranges from 0.8 for underground nuclear power stations to 3-5 for temporary mine openings. A complete explanation of excavation support ratios is provided in Table 3.2. From the table, it can be seen that the ESR for temporary mine openings is based on only 2 observations. Therefore, great care must be exercised if this procedure is to be used for design of mine openings. Figure 3.13 shows the relationship between the Tunneling Index, Q and the equivalent dimension, D_e . This figure shows a sharp line dividing the zone requiring support from the zone requiring no support. The equation of this line is given by:

Maximum Unsupported Span (m) =
$$2(ESR)Q^{0.4}$$
 (3.31)

In practice, there is a zone of potential instability which is not easily defined. Figure 3.12 has been modified in Figure 3.14 to show span versus Q for the excavation support ratios 3 and 5 defined to be the upper and lower bounds for temporary mine openings.

3.1.5.2 CSIR Rock Mass Rating

The geomechanics classification system developed by Bieniawski (1976) is a general purpose rock mass classification system which has been used to predict stable spans, stand-up time, and support requirements. The rock mass rating (RMR) is defined as the sum of six parameters which can be obtained in the field or estimated from borehole data.

$$\mathbf{RMR} = \mathbf{A} + \mathbf{B} + \mathbf{C} + \mathbf{D} + \mathbf{E} + \mathbf{F} \tag{3.32}$$

where,

A = unconfined compressive strength of intact rock
B = Deere's Rock Quality Designation
C = spacing of discontinuities
D= condition of discontinuities
E = groundwater conditions
F = orientation of discontinuities

The range of values for each parameter is given in Table 3.3. Since the original publication of the classification system, Bieniawski has made several updates to the ratings; however, the 1976 paper by Bieniawski is considered the basic reference for this work and is the basis for other empirical studies (Hoek *et al.*, 1994). The ratings for each parameter are summed up to obtain a value between 0 and 100. Based on this rating, the rock is categorized into five classes ranging from very poor rock to very good rock (Table 3.3).

Bieniawski has related the span to stand-up time and rock mass rating for tunneling and mining case histories in Figure 3.15. This graph illustrates the wide band defining the unstable and potentially unstable zone.

Bieniawski (1976) has proposed the following relationship between the NGI Q rating and the RMR based on 117 case histories analyzed:

$$RMR = 9\ln Q + 44$$
 (3.33)

Based on this relationship, Bieniawski has compared the maximum unsupported span as predicted by the NGI and CSIR rock mass classification systems. In Figure 3.16 it can be observed that the RMR is more conservative than the NGI system, which is probably a reflection of the different tunneling practice in Scandinavia and the considerable experience they have in the particular rock conditions found there.

The geomechanics classification provides guidelines for selecting the support for an opening. These support requirements are also dependent upon the size and shape of the excavation, the construction method, and the stress around the opening. Support classifications for the geomechanics classification are provided in Table 3.4. Unal (1983) has proposed an equation for determining the support load using the rock mass rating.

$$\mathbf{P} = \left(\frac{100 - \mathbf{RMR}}{100}\right) \gamma \mathbf{S} = \gamma \mathbf{h}_{\mathbf{t}}$$
(3.34)

where,

P = support load h_t = rock load height (m) S = tunnel width (m) γ = unit weight of rock (N/m³)

The variation of rock load per unit length of tunnel with span and rock mass rating is presented in Figure 3.17. This is analogous to determining the height of the relaxed zone of rock in the back of a stope which must be supported. The rock load height is plotted against tunnel width in Figure 3.18.

3.1.5.3 Modified Q -Rating

Potvin (1988) has developed an empirical design method for predicting stable spans in open stopes based on a modified NGI - Q rating. The work is based upon an earlier study by Mathews *et al.* (1980) which looked at 26 ope stope case histories taken from three mines and 29 case histories taken from the literature. The current Modified Stability Graph design technique is supported by 175 case histories collected in more than forty Canadian underground mines. The chart known as the Modified Stability Graph is constructed by plotting the modified stability number, N' versus the hydraulic radius of the design surface (Figure 3.19). The modified stability number N' is given by the following equation:

$$N' = Q' \times A \times B \times C \tag{3.35}$$

where,

Q' = modified NGI tunneling indexA = rock stress factor

B= rock defect orientation factor

C = orientation of design surface factor

The modified NGI rating is taken to be the first two quotients of the NGI rating given in Equation 3.29; that is, the stress reduction factor (SRF) and water pressure (J_W) terms have been ignored. The stress condition is accounted for in Factor A. The values for factors A, B, and C can be obtained from the graphs in Figure 3.19. Each surface plotted on the graph was classified as stable, unstable, and caved; and from this data, three zones were defined: stable zone, supportable zone, and caving zone.

By calculating the parameters Q', A, B, and C for a given stope surface, the stability number can be plotted on the Modified Stability Graph to determine the potential for instability. It is important to recognize that the database was developed from open stoping case histories and that the design method would be unconservative for entry-type mining methods such as cut and fill.

3.1.5.4 Mining Rock Mass Rating

Another rock mass classification system which has been developed is the Mining Rock Mass Rating (Laubscher, 1990). The MRMR takes account of the changes that a rock undergoes in a mining environment by taking the original CSIR rock mass rating and then adjusting it for weathering, mining induced stress, joint orientation, and blasting effects. Laubscher has proposed a slightly different way of calculating the RMR, as follows:

$$\mathbf{RMR} = \mathbf{IRS} + \frac{\mathbf{FF}}{\mathbf{m}} + 40[\mathbf{D} \times \mathbf{E} \times \mathbf{F} \times \mathbf{G}]$$
(3.36)

where,

IRS = unconfined compressive strength rating
FF/m = fracture frequency per metre
D = large scale joint expression (i.e. wavy, planar, stepped)
E = small scale joint expression (i.e. rough, smooth)
F = joint wall alteration
G = joint infilling

The Mining Rock Mass Rating (MRMR) is defined as:

$$MRMR = RMR \times [W \times J \times B \times T]$$
(3.37)

where,

W = rating adjustment for weathering

J = rating adjustment for joint wall orientation

B = rating adjustment for blasting practice

T = rating adjustment for induced mining stress

The ratings for each RMR parameter and the adjustments are given in Table 3.5. The total stress parameter is the most difficult parameter to establish and may require an adjustment of 60% to 120%. Laubscher recommends that the mining induced stress be determined from published stress distribution diagrams in the case of simple excavations, or from numerical modeling studies in the case of complex geometries.

Laubscher has also attempted to define the strength of the rock mass (RMS) in terms of the IRS and the RMR. Noting that large scale rock specimens give IRS values which are 80% of the small scale IRS values, the rock mass is assumed to have a strength of 0.8 IRS if it had no joints at all. The RMS is calculated by subtracting the IRS rating, A, from the full RMR rating, to give a rating out of 80 such that:

$$\mathbf{RMS} = \mathbf{IRS}\left(\frac{\mathbf{RMR} - \mathbf{A}}{\mathbf{80}}\right)\left(\frac{\mathbf{80}}{100}\right) = \frac{\mathbf{IRS}(\mathbf{RMR} - \mathbf{A})}{100}$$
(3.38)

The Design Rock Mass Strength (DRMS) is defined as the strength of an unconfined rock mass in a specific mining environment. It could, for example, be compared to the mining induced stress in a pillar to compute a safety factor. In general, the immediate surface of an opening can be considered as unconfined. The depth of this zone depends on the size and shape of the opening. The same adjustments used to obtain the MRMR are used to obtain the DRMS.

$$DRMS = RMS \times [W \times J \times B \times T]$$
(3.39)

This MRMR classification system has been successfully applied to assessing the suitability of a rock mass for block caving. The objective in block caving is to open up a span which will remain unstable and continue to cave while the caved rock is gradually drawn out of the stope. The lower limit of what is considered a caveable rock mass could be considered to be the upper limit of the stable span of a stope. Laubscher (1990), has constructed a span design chart plotting MRMR versus the hydraulic radius (Figure 3.20). Case histories were categorized as being stable (requiring only key block support), caving, or in a transition zone between the two where more intensive support was required to maintain stability. This curve is not directly comparable to the RMR and Q span design curves presented earlier, since the hydraulic radius and not the span is presented.

3.1.5.5 Golder Crown Pillar Study Database

Carter *et al.* (1990) have undertaken an empirical evaluation of crown pillar stability involving 237 individual pillar case histories. In most cases, sufficient data was present in the records for the authors to assign a CSIR Rock Mass Rating and an NGI Q value. A method was developed for relating the geometric factors and rock mass parameters controlling pillar stability to the observed stability of the pillar. On the basis of their study, the authors considered the most important geometric factors controlling crown pillar stability to be:

- span (S);
- thickness (T);
- strike length (L);
- foliation/ore dip (θ) ; and
- unit weight of rock (γ) .

These factors were appropriately combined to obtain a Crown Geometry Number (C_g), defined as:

$$C_{g} = f\left(\frac{F_{w} \times F_{st} \times F_{sr}}{F_{\theta}}\right)$$
(3.40)

where,

 F_{st} = span to thickness ratio = S/T F_{θ} = stope inclination factor = (1 - 0.4cos θ) F_{sr} = span ratio factor = S/(1+S/L) F_{w} = specific gravity (γ)

The Crown Geometry Number is inversely proportional to stability. As the weight factor (F_w) increases, the weight of the pillar increases and stability decreases. The span to thickness ratio (F_{st}) is a historical rule-of-thumb approach for assessing pillar stability. As this factor increases, the pillar stability decreases. The span ratio factor (F_{sr}) , which is equal to twice the hydraulic radius, recognizes that when the length of the stope is greater than four times the span, failure is controlled by the short span. For shorter strike lengths, stability is controlled by two-way spanning. The stope inclination factor is equivalent to Factor C in the Modified Stability Method described above. It recognizes that a vertical or steeply dipping stope is more unstable than a shallow dipping one.

The square root of C_g was taken to obtain a final empirical expression, C_s , termed the Scaled Crown Span.

$$C_s = S_v \left(\frac{\gamma}{T(1+S_r)(1-0.4\cos\theta)} \right)$$
(3.41)

The scaled span has been plotted against the rock mass rating for each case history in Figure 3.22. An empirical fit line proposed by Barton (1974) provides a good dividing line between the stable and unstable cases when superimposed on the crown pillar data. Carter *et al.* have added a hyperbolic sine term to account for the non-linear trend to increasing stability in very good rock masses. The following expression was developed to describe this line:

$$Critical C_s = 3.3Q^{0.43} [\sinh^{0.0016} (Q)]$$
(3.42)

Therefore, knowing the RMR or Q value for an area, the Critical Span can be obtained from Figure 3.21. Knowing the pillar thickness, stope length, stope dip, and unit weight of the rock, the

minimum pillar thickness can be calculated by solving for T in Equation 3.41. The maximum allowable span can be calculated by rearranging Equation 3.41 and solving the binomial equation for S.

$$\mathbf{S}^2 - \mathbf{A}^2 + \frac{\mathbf{A}^2 \mathbf{S}}{\mathbf{L}} = \mathbf{0}$$

where,

$$A = C_s \sqrt{\left(\frac{T}{\gamma}\right) (1 - 0.4 \cos\theta)}$$

(3.43)

As part of this research project, the raw data used Carter's crown pillar study was reanalysed solely on the basis of span and is shown in Table 3.6 and Figure 3.22. The individual points on the graph are defined as stable or unstable. A value is found adjacent to an observation on the graph if the crown thickness above the stope is less than 4 metres. These points have a very low thickness to span ratio where failure could result from beam failure rather than a rock mass failure.

3.1.6 Stress Induced Failure

Stress induced failure is the result of mining induced stresses which exceed the strength of the rock mass. In competent, massive, elastic rock, this type of failure can take the form of rockbursting. In a jointed rock mass, a gradual yielding failure may take place. In cut and fill stopes, failure caused by high stress is most likely to occur in the back of the stope as the sill pillar width becomes smaller with each lift (Figure 3.23). It may also occur in very stiff post pillars. An analysis of the potential for this type of failure must take the form of analyzing the induced mining stresses at the boundaries of an excavation and comparing it to the rock mass strength.

Except in the early stages of development, most mines have complex excavation geometries in which stresses at the excavation boundaries cannot be estimated using closed-form solutions such as those which have been compiled by Poulos and Davis (1974). In recent years a wide variety of computer programs have become available which are capable of modeling excavations in two or three dimensions and carrying out a stress analysis. The three main types of numerical analyses in use today are:

- The Boundary Element Method;
- The Finite Element Method; and
- The Distinct Element Method.

These types of analyses are also useful for determining the stresses around excavations and in turn serve as input for other design methods as described previously. Numerical modeling has many other practical applications for rock mechanics engineers including:

- pillar design;
- open stope span design/dilution studies;
- shaft and service tunnel layouts;
- analyses of complex excavation geometries;
- stope sequencing studies; and
- parametric design studies.

3.1.6.1 Limitations of Numerical Modeling

With any numerical modeling procedure for determining stresses, the accuracy of the analysis depends on the accuracy of three main input parameters:

- The stress-strain relation(s) of the material(s);
- The pre-mining stress conditions; and
- The model geometry.

Many numerical models (BEAP3D, EXAMINE) assume the materials to be linear elastic, and isotropic. This assumption is considered accurate for intact drill core material but would not normally represent the stress-strain relationship of the rock mass. Inhomogeneity of the rock mass can usually be modeled by using different material parameters for different groups of elements in the model.

The pre-mining stress conditions must be determined as input for the analysis. Both the magnitude and direction of the principal stresses are required. These values are normally determined from in-situ stress measurements.

3.1.6.2 The Boundary Element Method

An overview of two-dimensional boundary element stress analysis is provided by Hoek and Brown (1980). In general terms, the problem is to determine the stresses around an excavation given a two dimensional stress field as shown in Figure 3.24(a). This procedure describes the method of solving a two-dimensional problem; however, the 3-D problem is solved in a similar fashion. Prior to excavation, the rock provides support for the area outside the excavation. This can be represented by normal and tangential tractions, as shown in Figure 3.24(b). The magnitudes of the tractions will vary along the surface, depending upon the shape. When the opening is excavated, the stress at the boundary is reduced to zero. This is equivalent to introducing negative tractions at the boundary, as shown in Figure 3.24(c). The final stress at the boundary can be considered to be the superposition of the original stress state and the stresses induced by the negative surface tractions.

The section shown in Figure 3.24(c) can be considered the true or actual situation. In order to model the problem, the boundary must be discretized into segments or elements. Each element is subjected to a fictitious force acting in the plane of the section and with components F_n and F_t as shown in Figure 3.24(d). These forces are assumed to act uniformly over the length of the element. An iterative procedure is used to adjust each of the fictitious forces in such a way that the normal and shear stresses at the centre of each element are equal to the normal and shear tractions. The stress at any point away from the boundary can be computed from standard expressions which sum the effects of the fictitious forces. These stresses are then added to the stresses from the original stress field to obtain the final stress. The elastic displacements are computed from standard solutions for displacements in an infinite medium due to point or distributed loads.

(a) 2-D Boundary Element Modeling

Two-dimensional boundary element programs can be used to model a cross-section of an opening where the dimension of the opening normal to the section is very long relative to the section dimensions (plane strain conditions). Most commercially available programs assume the medium to be linearly elastic and isotropic. The program *EXAMINE-2D* (Curran et al., 1989) was used in the course of this study for modeling of cut and fill stopes and sill pillars. The program utilizes a graphical interface for input of the excavation geometry and viewing of stresses and displacements. The program can use Mohr-Coulomb or Hoek-Brown failure criteria to compute factors of safety. Figure 3.25 is an example of the output created by *EXAMINE-2D* showing contours for the major principal stress around a vertical cross section of the Detour Lake Mine.

(b) 3-D Boundary Element Modeling

The shape of many underground excavations and the influence of neighbouring excavations make 2-D plane strain analysis inappropriate in many circumstances. In such cases a three-dimensional analysis may be required. The program *BEAP-3D* (CANMET, 1993) was used in the course of this research project to analyze the complex excavation geometry at Detour Lake Mine.

BEAP-3D, or Boundary Element Applications Package, is a powerful numerical modeling package designed specifically for modeling three-dimensional underground openings. The version used was capable of modeling up to 1000 elements. The program is designed to run from a Sun Sparc Workstation operating under *Open Windows 3.0* or from a PC operating under Windows 3.1. The program utilizes a graphical preprocessor called *MINE DESIGNER* for creating a model geometry file as well as a graphical post processor called *VIEWBEAP* for viewing stresses.

BEAP-3D has excellent graphics for viewing excavations and stress distributions; however input of the excavation geometry is still very time consuming, particularly when a high degree of detail is required. For this reason, three-dimensional modeling is still not widely used at mine sites. Further improvements to

these types of programs including linkages to existing mine design software will no doubt increase the use of this software in the near future. Figure 3.26 is an example of the output from BEAP-3D showing the principal stress contours around the stopes and the pit of the Detour Lake Mine. The results of the modeling of DLM will be discussed further in Chapter 5 of this report.

(c) 2D versus 3D Modeling

Pakalnis (1991) has made a study of the relative differences in results between 2D and 3D boundary element models. In general it was found that in the hangingwall of tabular stopes, the zone of relaxation predicted by 2D analysis is much larger than 3D for various stope geometries. The magnitudes of the tensile stresses in 2D are greater than in 3D. In the backs of stopes, the compressive stresses predicted by 2D modeling are greater than those evaluated by 3D modeling for various geometries. Since 2-D results have been shown to be conservative under many conditions, it can remain a useful tool as a first check. If stresses are found to be acceptably low using the 2-D model, 3-D modeling will not be required.

3.1.6.3 The Finite Element Method

An introduction to the finite element method applied to the field of rock mechanics can be found in Brady *et al.* (1985). Briefly, the finite element method involves discretizing the domain to be studied into elements. The domain is subjected to initial stresses p_{XX} , p_{yy} , and p_{ZZ} shown in Figure 3.27(a). Appropriate boundary conditions are applied at the boundary of the domain to render the problem statically determinate. For each element, appropriate functions are chosen which define the displacement of any point within the element in terms of the nodal displacements. The solution procedure results in a stiffness matrix, [k], for each element, based on the shape of the element, and an element load vector based on nodal tractions and boundary pressures such that,

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{k} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \delta \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{f} \end{bmatrix} \tag{3.44}$$

The element stiffness matrices are assembled into a global stiffness matrix in such a way that compatibility of displacements is maintained. For the global system,

$$[\Delta] = [K]^{-1}[F]$$
(3.45)

The system is solved for the global nodal displacements; and, because the strain is the derivative of the displacements, the nodal strains can be computed. Stresses are then computed using a two dimensional elasticity matrix involving Young's Modulus and Poisson's Ratio.

The finite element method does offer more flexibility in terms of defining the stress-strain relations than does the boundary element method. In theory, each element could have a different stress strain relation but in practice, groups of elements are the same. Although most codes which have been developed for rock mechanics applications rely on a simple, linear-elastic, stress-strain relationship, more complicated codes can be developed to model post peak strength behaviour. The disadvantage of the finite element is that it is very time consuming to set up the model for all but the simplest problems because the entire domain must be discretized rather than just the boundary as is the case in boundary element models. The number of elements required also makes it very costly in terms of computer time and data storage requirements.

3.1.6.4 The Distinct Element Method

The distinct element method treats the domain being modeled as an assemblage of blocks (Figure 3.28). This may certainly be appropriate for many excavations where stability is controlled by structural discontinuities. Where the stiffness along these discontinuities is much less than the stiffness of the block, the block can be considered rigid and displacement only occurs along the discontinuities. Therefore, the block shape does not change during the analysis; rather, the system adjusts to the prescribed boundary conditions by movement parallel and normal to the joint surface. Difficulties with the distinct element method arise in defining the stress-strain relationships parallel and perpendicular to the discontinuity. The problem is compounded if each discontinuity has a different strength. Furthermore, setting up the model geometry for actual mine problems is cumbersome and time consuming. These factors may account for why the procedure is not widely used in the mining industry except as a research tool.

3.2 SURVEY OF OTHER CUT AND FILL OPERATORS

A survey questionnaire was distributed in 1991 to cut and fill operations in Canada. The survey's objectives were to:

- identify how operations were designing cut and fill stope spans;
- obtain an operation's typical stable stope span and rock mass quality;
- obtain span and rock quality data from stopes which had experienced a fall of ground;
- identify how operations were designing post pillars and sill pillars;
- determine types of instrumentation mines were using to predict instability; and
- determine how cable bolts are being utilized in cut and fill stopes.

The following five companies representing 9 operations responded to the questionnaire:

- Westmin Resources Myra Falls Operations, Campbell River, B.C.;
- Placer Dome Inc., Dome Mine, Timmins, Ontario;
- Hudson Bay Mining & Smelting -Trout Lake Mine, Trout Lake Manitoba;
- Inco Ltd. Sudbury Operations, Sudbury, Ontario; and,
- Falconbridge Inc. Sudbury Operations, Sudbury, Ontario.

The returned questionnaires are provided in Appendix A. Table 3.7 summarizes the span design data obtained from this questionnaire. It is noteworthy that empirical design is used at least in part in three of the four operations which require span design. Figure 3.29 is a plot of the span versus RMR for these five operations. The points on the graph plot as critical or design. A critical point indicates that based upon past practice it was demonstrated that exceeding the span for the given rock quality results in instability. A design point indicates the design mining span for an operation. This would have been determined through numerical modeling, past experience, or orebody constraints. It does not necessarily imply that larger spans would be unstable.

A number of pillar design methods are used by these mines and are identified in Table 3.8 and Table 3.9. Empirical design based on past experience at individual operations is the most common method, however two of the mines reported using the Hedley pillar formula for design (Hedley, 1972). Surprisingly, only one of the operations reported using numerical modeling in the pillar design process.

Cable bolts were found to be used by all of the operations in specific situations where bad structure or a low quality rock mass has been identified. No firm rules were identified for where cable bolts would be installed. Table 3.10 gives some detail of the bolting practice at these operations. One mine reported an experimental support project involving replacing post pillar support by cable bolt support.

3.3 DESIGN PHILOSOPHY

In the author's experience, the best approach to span design is an integrated one which combines elements of analytical solutions, empirical design, and numerical modeling. This approach has been successfully applied at Detour Lake Mine for designing safe yet practical spans in wide cut and fill stopes. The different analysis techniques are considered necessary given the different types of failure mechanisms described earlier. Solving a solution from two or more approaches also provides confidence in the design if the two solutions can be made to closely agree. Of course, any final design must also comply with existing regulatory statutes such as those covering the minimum size of barrier pillars. Before any design can be implemented, a detailed fabric analysis of the rock mass must be carried out and the intact rock strength parameters of the rock must be determined. This is required in order to obtain the fundamental parameters which are required regardless of the design procedure or failure mechanism. The intact rock strength parameters which should be determined prior to carrying out a design are:

- Uniaxial Compressive Strength (UCS);
- Young's Modulus (E);
- Poisson's Ratio (µ); and
- Unit Weight (N/m³).

The fabric analysis must provide sufficient information on the structural characteristics of the rock mass for it to be classified using either the NGI or CSIR classification systems. At Detour Lake Mine, this information is obtained from diamond drilling and geotechnical mapping of each lift. Structural data is compiled on stereonets to determine the dominant joint sets. Faults or continuous joints are mapped on a daily basis by the geology staff.

As the second step of the design process, the rock mechanics engineer must decide which is the controlling failure mechanism. At Detour Lake Mine for example, the presence of faults or continuous joints in the back which dip at less than 30°, can lead to wedge failure irrespective of span or the overall rock quality. Structural failure, therefore is the first failure mechanism which must be accounted for in the design. Prediction of structural failure requires a good database of geotechnical observations for the area under design as well as ongoing visual inspection. A stereonet analysis of the structures defining the wedge is carried out to determine whether failure is kinematically possible. The computer program UNWEDGE is used to determine the size of the potential groundfall and to assess the support requirements. If structural failure is predicted, the span could be reduced to prevent formation of the wedge. Alternatively, more intensive ground support could be specified to support the wedge. At this stage, numerical modeling would be useful for determining the extent of the relaxed zone in the immediate back.

The next step is to decide which other failure mechanisms and design methods are relevant. At Detour Lake Mine and most underground metal mines, beam and plate failure can be ruled out as a failure mechanism given that discontinuities are generally present and these theories assume horizontally stratified intact rock. Voussoir block theory does not apply at DLM since the jointing pattern does not meet the strict criteria set out above. Chimney failure is unlikely at DLM because there is not any unfavourable structure on the hangingwall or footwall or strong foliation parallel to the orebody. At the ultimate stope height where the pillar width is low, a quick assessment for chimney failure should be made using Equation 3.27. Numerical modeling may also be required at this stage in order to determine the horizontal stresses on the pillar such that the shear stress in Equation 3.27 may be calculated.

After structural failure, rock mass failure is the next most likely mode of failure. A rock mass failure assessment is made using an empirical approach utilizing a database of observations from stoping case histories at Detour Lake Mine. These observations have been compiled and plotted on a span versus RMR graph to enable future prediction of stable spans given the RMR of the stope. This approach has proven successful at predicting stable spans at DLM. The DLM database and empirical design method will be described in greater detail in Chapter 6.

Finally, the potential for stress induced failure is assessed using 2-D and 3-D boundary element modeling. Stope design at DLM is an ongoing process. New structures and changes in the overall rock mass due to stress redistribution can develop from lift to lift, which may warrant design changes. The DLM design procedure for cut and fill stopes is outlined in the diagram shown in Figure 3.30. The development of an empirically based stability graph specifically designed for entry-type stopes is the focus of this study.

Parameter	Item and Description	Value
RQD	Rock Quality Designation	
	The total length of core pieces over four inches in length in an interval	0-100
	divided by the length of the interval and expressed as a percent.	
	Number of Sets of Discontinuities	
	Massive	0.5
	One Set	2.0
	One Set Plus Random	3.0
	Two Sets	4.0
Jn	Two Sets Plus Random	6.0
	Three Sets	9.0
	Three Sets Plus Random	12.0
	Four or More Sets	15.0
	Crushed Rock	20.0
	Roughness of Discontinuities	
	Non-continuous joints	4.0
	Rough and wavy	3.0
	Smooth and wavy	2.0
Jr	Rough and planar	1.5
	Smooth and planar	1.0
	Slickensided and planar	0.5
	Filled discontinuities	1.0
	Filling and Wall Rock Alteration, Essentially	
	Ummeu Haalad Joints	0.75
	Staining only no alteration	1.0
	Slightly altered joint walls	2.0
	Silty or sandy coatings	3.0
	Clay coatings	4.0
_		
J _a	Filling and Wall Rock Alteration, Filled Joint	
	Sand or crushed rock filling	4.0
	Stiff clay filling less than 5 mm thick	6.0
	Soft clay filling less than 5 mm thick	8.0
	Swelling clay filling less than 5 mm thick	12.0
	Sum clay milling more than 5 mm thick	10.0
	Son clay ming more than 5 mm thick	15.0
·	Swelling clay hilling more than 5 min thick	20.0
	water Conditions	1.0
	Dry, or milow < 5 intres/minute locally	1.0
т	Medium water inflow	0.00
JW	Large inflow, unified joints	0.3
	Large inflow, filled joints with washout	0.33
	Large inflow, filled joints, high continuous inflow	0.2 10 0.1
	Stross Condition Class	0.1 00 0.00
	Juress Condition Class	10.0
SDE	Loose rock with chay filled discontinuities	10.0
SNE	Loose rock with open discontinuities	5.0
	Shahow depth (50 m or less) rock with clay inled discontinuities	4.5
	Rock with tight unfilled discontinuities, medium stress	1.0

 Table 3.1 NGI - Q Classification System Rating for Individual Parameters (Adapted from Barton et al., 1974)

 Table 3.2 Excavation Support Ratios

	Excavation Category	ESR	No. of Cases
А.	Temporary Mine Openings	3-5	2
B.	Vertical Shafts:		
	Circular Section	2.5	-
	Rectangular or Square Section	2.0	-
C.	Permanent Mine Openings, water tunnels for hydropower (excluding high pressure penstocks), pilot tunnels, drifts and headings for large excavations.	1.6	83
D.	Storage rooms, water treatment plants, minor highway or railway tunnels, surge chambers, access tunnels.	1.3	25
E.	Power stations, major highway or railway tunnels, civil defense chambers, portals, intersections.	1.0	73
F.	Underground nuclear power stations, railroad stations and factories.	0.8	2

Table 3.3 Geomechanics Classification of Rock Masses (after Bieniawski, 1976)

A. Classification Parameters and their Ratings

	PARAM	ETER			RANGE OF VALUES				
1	Strength of Intact Rock Material	Point Load Strength Index	>8 MPa	4-8 MPa	2-4 MPa	1-2 MPa	For th uniax prefer	uis low ial testa red	range s are
		Uniaxial Compressive Strength	>200 MPa	100-200 MPa	50-100 MPa	25-50 MPa	5-25 MPa	1-5 MPa	<1 MPa
	Rating		15	12	7	4	2	1	0
2	Drill Core Qua	lity, RQD	90%-100%	75%-90%	50%-75%	25%-50%		<25%	Ó
	Rating		20	17	13	8		3	
	Spacing of Disc	ontinuities	>3 m	1.0-3.0 m	0.3-1.0 m	50 - 300 mm		<50 m	m
3	Rating		30	25	20	10		5	
4	Condition of Di	scontinuities	Very rough surfaces Not continuous No separation Unweathered wall rock	Slightly rough surfaces] Separation < 1mm,slightly weathered walls	Slightly rough surfaces Separation < 1mm Highly weathered walls	Slickensided surfaces OR Gouge <5 mm thick OR Separation 1-5 mm continuous	Soft a thick OR Separ than Conti	souge > ration l 5mm nuous	> 5mm ess
	Rating		25	20	12	6		0	
		Inflow per 10 m tunnel length	Nor	ne	<25 litres/min	25-125 litres/min		>125 litres/m	in
5	Groundwater	Ratio <u>Joint Water Pressure</u> Major Principal Stress	0		0.0-0.2	0.2-0.5		>0.5	
		General Conditions	Complet	ely Dry	Moist only (Interstitial Water)	Water under moderate pressure	Sever probl	re wate ems	ſ
	Rating		10		7	4		0	

B. Rating Adjustment for Discontinuity Orientation

Strike and Dip Orienta	ations of Joints	Very Favourable	Favourable	Fair	Unfavourable	Very Unfavourable
	Tunnels	0	-2	-5	-10	-12
Ratings	Foundations	0	-2	-7	-15	-25
	Slopes	0	-5	-25	-50	-60

C. Rock Mass Classes Determined From Total Ratings

Rating	81-100	61-80	41-60	21-40	<20
Class No.	I	II	ш	IV	V
Description	Very Good Rock	Good Rock	Fair Rock	Poor Rock	Very Poor Rock

D. Meaning of Rock Mass Classes

Class Number	I	II	ш	IV	v
Average Stand-up Time	10 years for 15 m	6 months for 8	1 week for 5 m	10 hours for 2.5 m	30 minutes for 1 m
	span	m span	span	span	span
Cohesion of the Rock Mass	>400 kPa	300-400 kPa	200-300 kPa	100-200 kPa	<100 kPa
Friction Angle of the Rock Mass	<45°	35°-45°	25°-35°	15°-25°	<15°

Rock Mass Class	Excavation		Support	
		Rockbolts (20mm diam., fully bonded)	Shotcrete	Steel Sets
Very Good Rock RMR: 81-100	Full Face: 3m advance	Generally no support required bolting	uired except for o	ccasional spot
Good Rock RMR: 61-80	Full Face: 1.0-1.5 m advance; Complete support 20 m from face	Locally bolts in crown 3 m long, spaced 2.5 m with occasional wire mesh	50 mm in crown where required	None
Fair Rock RMR: 41-60	Top Heading and Bench: 1.5-3.0 m advance in top heading; Commence support after each blast Complete support 10m from face	Systematic bolts 4m long,spaced 1.5-2.0 m in crown and walls with wire mesh in crown	50-100mm in crown and 30 mm in sides	None
Poor Rock RMR:21-40	Top Heading and Bench: 1.0-1.5 m advance in top heading; Install support concurrently with excavation - 10m from face	Systematic bolts 4-5 m long, spaced 1-1.5 m in crown and walls with wire mesh	100-150 mm in crown and 100 mm in sides	Light ribs spaced 1.5 m where required
Very Poor Rock RMR: <20	Multiple Drifts: 0.5-1.5 m advance in top heading; Install support concurrently with excavation; shotcrete as soon as possible after blasting	Systematic bolts 5-6 m long Spaced 1-1.5 m in crown and walls with wire mesh Bolt invert	150-200 mm in crown 150 mm in sides and 50mm on face	Medium to heavy ribs spaced 0.75 m with steel lagging and forepoling if required. Close invert

 Table 3.4 Geomechanics Classification Guide for Excavation and Support in Rock Tunnels (after Bieniawski, 1984)

Table 3.5 Mining Rock Mass Rating System Parameter Ratings and Adjustments (after Laubscher,1990)

	ASSESSMEN	T OF JOINT CO	NDITION			
Parameters	Description					
			Dry	Moist	Mod.	High
					Press	Press
		J			ure	ure
D						
	wavy	multi- directional	100	100	95	90
LARGE SCALE	wavy	unidirectional	95	90	85	80
JOINT EXPRESSION	curved		85	80	· 75	70
	slight	undulation	80	80	75	65
	straight		75	70	65	60
Е	1 °	1	1			
	rough	step/irreg	95	90	85	80
SMALL SCALE	smooth	stepped	90	85	80	75
JOINT	slickensides	stepped	85	80	75	70
EXPRESSION	rough	undulating	80	75	70	65
	smooth	undulating	75	70	65	60
	slickensided	undulating	70	65	60	55
	rough	planar	65	60	55	50
	smooth	planar	60	55	50	45
	polished	planar	55	50	45	40
. JOINT WALL ALTERATION	weaker than w	all rock	75	70	65	60
G						
	non	coarse	90	85	80	75
JOINT	softening	medium	85	80	75	70
FILLING	sheared	fine	80	75	70	65
	soft	coarse	70	65	60	55
	sheared	medium	60	55	50	45
		fine	50	45	40	35
	gouge	<amplitude of<="" td=""><td>45</td><td>40</td><td>35</td><td>30</td></amplitude>	45	40	35	30
	thickn es s	irreg				
	gouge	>amplitude of	30	20	15	10
	UNCKIIC55	ine .	L			

FRACTURE FREQUENCY PER METRE					
Ave/m		Ratings			
	1 set	2 sets	3 sets		
0.1	40	40	40		
0.15	40	40	40		
0.2	40	40	38		
0.25	40	38	36		
0.3	38	.36	34		
0.5	36	34	31		
0.8	34	31	28		
1.0	31	28	26		
1.5	28	26	24		
2	26	24	21		
3	24	21	18		
5	21	18	15		
7	18	15	12		
10	15	12	10		
15	12	10	7		
20	10	7	5		
30	7	5	2		
40	5	2	0		

INTACT ROCK STRENGTH				
MPa	Rating			
>185	20			
165-185	18			
145-164	16			
125-144	14			
105-124	12			
85-104	10			
65-84	8			
45-64	6			
35-44	5			
25-34	4			
12-24	3			
5-11	2			
1-4	1			

ADJUSTMENTS FOR WEATHERING

Degree of	Potential Weathering and Adjustments. (%)					
Weathering	1/2 year	l year	2 years	3 years	+4 years	
Fresh	100	100	100	100	100	
Slight	88	90	92	94	96	
Moderate	82	84	86	88	90	
High	70	72	74	76	78	
Complete	54	56	58	60	62	
Residual Soil	30	32	34	36	38	

PERCENTAGE ADJUSTMENTS FOR BLASTING EFFECTS

Technique	Adjustment, %
Boring	100
Smooth Wall Blasting	97
Good Conventional Blasting	94
Poor Blasting	80

PERCENTAGE ADJUSTMENTS FOR JOINT ORIENTATION

No. of Joints	Number of faces inclined away from the vertical						
defining the block	70%	75%	80%	85%	90%		
3	3		2				
4	4	3		2			
5	5	4	3	2	I		
6	6	5	4	3	2.1		

 Table 3.6 Crown Pillar Study Data (Carter, 1990)

	Case No.	RMR	Q	Span	Condition	Case No.	RMR	Q	Span	Condition
		(%)		(m)			(%)		(m)	
	12A	80	54.6	40	U	13	50	1.9	30	S
	12B	80	54.6	80	U	14	45	1.1	5	S
	14	45	1.1	23	U	15	45	1.1	4	S
i	21	35	0.4	22	U	16	85	95.2	6	S
	22 A	50	1.9	15	U	17	70	18.0	3	S
	22B	50	1.9	21	U	18	80	54.6	18	S
	25A	25	0.1	8	U	19	80	54.6	21	S
	25B	25	0.1	11	U	20	70	18.0	12	S
	26	50	1.9	13	U	21	45	1.1	22	S
	27	55	3.4	23	U	22	50	1.9	17	S
	28	15	0.0	19	U	23	60	5.9	45	S
	29	75	31.3	30	U2	25	30	0.2	11	S
	35	25	0.1	3	U	30	50	1.9	16	S
	36	58	4.7	20	U	31	60	5.9	3	S
	38	50	1.9	6	U1	32	50	1.9	6	S
	39	50	1.9	65	U	33	75	31.3	3	S
	41	55	3.4	60	U	34	50	1.9	3	S
	46	20	0.1	3	U	35	25	0.1	3	S
	50	20	0.1	15	U	36	58	4.7	10	S
	52	48	1.6	12	U	37	60	5.9	3	S
	53	54	3.0	12	U	40	75	31.3	6	S
	54	85	95.2	43	U3	42	75	31.3	5	S
	57	55	3.4	6	U3	43	75	31.3	3	S
	59	70	18.0	10	U4	44	60	5.9	10	S
	62	80	54.6	10	U	45	45	1.1	10	S
	64A	45	1.1	3	Ul	46	50	1.9	3	S
	64B	45	1.1	5	U1	47	60	5.9	20	S
	1	75	31.3	27	S	48	70	18.0	32	S
	2	70	18.0	30	S	49	45	1.1	6	S
	3	0	0.0	43	S	51	41	0.7	17	S
	4	75	31.3	40	S	55	45	1.1	15	S
	5	65	10.3	14	S	56	50	1.9	30	S
	6	45	1.1	11	S	57	65	10.3	6	S
	7	60	5.9	5	S	58	65	10.3	10	S
	8	60	5.9	15	S	60	60	5.9	6	S
	9	60	5.9	73	S	61	45	1.1	6	S
	10	85	95.2	18	S	62	80	54.6	10	S
	11	35	0.4	6	S	63	60	5.9	6	S
	12	80	54.6	55	S	65	36	0.4	4	S
						66	85	95.2	21	S
						67	65	10.3	60	S
						68	56	3.8	25	S
						69	56	3.8	24	S
						70	70	18.0	32	S

U = Unstable

S = Stable

A number following an unstable condition (U2) refers to an unstable case where the thickness of the pillar was very small. The number refers to the pillar thickness in metres. For these cases, beam failure rather than rock mass failure may have been the failure mechanism.

Table 3.7 Span Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines

Design Method	Falconbridge	Placer Dome	HBM&S	Inco Limited	Westmin
	Ltd.	Inc.	Trout Lake Mine	Sudbury Mines	Resources
	Sudbury Mines	Dome Mine			HW Mine
Mathews Stability Graph	•				
Method					
Numerical Methods	•				
Past Experience		•		•	•
Not Designed (Full			•		
Extraction)					

Table 3.8 Post Pillar Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines

Design Method	Falconbridge Ltd	Placer Dome	HBM&S	Inco Limited	Westmin
	Sudbury Mines	Inc.	Trout Lake Mine	Sudbury Mines	Resources
		Dome Mine			HW Mine
Methods Based on Hedley	•				•
Formula					
Past Experience		•		•	
Tributary Theory					•

Table 3.9 Sill Pillar Design Methodology at Canadian Cut and Fill Mines

Design Method	Falconbridge Ltd. Sudbury Mines	Placer Dome Inc. Dome Mine	HBM&S Trout Lake Mine	Inco Limited Sudbury Mines	Westmin Resources HW Mine
Based on Production Requirements	•			•	
Past Experience		•			
Designed to Support Load of Fill Above Pillar			•		

Table 3.10	Cable Bolting Support Design N	Methodology at Canadia	n Cut and Fill Mines
T SEDIO OTTO	Cable 201111 Steppert 2 the		

Design Method	Falconbridge	Placer Dome	HBM&S	Inco Limited	Westmin
	Ltd.	Inc.	Trout Lake Mine	Sudbury Mines	Resources
	Sudbury Mines	Dome Mine			HW Mine
Noranda/Potvin Method	•				
Numerical Methods	•				
Past Experience at Minesite		•			•
Analytical Methods		•		•	•
Experience at Other Mines			•		•




























































4. DATABASE

4.1 INTACT STRENGTH PROPERTIES

An estimate of the intact rock strength parameters is required for rock mass classification and for input into stress modeling programs. Prior to this study, direct unconfined compressive strength test data of Detour Lake Mine rock had been conducted by:

- CANMET (March, 1985);
- Terraprobe (July, 1984); and,
- Smith Engineering (October, 1984).

The results of these tests are summarized in Table 4.1. It must be recognized that the above testing was conducted prior to the commencement of underground mining. Once underground access was available, indirect UCS measurements were obtained from point load strength tests on representative samples from 120 Level, 360 Level, and 560 Level. These results are presented in Figure 4.1 and 4.2. There was a large variation between all of these strengths so further UCS testing was carried out at University of British Columbia.

Representative AQ drill core (26 mm diameter) was obtained from the mine for testing. All samples failed through intact rock. The results are given in Figure 4.3 and 4.4. Unconfined compressive strength test results from UBC for each of the three zones are compared to results of other researchers in Figure 4.5. Testing by UBC indicated a UCS for the mafic hangingwall rock of 165 MPa. This compares well to a weighted average of 162 MPa for all other direct tests. The UCS of the MZ rock was very similar to that of the hangingwall at 166 MPa. This is to be expected since the lithology of the HW and the MZ is similar except for the presence of veining in the MZ. The UBC result is similar to the value obtained by CANMET (169 MPa) but significantly higher than the Terraprobe value (91 MPa).

UBC testing of the Talc Zone rock indicated a significantly lower average UCS of 28 MPa as compared to the average of other researchers (93 MPa). Previous test work had been carried out on near surface rock which may account for the difference. The UBC results are supported by recent tests carried out by Voest-Alpine (1991) in their recent assessment of the suitability of a roadheader for mining of the Talc Zones. Strengths were obtained between 22 and 38 MPa with an average of 29 MPa based on four samples taken from the 460 Talc Zones. Another series of tests were carried out by UBC to confirm these results. Rock samples were obtained from attack drifts in the 360 T20 #3 and 460 T40 #6 stopes. The rock samples were subsequently cored to 52 mm diameter and tested. The results are given in Table 4.2. The unconfined compressive strength was higher at 48 MPa. The samples from these tests appeared to be

more siliceous than previous samples tested which may have contributed to the higher strength. These results can be considered to represent an upper bound on the unconfined compressive strength of the Talc Zone rock.

Given that the UBC values were averaged from 10 tests and were taken from the most recently mined areas, the values were used as design strengths for the purposes of this study. These and other rock properties which have been measured at Detour Lake Mine are summarized in Table 4.3.

4.2 FABRIC ANALYSIS

As part of this study, detailed fabric mapping was carried out in the following areas of the Main Zone and Talc Zones:

260 MZ #12 Lift	360 T20 #4
260 T40 #1	560 MZ # 1
360 MZ #12 Lift	460 T40 #6
360 T40 #3, #4	460 T40 #5
360 MZ # 5 Lift	

Detailed line mapping was carried out and features were recorded on a standard geotechnical mapping sheet (Figure 4.6). The following information was recorded: location, distance, rock type, structure type, number of features having similar orientation, spacing, rock and joint infill hardness, strike, dip, aperture width, planarity, roughness, continuity, and water. Approximately 350 structures were mapped in the Main Zone and 419 in the Talc Zones.

4.2.1 Joint Orientation

The orientations of the structures mapped during this study have been plotted on lower hemisphere equal area stereonets (Figures 4.7 to 4.8). In addition to the structures mapped as part of the detailed line mapping, a compilation was made of structural mapping recorded by the DLM geology department on previously mined lifts. Figures 4.9 to 4.12 show stereonets which record structural data for each lift studied. These stereonets suggest a north-south joint set and an east-west joint set both dipping vertical to subvertical. Random jointing is also present. Figure 4.13 shows stereonets for the Main Zone and for the Talc Zone with structures from all lifts plotted. Two joint sets are predominant:

Joint Set A: Mean Orientation: Strike: 096° Dip: 90° Joint Set B: Mean Orientation: Strike: 353° Dip: 83° The same two joint sets are predominant in the Talc Zones with only slightly different orientations:

Joint Set A: Mean Orientation: Strike: 093° Dip: 90° Joint Set B: Mean Orientation: Strike: 352° Dip: 86°

4.2.2 Joint Roughness

Joint Roughness has been measured by comparing the profile of each joint to 10 standard profiles shown in Figure 4.14. The joint roughness for the MZ and TZ have been plotted on a frequency histogram (Figure 4.15(a)). In the case of the mafics, the highest percentage of joints have a Joint Roughness Coefficient (JRC) of 2-4 indicating at smooth, planar surface. Most other joints have a JRC of 4 to 10. In the Talc Zones, the highest percentage of joints have a JRC of 6-8 which is a rough stepped surface.

4.2.3 Rock Strength

The rock strength was established by field index testing described in Table 4.4. The rock hardness is placed in 5 categories, R1 being the weakest to R5 being the hardest. The frequency histogram for rock hardness is given in Figure 4.15(b). The majority of Main Zone rocks tested have a hardness of R4 indicating a UCS of 100 - 200 MPa. All other rocks in the Main Zone had an R5 hardness. Approximately 75% of the Talc Zone rocks had an R3 hardness (50 - 100 MPa) with the remainder being R2 in hardness.

4.2.4 Joint Aperture

Joint aperture was classified into 5 categories ranging from very tight to moderately wide (Table 4.5). Figure 4.16(a) is a frequency histogram indicating the joint aperture for talc and mafic rocks. Most mafics and talc rocks have joints which are tight to very tight.

4.2.5 Joint Spacing

The joint spacing is classified into the three categories used by the CSIR rock mass rating classification system (Figure 4.16(b)). Most main zone joints have a spacing between 5 cm and 1 metre. A smaller percentage of joints have a spacing of 1-3 metres.

4.2.6 Joint Continuity

Joint continuity has been classified into three categories, 0 - 3 m, 3 - 5 m, and 5 - 10 m. This data has been plotted on a frequency histogram shown in Figure 4.17(a). Talc Zone joints occur in all

categories. Most joints in the mafics occur in the 3 - 5 m and 5 - 10 metre categories. In some cases, it may not be possible to establish the full length of the joint if it continues beyond the wall of the excavation. Figure 4.17(b) indicates the number of joint ends which are visible. The Talc zone joints are generally less continuous with 1 or 2 ends visible. Most mafics have 0 of 1 end visible. Zero ends visible indicates that the joint is longer than the dimensions of the excavation. The openings in the mafics are wider so this would indicate that joints are generally longer in the MZ than the TZ.

4.3 ROCK MASS CHARACTERIZATION

All work areas including those mined prior to the study were assessed a CSIR rock mass rating. The rating was performed using a standard rock classification form shown in Figure 4.18. The CSIR rock mass classification system was chosen for use at DLM for the following reasons.

- Consistency of results among those performing the rating;
- It relatively quick to use and understand; and,
- The percentage scale is easier to get a "feel" for than the logarithmic NGI Q rating.

The RMR can be converted to the NGI - Q using Equation 3.33. This relationship was checked periodically and proven to be valid for the accuracy required.

4.3.1 Main Zone

The rock mass ratings for the MZ are compiled in Table 4.6. The average RMR in the Main Zone is 73 with a standard deviation of 7.8. The lower ratings generally occur on the footwall side of ore body where the joint spacing is closer and the orientation of the joints is more random. A typical CSIR rock mass rating, based on the fabric analysis presented previously, is provided in Table 4.8.

4.3.2 Talc Zone

CSIR rock mass ratings for all of the Talc Zone workings analyzed are provided in Table 4.7. The mean RMR for talc is 49 with a standard deviation of 11. The rock quality generally decreases with increasing distance from the chert horizon. From the fabric analysis presented above, a typical CSIR - RMR for the TZ is given in Table 4.8.

4.3.3 Hangingwall Rock

Rock mass ratings were not routinely performed in the hangingwall mafic rock since the rock quality is consistently high, (averaging approximately 80%) and the development headings are generally not

wider than 5 m. Rock mass ratings were sometimes carried out in larger excavations such as maintenance shops and lunchrooms.

4.4 STRESS DETERMINATION

The principal stresses at Detour Lake Mine were determined in 1985 by CANMET using overcoring techniques (Arjang et al. 1985). The measured stresses are comparable in direction and magnitude to other measurements made at shallow depth in northeastern Ontario and Quebec (Figure 4.19). The vertical stress (σ_3) has a magnitude of 0.029 MPa/metre depth. The major principal stress acts in a ENE-WSW direction. For modeling purposes, the major principal stress (σ_1) is assumed to act horizontally, parallel to the strike of the orebody and with a magnitude of 2.6 times the vertical stress. The intermediate principal stress (σ_2) is assumed to act perpendicular to the strike of the orebody with a magnitude of 1.3 times the vertical stress.

The major principal stress is favourably oriented in approximately the same direction as the strike of the orebody (Figure 2.3). The stress conditions in the sill pillars will therefore be influenced mainly by the intermediate stress, σ_{2} .

Prior to filling the undercut of the three active stopes, five vibrating wire stress meters were installed in each sill pillar at approximately 30 metre intervals along strike. The purpose of this instrumentation is to determine actual stress changes in the sill pillar and to use the information to calibrate numerical modeling estimates of the stress changes.

The stress meters are normally read on a monthly basis but are read on a weekly basis when the sill pillar thickness becomes 30 metres or less. Figures 4.20 to 4.22 show the results of the stress monitoring for the 260, 360, 460, 560 sill pillars as well as the surface crown pillar. All but one of the original stress metres in the 260 pillar are no longer functional. It is believed that the cable has been severed within the fill. Three additional stress meters were installed in January, 1991.

4.5 MINING HISTORY

A historical record of the mining at Detour Lake Mine has been compiled such that recorded stress changes can be related to mining activity Figure 4.23 indicates the time span during which mining of each lift took place.

Mining began on the 260 and 360 stopes in 1987 and proceeded at a rate of approximately 2 months per lift. Due to the greater ore widths, mining on the 460 Level proceeded at a rate of

approximately 4 months per lift. Mechanized cut and fill stoping recently began on the 560 Level and is progressing at a rate of 2 months per lift. Mechanized cut and fill mining of the 260 stope was completed in October, 1991, leaving a 26 metre thick crown pillar between the pit bottom and the back of the 260 stope. There are no plans to recover this pillar until the end of the mine life. Mechanized cut and fill mining of the 360 stope was completed in January, 1992, leaving a 16 metre thick sill pillar.

Rock Type	Specific	UCS (MPa)	Tensile	Modulus of	Poisson's	Friction	Cohesion				
	Gravity		Strength	Elasticity	Ratio	Angle	(MPa)				
			(MPa)	(GPa)		-					
	MAFIC- Hangingwall and Footwall										
CANMET	2.9±0.02	270±42 (5)	20±1 (8)	88±4 (6)	0.25±	50 (4)	60 (4)				
	(12)				0.01 (6)						
TERRAPROBE	*	91±17 (5)		26±5 (5)	0.29±						
					0.07 (5)						
J. SMITH		147±31	19± (12)	57±13 (12)	0.1±0.02						
		(12)			(11)						
		МАГ	N ZONE								
CANMET											
Silicified	3.0±0.02 (9)	191±1 (3)	20±1 (6)	108±8 (3)	0.24±	51 (4)	44 (4)				
					0.03 (3)						
Main	2.9±0.01	169±26	19±1 (9)	89±6 (10)	0.26±	43 (4)	40 (4)				
	(19)	(10)			0.02 (10)						
Average	3.0±0.06	174±69	20±2	93±18 (13)	0.26±	47 (8)	42 (8)				
-	(28)	(13)	(15)		0.05 (13)						
TERRAPROBE	*	93±24 (5)		27±4 (4)	0.43±						
					0.12 (4)						
TALC ZONE											
CANMET	3.0±0.004	92±2 (3)	10±1 (7)	51±5 (3)	0.34±	42 (4)	20 (4)				
	(9)				0.02 (3)						
TERRAPROBE		93±14 (5)		31±4 (5)	0.53**±						
					0.11 (5)						

Table 4.1 Summary of Intact Rock Strength Characteristics

* failed along existing discontinuities
** reported value, however this is higher than the possible range for rock

() number of samples tested

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Talc Zone	Number of Tests
Unconfined Compressive Strength	48 ± 5 MPa (9 tests)	9
Modulus of Deformation	32 ± 2 GPa (5 tests)	5
Poisson's Ratio	0.27 ± 0.06 (5 tests)	5
Specific Gravity	3.0	

Table 4.2 UBC Unconfined Compressive Strength Test Results

Table 4.3 Detour Lake Mine - Rock Properties

Main Zone					
Unconfined Compressive Strength 165 MPa (avg), 190 MPa(upper)					
Modulus of Deformation	93 GPa				
Poisson's Ratio	0.26				
Specific Gravity	3.0				
Talc	Zone				
Unconfined Compressive Strength	28 MPa (lower), 48 MPa (upper)				
Modulus of Deformation	32 GPa				
Poisson's Ratio	0.22				
Specific Gravity	3.0				

Table 4.4Approximate Classification of Rock Based on Strength(after Brown, 1981)

No.	Description	Unconfined Compressive Strength			Examples
		lb/in ²	kg/cm ²	MPa	
R1	VERY WEAK ROCK -Crumbles under sharp blows with geological pick point, can be cut with a pocket knife.	150-3500	10-250	1-25	chalk, rock salt
R2	MODERATELY WEAK ROCK -Shallow cuts or scraping with pocket knife with difficulty, pick point indents deeply with firm blow.	3500-7500	250-500	25-50	coal, schist siltstone
R3	MODERATELY STRONG ROCK -Knife cannot be used to scrape or peel surface, shallow indentations under firm blow from pick.	7500-15000	500-1000	50-100	sandstone, slate
R4	STRONG ROCK -hand held sample breaks with one firm blow from hammer end of geological picks.	15000- 30000	1000-2000	100- 200	marble, granite gneiss
R5	VERY STRONG ROCK -requires many blows from geological pick to break intact sample.	>30000	>2000	>200	quartzite dolerite,gabbro, basalt

Table 4.5 Joint Aperture Classification

Very Tight	<0.1 mm
Tight	0.1-0.5 mm
Moderately Open	0.5-2.5 mm
Open	2.5-10 mm
Very Wide	10-25 mm

Table 4.6 Rock Mas	s Classification -	Detour	Lake	Mine	Main	Zone
--------------------	--------------------	--------	------	------	------	------

CASE	DATE	STOPE	RMR	Q		CASE	DATE	STOPE	RMR	Q
NO.	RECORDED	LOCATION	(%)			NO.	RECORDED	LOCATION	(%)	
1	FEB/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2		82	SEP/90	460LONGHO	67	12.9
2	FEB/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8		85	OCT/90	200M5#14	80	54.6
3	FEB/1990	330M4#10	67	12.9		86	001/90	200M6#14	80	24.0
4	FEB/1990	330M3#11	77 77	39.1	Q	8/	001/90	300M3#14	/3 77	25.1
SA	FEB/1990	430M3#5	/8 79	43.7		89	001/90	4301/14#6	77	39.1 20.1
58	FEB/1990	430M3#3	/8 95	43.7		90 07	NOV/90	430M3#7	70	
	MAR/1990	230M4#11	65 97	119.9		92	NOV/90	300M6#14	78	43.7
10	MAR/1990	230144#10	0/ 73	251		95	NOV/90	A30MA#R	77	301
110	MAR/1990	330M4#10	63	83		96	NOV/90	460LONGHO	67	12.9
124	MAP/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7		97	FEB/91	200M6#16	70	18.0
128	MAR/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7		98	FEB/91	200M5#16	82	68.2
14	APR/1990	200m5#12	73	25.1		99	FEB/91	300M5#15	68	14.4
15	APR/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2		101A	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7
17A	APR/1990	330M4#11	73	25.1		101B	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7
17B	APR/1990	330M4#11	63	25.1		102	FEB/91	430M3#8	68	14.4
18	APR/1990	300M5#12	77	39.1		103	MARCH/91	200M6#16	70	18.0
22	MAY/1990	200M5#12	73	25.1		104	MARCH/91	300M5#15	68	14.4
23	MAY/1990	200M6#12	77	39.1		105	MARCH/91	300M6#16	76	35.0
25A	MAY/1990	300M5#12W	77	39.1		107	MARCH/91	430M4#9	78	43.7
25B	MAY/1990	300M5#12E	67	12.9		108	MARCH/91	430M3#8	68	14.4
27A	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7		109	APRIL/91	200M6#17	70	18.0
27B	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7		110	APRIL/91	200M5#17	67	12.9
33	NOV/1989	230M3#10	77	39.1		111	APRIL/91	300M5#16	68	14.4
34	NOV/1989	230M3#10	87	118.8		112	APRIL/91	300M6#16	76	35.0
35	NOV/1989	230M4#10	85	95.2		115	APRIL/91	430M4#9	78	43.7
36	NOV/1989	330M3#10	77	39.1		116	JULY/91	200M7#18	79	48.9
37	NOV/1989	330M4#10E	63	8.3		117	JULY/91	200M8#19	77	39.1
38A	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7		118	JULY/91	300M5#19	69	16.1
38B	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7		119	JULY/91	300M6#10	04	9.2
39	JAN12/90	230M3#11	87	118.8		121	JULY/91	430M4#10	77	10.1
40	JAN12/90	240M4#10	85	95.2		122	SEP/91	2001/#19	93	39.1 76.2
41	JAN12/90	330M4#10	03	8.3		125	SEP/91	20010#19	63 63	93
42	JAN12/90	330M3#11	// 70	39.1 22.4		124	SEP/91	2001/5#17	63	83
40A	FEBI3/89	400M1#3	57	22.4		120	SEP/01	A30MA#10	69	161
405	DEC12/87	360M2#2	60	59		130	OCT/91	200M7#19	78	43.7
54	0073/89	460M2#4	66	11.5		132	OCT/91	200M8#20	79	48.9
54	SEP17/88	360M2#4	55	34		133	OCT/91	300M5#18	65	10.3
56	OCT/87	360M1#1	69	16.1		134	OCT/91	300M5#18	65	10.3
57	SEP/87	260M1#1	69	16.1		135	OCT/91	300M6#17	75	31.3
58	JUNE/90	200M5#13	64	9.2		138	ОСТ/91	430M3#10	80	54.6
59	JUNE/90	200M6#12	70	18.0		139	OCT/91	430M4#11	81	61.0
60	JUNE/90	300M5#12	77	39.1		140	NOV/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7
62	JUNE/90	430M3#5	78	43.7		141	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3
62B	JUNE/90	430M3#5	78	43.7		142	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3
63	JULY/90	200M6#13	80	54.6		143	NOV/91	400M5#13	75	31.3
64	JULY/90	300M5#13	66	11.5		144	NOV/91	430M4#11	79	48.9
66A	JUL Y/90	430M3#6	64	9.2		145	DEC/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7
66B	JULY/90	430M3#6	64	9.2		146	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3
67	AUG/90	200M5#12	80	54.6		147	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3
68	AUG/90	200M6#13	80	54.6		148	DEC/91	400M5#13	75	31.3
69	AUG/90	300M5#13	66	11.5		149	DEC/91	500M2#2	24 7#	3.0
70	AUG/90	300M6#13	79	48.9		150	LANION	00UM2#2		د.اد د و
72A	AUG/90	430M3#7	79	48.9		151	MARCHING	2001/51/6 #19	60	0.0 9.2
72B	AUG/90	430M3#7W	64 77	9.2		152	MARCH/92	560M1#2	03	6.3 61.0
73	AUG/90	450M4#/	11 67	39.1		155	MARCH/92	560M2#2	61 64	30
75	AUG/90	1400LUNGHULE	0/ en	12.9		134	MARCHIM	560M2#2	54 64	3.0
/0	SEP/90	2001.3#14	0U 70	J4.0 19.0		155	MARCH/02	575SLR	70	180
70	SED/00	A30MA#7	70	40.7 /12 0		157	MARCH/92	590SLR	72	22.4
/"	SEP/90		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	40.7		157	112 UC 1/72		I	1
80	SEP/90	4.5UM.5#7	11	39.1						

Mean: 73.0

Standard Deviation: 7.8 Note : Q is calculated using RMR=9lnQ+44

CASE	DATE	STOPE	RMR	Q
NO.	RECORDED	LOCATION	(%)	
6	FEB/1990	430T40#5	51	2.2
7	FEB/1990	430T5#5	67	12.9
8	FEB/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9
13	MAR/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9
16	APR/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8
19	APR/1990	430T5#6	62	7.4
20	APR/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7
21	APR/1990	430T60#6	52	2.4
24	MAY/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8
26	MAY/1990	360T20#4	58	4.7
28	MAY/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7
29	MAY/1990	430T20#6	61	6.6
30	MAY/1990	430T60#6	42	0.8
31A	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	48	1.6
31B	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	48	1.6
32	FEB/1990	360T20#3	58	4.7
43	JAN12/90	430T5#5	67	12.9
44	JAN12/90	430T40#5	55	3.4
45	JAN12/90	430T60#5	50	1.9
47	FEB13/89	230T40#5	48	1.6
48	NOV1/88	230T40#4	48	1.6
49	FEB13/90	460T60#3	25	0.1
50	JAN19/89	360T40#3	48	1.6
52	FEB28/89	360T60#2	28	0.2
53	FEB28/89	360T60#1	28	0.2
61	JUNE/90	360T20#40	58	4.7
65	J.J.L.Y/90	360T40#10	48	1.6
71	AUG/90	360T40#10	40	0.6
74	AUG/90	430T5#7	67	12.9
78	SEP/90	360T40#10	40	0.6
81	SEP/90	430T60#7	60	5.9
83	JUL Y/90	560T15#1	43	0.9
84	JUL Y/90	560TACCESS	25	0.1
88	ост/90	360T40#11]	55	3.4
94	NOV/90	360T60#11	38	0.5
100	FEB/91	360T60#13	38	0.5
106	MARCH/91	360T60#13	38	0.5
113	APRIL/91	360T60#14	38	0.5
114	APRIL/91	360T60#14	38	0.5
114	APRIL/91	360T20#10	65	10.3
120A	JULY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1
120B	JULY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1
126	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9
127	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9
128	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8
129	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8
136	ОСТ/91	360T40#18	45	1.1
137	OCT/91	360T40#18	45	1.1

 Table 4.7 Rock Mass Classification - Detour Lake Mine Talc Zone

Mean: 48.9

Standard Deviation: 11.2

Note: Q is calculated using RMR=9lnQ+44
Category	MAIN ZON	E	TALC ZONE	C
	Description	Rating	Description	Rating
Strength	160-180 MPa	13	35-50 MPa	4
RQD	90%	17	80%	16
Joint Spacing	0.4 m	16	0.3 m	9
Joint Condition	smooth, hard, tight	17	smooth surfaces, soft	10
Groundwater	none	10	none	10
Joint Orientation		0	:	0
TOTAL		73		49

 Table 4.8 Typical CSIR Rock Mass Rating at Detour Lake Mine



































	ſE:		LO	CATION:		_	NAN	(E:		
	PAR	METER			RANGE OF VALU	IES				
	Strengt	Point load strength Ind	ix >8 MPa	4-8 MPa	2-4 MPa	1-21	APa -	Fort unled	his low re al compre is prefer	inge issive red
۱	intact roc materia	K Unlaxdal Compressiv Strength	9 >200 MPa	100-200 MPa	50-100 MPa	25-50	MPa	10-25 MPa	3-10 MPa	1-3 MPa
		Rating	15	12	7	4		2	2	0
2	Drill Cor	e Quality (RQD)	80%100%	75%-80%	50%-75%	25%-	50%		<25%	13
		Rating	20	17	13	8			3	
3	Spac	ing of Joints	> 3 m	1-3m	0.3-1m	50-30	mm (<50 mm	
		Rating	30	25	20	1()		5	
4	Cond	lition of Jointa	Very rough surfaces Not continuous No separation Hard joint wall rock	Slightly rough surfaces Separation< 1mm Hard joint wall rock	Slightly rough surfaces Separation<1mm Soft Joint Wall Rock	Gouge <5 or Slickenside Joints ope Contiinuou	mm thick d Surfaces n 1-6 mm is joints	Soft go or Joints o Continu	uge>6 m xpen >6 r vous Join	m thick nm ts
		Rating	25	20	12	6			0	
		Inflow per 10 r tunnel length	n Þ	lone	<25 litree/min	25-125	res/min	>1:	25 litres/r	nin
5	Ground water	Ratio		0	0.0-0.02	0.24	0.5		>0.5	
		General conditio	ns Comp	letely dry	Moist only (interstitial water	Water under pressure	r moderate	Sev wat	vere vere	ms
		Rating		10	7	4			0	
	strength									
1	Strength RQD (join	ts/m³)								
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec	ts/m³) sing			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition	ts/m³) sing of Joints			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition Groundwa	ts/m³) sing of Joints tter			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition Groundwa Jont Orier	ts/m³) sing of Joints iter itation			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
; ; ; ;	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition Groundwa Jont Orier	ts/m³) sing of Joints tter station			TOTAL					
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition Groundwa Jont Orier	ts/m³) sing of Joints iter itation		JOIN	TOTAL			······		
	strength RQD (join Joint Spec Condition Groundwa Jont Orier	ts/m³) cing of Joints iter itation	Strike	JOIN	TOTAL T SETS Dip			Spacing		
	Strength RQD (join Joint Spec Groundwa Jont Orier Jont Orier Joint Set	ts/m³) cing of Joints iter itation 1	Strike	JOIN	TOTAL T SETS Dip			Spacing	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Strength RQD (join Joint Spec Groundwe Jont Orier Joint Set Joint Set	ts/m³) cing of Joints tter ttation 1 2	Strike	JOIN	TOTAL T SETS Dip			Spacing		
	strength RQD (join Joint Spa Condition Groundwa Jont Orier Joint Orier Joint Set Joint Set	ts/m³) cing of Joints tter ttation 1 2 3	Strike		TOTAL T SETS Dip			Spacing		









	DECEMBER																																									
	NOVEMBBR																																									
	OCTOBER																																									
	SEPTEMBER																													1												
	AUGUST	ž.								_																	1															
	JULY					7																	3																			
	JUNE																																									
	MAT																																									
	APRIL		70																																							÷
à																																										
	1988	200 LEVEL	260 M1 LIFT #2	260 M2 LIFT #2	280 M1 LIFT #3	Den Mo I IET 43		260 M1 LIFT #4	260 M2 LIFT #4	260 M3 LIFT #5	260 M4 LIFT #5	SED MIS LIFT #8				300 LEVEL		SOU ME LIFI #2	360 M1 LIFT #2	360 M2 LIFT #3	360 M1 LIFT #3	SAD M1 LIET AA			360 M3 LIFT #6	300 MA LIFT #5	360 M3 LIFT #6		480 LEVEL	460 M2 LIFT #2	460 M1 LIFT #2	480 M2 LIFT #3	460 M1 LIFT #3		3				·			•
	11		D	EJ	r0	U	R	L	A]	KI	EI	MI	N	E F	PR	01))	JC	ст	TIC)N	1 5	SC	н	E	DI	Ĵ	Æ						6]	FI	GU	JR	E	4.:	23	<u></u>

DECEMBER																																				
NOVEMBER																																		10	*	
OCTOBBR																																				
SB 7 TB MBBR					0				1									2																		
AUGUST																																				;
ATOC				÷																																
JUNB																																				
MAY																											8									
APR.E.	Ŷ			τĭ																																
MARCH								×																												
1989 JANUAR 280 LEVEL 280 MA UET #8 280 MA UET #8 280 MA UET #8 280 MA UET #7 280 MA UET #7 280 MA UET #7 280 MA UET #10 280 MA UET #10 280 MA UET #11 380 MA UET #10 280 MA UET #10 380 MA UET #10 380 MA UET #10 380 MA UET #14 480 MA UET #10 480 MA UET #10 380 MA UET #10 380 MA UET #14 480 MA UET #14 480 MA UET #14 480 MA UET #15																																				
þ]	DE	ETC	JU	JR	L	٩K	E	М	IN	E	PR	0	DI	JC	TI	01	N S	SC	HE	ED	UI	LE	r			- 6	28	F	FIC (c	GU	RI tin	E 4 ue	.2: d)	3

ſ	Ĕ							-1			Ţ	-							T	Τ	Т														I	T	—	T	٦	
	DECEMBE																																							
	NOVBMBBR	مشاله ومرافعتهم مراديه وم																																						
	OCTOBER																																							
965	SB PTB MBBR																																							
5 I)	AUOUST																														-									
6	7017																															•								
×	ENUC																					•																		
8	MAY																																							
-	APRIL																																							
	MARCH			•																																				
	1990	260 LEVEL	260 M4 UFT #10	260 M3 UFT #11	260 M4 UFT #11	230 M5 LIFT #12	200 M6 LIFT #12	200 M5 UFT #13	200 M6 LIFT #13	200 M5 LIFT #14	200 M6 LIFT #14	200 M5 LIFT #15	200 M6 LIFT #15	200 M5 UFT #16	360 LEVEL	330 MA 11FT #10	330 M3 IFT #11		330 M4 UFT #11	330 M3 UFT #12	330 M4 LIFT #12	300 M5 UFT #13	300 M6 LIFT #13	300 M5 LIFT #14	300 MB LIFT #14	300 M5 LIFT #15	460 I FVFI	430 M4 UFT #5 E	430 M3 LFT #5 W	430 M4 LIFT #6	430 M3 UFT #6	430 M4 UFT #7	420 M3 HET #7							
			Ι	DE	тс	DU	R	LA	K	E	M	[N]	EI	PR	OI	JU	JC	T	IO	N	S	Cł	ΗE	D	UI	LE							F	IC (c	i U on	RI tin	E 4 1U¢	4.2 ed)	23	

BR DECEMBER																															-		T																	
NOVBMB												<u> </u>														_																								
OCTOBBR																																								1										
SBPTBMBBR								10																																1										
Αυσυετ																																																		
705																																																		
JUNB																																																		
MAY																																											1							
APRIL																																																		
MARCH																																									*									
1991		260 LEVEL	200 M5 UFT #16	ON MATIET 418		ZOU MO UT IN	200 M6 UFT #17	200 M5 UFT #18	200 M7 LIFT #18		200 M8 LIFT #19	200 M7 UFT #19						360 I EVEL		300 M5 LIFT #15	300 M6 LIFT #15	SON MS LIFT #18		300 M6 LI-I #16	300 M5 LIFT #17	SON MALIET #17		300 LIF1 #18						460 LEVEL	420 MA 11FT #8	420 112 1157 48	430 M4 LIFT #9	430 M3 LFT #9	430 M4 UFT #10	430 M3 HET #10		430 M4 UFI #11					1			
					D	ЕJ	ΓC)L	JR	I	<u>_</u> ,A	K	E	M	m	N	El	PF	20	DI	J	JC	T	IC	10	4	SC	EF	IE	D	U	Fl	E]	FI (Uon	R tir	E 1u	4. ec	23 I)	;	

BMBBR			Ī				2												Ī				-													٦		
DBC			\downarrow	_	_													-	-				-								 							
NOVBMBB																																						
OCTOBBR											11 ·																											
SBPTBMBBR																																			_		-	
AUOUST																																						
JULY										9																												
JUNB																																						
МАТ						Ŵ							×.																									
APRIL													(M)																									
MARCH		F																																				
1992	360 LEVEL	300 LIFT 18								-				460 LEVEL	400 M6 LIFT #12	400 M5 UFT #12	400 M5 LIFT #13	400 MB 1167 414	400 M0 UF1 #14							560 LEVEL	560 M2 LIFT #2	560 M1 LIFT #2	560 M2 LIFT #3	560 M1 LIFT #3							ti.	
*			DE	ΞT	01	UF	εL	.A	KI	EN	ЙП	NE	E P	RC	DD	U	СЛ	FIC	DN	í S	Cŀ	IE	DL	JLI	E							FIC (C	GL	JR ntii	E 4 nue	4.2 ed)	23)	

5. NUMERICAL MODELING

5.1 THREE-DIMENSIONAL BEAP

The shape of many underground excavations and the influence of neighbouring excavations make 2-D plane strain analysis inappropriate for many practical mining problems. In such cases, a threedimensional analysis may be required to achieve a reasonable degree of accuracy.

Three-dimensional boundary element modeling has many practical applications for rock mechanics engineers including:

- pillar design;
- open stope span design/dilution studies;
- shaft and service tunnel layouts;
- analyses of complex excavation geometries;
- stope sequencing studies; and
- parametric design studies

BEAP-3D or Boundary Element Applications Package has been developed by CANMET and was used in the course of this project to carry out three dimensional stress analysis. BEAP-3D is a powerful numerical modeling package designed specifically for modeling three-dimensional underground openings. The version used was capable of modeling up to 1000 elements. The program utilizes a graphical pre-processor called *Mine Designer* (CANMET, 1991) for creating a model geometry file as well as a graphical post-processor called *ViewBeap* (CANMET, 1991) for viewing stress contours.

As with any numerical modeling procedure for determining stresses, the accuracy of the *BEAP-3D* analysis depends on the accuracy of three main input parameters:

- 1. the stress-strain relation(s) of the material(s);
- 2. the pre-mining stress conditions; and
- 3. the model geometry.

The *BEAP-3D* analysis assumes the materials to be linear elastic, homogeneous, and isotropic. This assumption is considered accurate for laboratory scale specimens of intact rock but usually does not represent the stress-strain relationship of the rock mass since the strength is controlled by the discontinuities. Inhomogeneity of the rock mass can be modeled by using different material parameters for different groups of elements in the model.

The pre-mining stress conditions must be determined as input for the analysis. Both the magnitude and direction of the principal stresses are required. These values are normally determined from in-situ stress measurements.

Three dimensional modeling permits better accuracy in modeling the actual mine geometry. The detail of the modeling is limited by the number of elements the program can handle. Large models containing 800-1000 elements require approximately 15 hours to run on a Sparc workstation. As with any numerical modeling program, the results obtained should be carefully scrutinized and applied with a good degree of engineering judgment, recognizing the simplifying assumptions contained in the model.

5.2 NUMERICAL MODELS

There were three main objectives to be achieved through the 3D numerical modeling:

- Post Pillar to estimate the stress conditions within a post pillar;
- <u>Sill Pillar</u> To estimate the stress conditions in the sill pillar and to determine whether horizontal stress was contributing to observed cases of instability; and,
- <u>Overall Mine</u> To locate areas of high stress concentration not already predicted and which may contribute to instability.

5.2.1 Post Pillar Modeling

Post pillars are used at Detour Lake Mine as a means of reducing the exposed span in wide cut and fill stopes. The use of post pillars as a means of support is discussed in greater detail in Section 7 of this report. Post pillars are started on the footwall side of cut and fill stopes. With each lift mined, the stope boundaries shifts southeast due the plunge and dip of the ore. The vertical post pillar migrates towards the centre of the span. These pillars are typically 5 metres square and up to 25 metres in height. It is intended that the pillars will yield as the width to height ratio decreases, however experience at Detour Lake Mine and other operations demonstrate that the post-yield strength of the pillar is still capable of providing support to the immediate back.

A 25 metre high post pillar has been modeled with BEAP-3D employing 489 elements. The model assumes an opening 40 by 50 metre excavation, 25 metres high, plunging 45° to the west and dipping at 56° to the north (Figure 5.1). The post pillar extends from the top centre of the modeled stope to the east side of the stope which is commonly the case at Detour Lake Mine. The excavation and post pillar are placed at a depth of between 420 and 460 metres below surface to simulate conditions on Pillar 941 of the 460 Stope at DLM. This pillar was the subject of a support trial whereby the back was pre-supported with

cable bolts and the pillar removed. This support trial is described in further detail in Section 7 of this report.

In the computer model, the uncemented backfill has been assumed to be incapable of carrying load from the pillar since the elastic modulus of the fill is much lower than that of the pillar. In addition, the active confining stress provided by the fill is assumed to be zero. In this sense, the model can be considered conservative since the fill does indeed provide confinement to loose blocks which would normally spall off the pillar. This confinement allows strength to be maintained in the pillar core.

The major and minor principal stresses through the pillar are shown in Figures 5.2(a) and 5.2(b). The stresses are shown on a horizontal plane through the centre of the pillar. The higher stresses are shown to be on the east side of the pillar due to the pillar being "grown" from the east wall. The weighted average pillar stress across the east-west centre line of the pillar has been calculated to be 19.8 MPa. The maximum σ_1 of about 40 MPa occurs on the northeast and southeast corners of the pillar. Contours of the horizontal confining stress, σ_3 , are shown in Figure 5.2(b) on the same horizontal plane. The confining stress is shown to be less than zero across the entire cross section. The average pillar stress computed by *BEAP-3D* is much lower than what would be predicted using other estimation methods such as tributary theory:

$$\sigma_{p} = \gamma gh \frac{\text{rock column area}}{\text{pillar area}}$$

$$\sigma_{p} = \frac{(2700)(9.81)(435)(475)}{25}$$

$$\sigma_{p} = 219 \text{ MPa}$$
(5.1)

Despite the low average pillar strength relative to the intact uniaxial compressive strength of the rock (165 MPa) the pillar can be expected to yield due to the existing structure and the lack of confining stress. Using the modified Hoek and Brown failure criterion for jointed rock masses the maximum principal stress at failure is given by (Hoek et al., 1992):

$$\sigma_1 = \sigma_3 + \sigma_c \left(m_b \frac{\sigma_3}{\sigma_c} \right)^a$$
(5.2)

where,

mb and a are parameters which depend on the quality of the rock mass

The failure constants m_b and a have been estimated to be 3.4 and 0.45 respectively, consistent with a good quality, very blocky, fine grained basalt. Clearly, the use of this failure criterion predicts zero strength when there is no confining stress. This confirms the expectation that the pillar has yielded.

Despite having yielded, post pillars at Detour Lake Mine do have residual, post-yield strength and continue to provide support to the immediate back. This will be documented in Section 6 of this report where it will be shown that unstable back conditions develop where spans exceed approximately 20 metres at Detour Lake Mine. Where post pillars are used with a span of 20 metres between pillars, overall span can be increased to the full width of the orebody (35-40 metres). It can therefore be concluded that a post pillar provides support to the stope back making use of its post-yield strength.

The confinement provided by the fill makes a significant contribution to the post-yield strength of the pillar. As the pillar yields, it dilates and compresses the fill so the fill approaches the passive Rankine state. Assuming a passive Rankine earth pressure coefficient, Kp=3.5, and a depth of fill of 7.5 m to the centre of the 25 m tall pillar, the horizontal confining stress is calculated to be 0.5 MPa. From equation 5.2, the post-yield pillar strength is then be estimated to be 22 MPa.

Additional *BEAP-3D* runs were carried out for pillar heights of 20, 15, 10, and 5 metres. The major and minor principal stresses were found to increase at the mid-height of the pillar as the pillar height decreased. Figure 5.3 shows the increased σ_1 and σ_3 stresses for a pillar height of 15 metres. The relationship between pillar height and pillar stress as determined by the modeling is given in Figure 5.4. This relationship cannot be used for general design purposes since pillar stress is also a function of the excavation geometry and the pre-mining stress field.

5.2.2 Sill Pillar Modeling

The sill pillar modeling was carried out to assess whether high horizontal stresses were developing in the stope back as the sill pillar thickness decreased and whether these stresses contributed to an increased frequency of instability in the stope back. Previous boundary element modeling using the 2D BEM program *EXAMINE-2D*, was believed to be overestimating the stress level since a composite vertical section had to be used which modeled all stopes on the same vertical section. In reality this does not occur because the stope is plunging to the west at 45°. In addition, the influence of the backslashed attack ramps on the induced stress around the stopes could not be handled with a 2D model. The backslashed attack ramps were driven approximately perpendicular to the maximum principal stress so high stresses could be expected to develop between attacks driven from different levels.

The entire Detour Lake Mine was modeled from the 460 Level to surface. Major components of the model include the open pit, 260 Stope, 360 Stope, 460 Stope, Quartz Zone longhole stopes, and the 360 Talc stopes. The components of the model are shown in Figure 5.5.

The major principal stress, σ_1 was approximated as acting horizontally in an east-west direction with a magnitude of 0.075 MPa per metre depth. The intermediate principal stress was approximated as acting north-south with a magnitude of 0.038 MPa per metre depth. The minor principal stress, σ_3 was assumed to be vertical and having a magnitude of 0.029 MPa per metre. The rock mass was assumed to be homogeneous, isotropic, and linear elastic with a Young's Modulus of 30 GPa and Poisson's Ratio of 0.26.

The main model was run to simulate the mine geometry as it existed in February, 1992 with pillars having the following thickness:

	Thickness (m)
Crown Pillar	24.1
260 Sill Pillar	13.8
360 Sill Pillar	53.0

Figure 5.6 is a view of the entire mine showing the major and minor principal stresses at the surfaces of the stopes as well as in the sill pillars. Figure 5.7 is a close up view showing stresses in the crown pillar on a subvertical plane through the pillar. The magnitudes for maximum and average stresses in the pillar are provided in Table 5.1. The highest stresses occur in the lower centre part of the pillar between the top attack ramps of the 260 stope. The average pillar stress along the midline of the pillar is 14.9 MPa with an average confining stress of 1.2 MPa. Applying the modified Hoek-Brown failure criterion, the factor of safety for the pillar (defined as the average pillar strength divided by the average pillar stress) is 2.17. A factor of safety of 1.5 is generally considered necessary for permanent support in underground mines (Hoek and Brown, 1980). A maximum horizontal stress of 17.2 MPa occurs in the immediate back of the 260 stope which is only one tenth the uniaxial compressive strength. It can therefore be concluded that high stresses were not a contributing factor for cases of instability recorded in the 260 stope. Rather, the lack of confining stress in the immediate back results in relaxation of the rock into the opening which can lead to structural failure and general rock mass failure.

Figure 5.8 shows maximum and minimum principal stresses in the 260 sill pillar. The highest pillar stress occurs in the centre of the pillar as an elongated band between the two attack ramps. High stresses can also be observed at the top of the attack ramps indicating that they are likely contributing to high stresses in the pillar. The average σ_1 pillar stress measured on a vertical line through the middle of the pillar is 35.6 MPa. The average confining stress, σ_3 , is 5.4 MPa. Applying the modified Hoek-Brown failure criterion, the factor of safety is estimated to be 1.91. In the immediate back of the 360 Stope the horizontal stress is in the range of 22 to 26 MPa. Again, this suggests that high stresses did not contribute to cases of instability recorded in this stope.

Figure 5.9 shows the major and minor principal stresses for the 360 sill pillar. Horizontal stress is being concentrated above the east attack ramp of the 460 stope and below the west ramp of the 360 stope. As the pillar decreases in thickness as mining proceeds, these two attacks will further concentrate stress in the pillar at this location. The average major principal stress in the pillar is 33.5 MPa and the average minor principal stress, σ_3 is 7.0 MPa. This yields a factor of safety of 2.3 for the pillar.

5.2.3 Other Areas

Another area of stress concentration is between attack ramps driven approximately one above the other. Since the in-situ major principal stress acts roughly perpendicular to these attack ramps, high stresses can be expected to be easily generated. An example is shown in Figure 5.10 is the area between the #3 and #5 attack ramps of the 360 Stope. High σ_1 stress in the order of 50 MPa is observed in this area. Stress is particularly concentrated at the intersection of the attacks and the stope. These high stress areas do not generally pose a threat to stability since they develop in the floor of the backslashed attack and away from active workings.

	Averag Stress	e Pillar (MPa)	Maximu Stress	ım Pillar (MPa)	Minimu Stress	m Pillar (MPa)	Pillar (M	Centre Pa)
	σ	σ3	σ	σ3	σ1	σ3	σ1	σ3
Crown Pillar	14.9	1.2	17.2	2.2	13.2	-0.91	14.5	2.1
260 Sill Pillar	35.6	5.4	51.3	23.2	6.0	-23.4	36.2	6.3
360 Sill Pillar	33.5	7.0	38.3	11.3	30.8	1.3	32.3	8.8

Table 5.1 Major and Minor Principal Stresses in Crown and Sill Pillars

 \propto

2.4

.




















6. SPAN DESIGN

6.1 DATABASE

The Detour Lake Mine database consists of 172 records of observations made from the commencement of underground mining in 1987 until March, 1992. Each record consists of the location, Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating (RMR), stability, span, support, and a note of the existence of major structures or flat jointing. The Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating has been described in Chapter 3. The terms span, stability, and support require further definition.

6.1.1 Definition of Span

For the purposes of this study, the term *span* refers to the diameter of the largest circle which can be drawn within the boundaries of the excavation as viewed in plan (Figure 6.1a). This definition has been adopted for two reasons. First, entry-type stopes can commonly have width (FW to HW) to length (along strike) ratios greater than 0.5, making plane strain analogies invalid. (Other analytical methods define span in a way which assumes plane strain conditions.) Secondly, post pillars and irregular stope boundaries make the calculation of hydraulic radius (used by other researchers) difficult and misleading. In cut and fill stopes, the span should also include the overhang material on the hangingwall, which is not contained by the fill (Figure 6.1b).

The term *unsupported span* refers to spans with no support or spans with pattern rock bolting (commonly 1.8 m long bolts on $1.2 \text{ m} \times 1.2 \text{ m}$ pattern). It does not include spans which are supported by more intensive ground support such as timber sets, shotcrete, cable bolts, or post pillars. The pattern rock bolting is designed to control loose close to the surface of the excavation, which may develop after scaling as a result of nearby blasting vibrations or stress redistribution caused by subsequent mining activity.

6.1.2 Definition of Stability

Bieniawski (1984) has shown that there is a relationship between span, rock mass rating, and stand-up time. Larger spans will result in lower stand-up times for a given rock mass rating. In this study, most of the data has been obtained from cut and fill stopes where the required stand-up time is approximately three months. Therefore, a stable excavation is defined as one which has remained stable for at least three months.

An excavation's stability is classified into three categories: stable, potentially unstable, and unstable.

6.1.2.1 Stable Excavations

Stable Excavations are characterized by the following:

- There have been no uncontrolled falls of ground;
- If instrumentation has been installed, there has not been any movement of the back which would warrant concern; and,
- There were no extraordinary support measures implemented.

6.1.2.2 Potentially Unstable Excavations

Potentially unstable excavations are usually not difficult for experienced personnel, familiar with ground conditions at their operation, to identify. The openings may exhibit the following characteristics:

- The opening may exhibit strong slips or faults with orientations forming potential wedges in the back;
- Extra ground support may have been installed to prevent potential falls of ground;
- Instrumentation installed in the back has recorded continuing movement of the back; or,
- There may be an increased frequency of popping and snapping indicating working of the ground.

6.1.2.3 Unstable Excavations

Unstable openings are simply those where an uncontrolled fall of ground has occurred. A fall of ground would usually involve failure through existing support; or, in the case of no support, the extent of the failure would be large enough to cause damage to pattern rock bolt support if it were installed. Uncontrolled falls of ground are distinguished from "loose incidents" which occur close to the face prior, to scaling and before rock bolts have been installed.

6.1.3 Detour Lake Mine Observations

The raw data is provided in Table 6.1 and plotted in Figure 6.2. Figure 6.3 and Table 6.2 employ the same data except that the RMR has been reduced by 10% where unfavourable structural orientation is recorded. At Detour Lake Mine, this correction is applied where:

- faults or long, continuous, open joints are observed in the back (0-60 degree dip); and,
- flat jointing is observed in back (0-30 degree dip).

It has been found that the combination of the flat structure combined with the dominant vertical EW and NS joint sets are the greatest source of instability at Detour Lake Mine. It can be seen in Table 6.3 that the use of this correction results in a lower standard deviation of the corrected unstable data and virtually unchanged standard deviations for the stable and potentially unstable data sets. The 10%

correction has been suggested by Bieniawski (1984) as a correction factor applied for unfavourable joint orientation.

6.2 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

6.2.1 Objective

The objective of the following statistical analysis is to define three zones on the span versus RMR graph; stable, unstable and potentially unstable, which can be used as a guide for the design of cut and fill stopes. Table 6.3 summarizes the main statistics for each of these three groups. The large variance in each of the three groups results in the boundaries of the groups being ill-defined. Figure 6.4 is a plot of the data with bivariate ellipses for each of the three groups. These ellipses illustrate the overlapping of data which occurs between groups. All three groups show parallel positive correlations and the group centroids are shown to lie approximately along the same line. This feature will prove useful in the statistical analysis which follows.

Figure 6.5 is a density plot of the data for each of the three groups. The contours indicate that most of the data has been collected from a range of rock qualities from 40 to 85 and spans from 5 to 30 metres. The choice of data collection sites was random in the sense that one or two observations were made from each lift of each stope in the mine. It is not of interest, however what the probability is of finding a certain span at a certain rock mass rating. Rather, it is necessary to determine the probability of a stope being stable, potentially unstable, or unstable given the span and RMR. For this reason, the ideal sample would have a uniform density over the span-RMR domain. This was not possible however, given actual stoping conditions. The actual density plot for all data points is given in Figure 6.6. The concentration of data in some areas and the lack of data in others, is an unavoidable source of error in the analysis.

6.2.2 Group Classification

In order to define the boundaries of the stable, potentially unstable, and unstable zones, conventional partitioned cluster analysis (Romesburg, 1990) was attempted but the technique tended to create compact clusters rather than linear ones, which could reasonably be expected given the parallel trending bivariate ellipses in Figure 6.4. A form of discriminant analysis proved to be more successful in defining groups. The goal of discriminant analysis is to find the linear combination of variables that maximizes the variance between groups relative to the variance within groups. The technique employed uses the generalized Mahalanobis distance, D_j (Sneath and Sokal, 1973) to classify data points into the three groups. The distances D_1 , D_2 , and D_3 are computed for each case. The case can then be classified according to the minimum Mahalanobis distance.

There are two main criteria which must be satisfied in order for the method to be valid. The first requirement is for multivariate normality. This can be assessed using a normal distribution probability plot for each of the three groups (Figure 6.7). The closer the points approximate a straight line, the more normal the distribution. From the graphs, it can be seen that the expected values approximate a straight line. The second requirement is for homoscedasticity of the sample dispersion matrices. That is, the variances between groups must be similar for each variable. This can be assessed using dot plots for each variable (Figure 6.8). The vertical length of the band of data in each column should be similar to achieve homoscedasticity. This is approximately the case for this data despite a low number of samples in the potentially unstable range. Although the data does not show near perfect bivariate normality and homoscedasticity, the Mahalanobis classification technique has shown considerable robustness to violations of these requirements (Sneath, Sokal, 1973).

The Mahalanobis distance classification technique is carried out as follows:

Let $x_1 \dots x_n$ = all pairs of stable data (span, RMR) i.e. $x_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 15\\ 85 \end{bmatrix}$ Let $y_1 \dots y_n$ = all pairs of potentially stable data (span, RMR) i.e. $y_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 13\\ 61 \end{bmatrix}$ Let $z_1 \dots z_n$ = all pairs of unstable data (span, RMR) i.e. $z_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 20\\ 77 \end{bmatrix}$ then the mean sample vectors for each group are given by (Johnson and Wichern, 1988)

$$\overline{\mathbf{x}} = \frac{1}{n_1} \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} x_i,$$

$$\overline{y} = \frac{1}{n_2} \sum_{i=1}^{n_2} y_i ,$$
$$\overline{z} = \frac{1}{n_3} \sum_{i=1}^{n_3} z_i ,$$

The sample covariance matrices can be evaluated for each group using the following relationships (Johnson and Wichern, 1988):

Stable Group:
$$S_1 = \frac{1}{n_1 - 1} \sum_{i=1}^{n_1} (x_i - \overline{x}) (x_i - \overline{x})^T$$

Potentially Unstable Group:
$$S_2 = \frac{1}{n_2 - 1} \sum_{i=1}^{n_2} (y_i - \overline{y}) (y_i - \overline{y})^T$$

Unstable Group:
$$S_3 = \frac{1}{n_3 - 1} \sum_{i=1}^{n_3} (z_i - \overline{z}) (z_i - \overline{z})^T$$

n.

If the groups can be classified as multivariate normal distributions with the same variance, then a pooled sample covariance matrix S_{pooled} (Johnson and Wichern, 1988) can be formed where:

$$S_{pooled} = \frac{(n_1 - 1)S_1 + (n_2 - 1)S_2 + (n_3 - 1)S_3}{n_1 + n_2 + n_3 - 3}$$

Figure 6.9a contains three fictional groups (say stable, unstable, and potentially unstable) in a two dimensional domain. For any new point $l=(l_1,l_2)$ it is possible to classify it into one of the groups using the Mahalanobis Distance (Johnson and Wichern, 1988). The minimum Mahalanobis Distance defines the group to which the new case belongs.

The Mahalanobis Distances, D_j are given by:

$$\mathbf{D}_1 = (\mathbf{x}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{x}})^T [S]^{-1} (\mathbf{x}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{x}})$$
$$\mathbf{D}_2 = (\mathbf{y}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{y}})^T [S]^{-1} (\mathbf{y}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{y}})$$
$$\mathbf{D}_3 = (\mathbf{z}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{z}})^T [S]^{-1} (\mathbf{z}_1 - \overline{\mathbf{z}})$$

There will be points on the graph where the distance $D_1=D_2$, $D_2=D_3$, and $D_1=D_3$. These points will define boundaries of the stable-potentially unstable, unstable-potentially unstable, and stable-unstable zones respectively (Figure 6.9b). The equations of these linear boundaries can be derived as follows:

For any new point , ℓ , in the SPAN - RMR domain , where $\ell = \begin{vmatrix} SPAN \\ RMR \end{vmatrix}$

Set
$$\mathbf{D}_1 = \mathbf{D}_2$$

 $(\ell - \overline{x})^T S^{-1} (\ell - \overline{x}) = (\ell - \overline{y})^T S^{-1} (\ell - \overline{y})$
 $\ell^T S^{-1} \ell - \overline{x}^T S^{-1} \ell - \ell^T S^{-1} \overline{x} + \overline{x}^T S^{-1} \overline{x} = \ell^T S^{-1} \ell - \overline{y}^T S^{-1} \ell - \ell^T S^{-1} \overline{y} + \overline{y}^T S^{-1} \overline{y}$

Eliminating terms to obtain:

$$\left(\overline{y}^{T} - \overline{x}^{T}\right)S^{-1}\ell + \ell^{T}S^{-1}\left[\overline{y} - \overline{x}\right] + \overline{x}^{T}S^{-1}\overline{x} - \overline{y}^{T}S^{-1}\overline{y} = 0$$

This is the equation for a straight line $\ell^T 2S^{-1}[\overline{y} - \overline{x}] + [c] = 0$

where,

 $a_{1}\ell_{1} + a_{2}\ell_{2} + c = 0 = a_{1}SPAN + a_{2}RMR + c$ $\begin{bmatrix} a_{1} \\ a_{2} \end{bmatrix} = [a] = 2[S]^{-1}[[\overline{y}] - [\overline{x}]]$ $c = [\overline{x}]^{T}[S]^{-1}[\overline{x}] - [\overline{y}]^{T}[S]^{-1}[\overline{y}]$

Similarly for $D_1 = D_2$ and $D_1 = D_3$.

Using the corrected database , the variance covariance matrix has been computed : $\begin{bmatrix} S \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 37.31 & 44.28 \\ 44.28 & 135.7 \end{bmatrix} \text{ then , } \begin{bmatrix} S \end{bmatrix}^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} 0.0438 & -0.0143 \\ -0.0143 & 0.0120 \end{bmatrix}$

Setting $D_1 = D_2 \implies Span = 0.8858(RMR) - 43.15$ Setting $D_1 = D_3 \implies Span = 0.7556(RMR) - 31.35$ Setting $D_2 = D_3 \implies Span = 0.6496(RMR) - 21.77$

The three lines corresponding to $D_1=D_2$, $D_2=D_3$, and $D_1=D_3$ have been plotted in Figure 6.10. The band width of the zone is wide at low RMR and converges to a point at RMR = 90. This feature is a function of the statistical technique used and the fact that all three group centroids do not lie in a perfectly straight line. The band width at the centre of the data is taken to be the most accurate since the highest concentration of data is located there. If the centroids of the three groups formed a perfect line, all three lines would be parallel. For these reasons, the band width at the point where the centroid trend line (Figure 6.4) crosses the $D_1 = D_3$ line has been applied along the length of line $D_1 = D_3$ (Figure 6.11). The centre line defining points equidistant from the stable and unstable zones centroids is redundant and has been removed since we wish to define the boundaries of the potentially unstable zone. Finally, the graph should only be applied to design of stopes which fall within the limits of the database used to create the graph. The potentially unstable zone has been shaded and cutoffs applied at the ends where insufficient data exists (Figure 6.12). This graph will be referred to as the *Stability Graph for Entry-Type Stopes* and is recommended for design of spans in cut and fill stopes, shrinkage stopes, undercuts of longhole stopes and other temporary entry-type mine workings.

The Mahalanobis distances have been computed for each data point and are provided in Table 6.4 along with the probabilities that a point belongs to either of the three groups. The probabilities are simply a ratio of the Mahalanobis distances. A contour plot of these probabilities is given in Figure 6.13. It gives the user of the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations a measure of the confidence that a given design will fall within each of the groups. For example, the probability of a design with a span of 20 metres and an RMR of 75, is stable is 0.6. The probability it is potentially unstable is 0.3. The probability it is unstable is 0.1.

6.3 LIMITATIONS OF THE EMPIRICAL DESIGN METHOD

6.3.1 Structure

It is important to emphasize that the lower span design line shown in Figure 6.12 represents the maximum span for a given rock quality above which the potential for instability is high. The design span should always be below the shaded region. The most important factors controlling the degree to which the design span falls beneath the potentially unstable zone is how effectively the ground conditions are being monitored and whether more intensive support can be installed if required.

6.3.2 State of Stress

The empirical span design method presented above does not directly account for factors such as the state of stress in the back and the influence of fill. One mine reported in the industry survey that these factors also influence their span design. In most rock types, changes in stress may be recognized by a corresponding change in rock mass quality. In such cases, stress conditions are being accounted for indirectly using rock mass ratings. Laubscher (1990) has suggested a rating factor which increases the rock mass rating for increasing confinement since frictional resistance to sliding along joints will be increased. This is the case for material away from the surface of the excavation however lack of confinement at excavation surface will allow for movement along joint surfaces. In non-bursting ground

this will be manifested as a lower rock mass rating. Therefore, proposed design curves remain valid since the Rock Mass Rating is a dynamic variable.

The reduction of RMR due to bursting is one aspect of another CANMET sponsored research study currently underway at Dickenson Mines in Ontario. Following a rockburst, the opening joints surrounding an excavation could cause the rock mass rating to decrease by as much as 20%. Modeling of stresses around the cut and fill stopes carried out in Chapter 5 indicated low stresses immediately surrounding the excavation so the influence of high stresses could not be assessed in any greater detail for this study.

6.4 COMPARISON WITH OTHER EMPIRICAL SPAN DESIGN METHODS

Other empirical span design methods have been described in Chapter 3 of this report. Direct comparisons of the data and design curves are not possible due to the differences in each researcher's definitions of terms such as unsupported span and stability. Other researchers such as Potvin (1988) and Laubscher have used hydraulic radius rather than span. Some initial comparisons can be made to the work of Bieniawski (1974) and Barton *et al.* (1974).

6.4.1 Comparison to RMR Data

Bieniawski's original failure case histories presented in Figure 3.15 have been superimposed on the three stability zones established above (Figure 6.14). Note that the data does not include any stable case histories. The lower bound of the failure band represents the point below which failure will never occur. This is roughly comparable to the lower bound of the potentially unstable zone of the cut and fill stability graph. The upper bound of Bieniawski's failure band is defined as the line above which instability will occur immediately. Below the line are unstable cases where instability occurs after a period of time. Using the previous definition of stable (stable for at least 3 months), all points below 67% RMR would be classed as unstable since their stand-up times are less than 3 months. The upper bound on the band is valid for RMR greater than 73% (stand-up time greater than 3 months). A new curve based on this short-term stability requirement is given in Figure 6.15. In general, the Bieniawski curve is not a good predictor of short term stability in entry-type excavations. The method predicts 37% of the stable DLM cases in the stable zone compared with 77% using the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations

6.4.2 Comparison to NGI Data

Figure 3.12 presents the relationship between the equivalent dimension, D_e and the NGI Tunneling Index, Q. Assuming the recommended excavation support ratios of 3.0 and 5.0 for mining excavations, upper and lower bounds to the potentially unstable zone can be established. These bounds have been plotted using the rock mass rating and span on linear scales for comparison purposes (Figure 6.16). The NGI index Q was converted to RMR using Equation 3.33.

Despite that only two case histories were used to determine the ESR's of the curves in Figure 6.16, the results are remarkably close to the potentially unstable zone of the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations over the range 40-85 RMR. Although Barton's curve is shown to extend below 40% RMR there are too few case histories to justify it.

6.4.3 Comparison to Golder Crown Pillar Data

The Golder crown pillar case histories (Carter, 1990), described in Section 3, are plotted on the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations in Figure 6.17. For this database, the boundaries of the potentially unstable zone are somewhat conservative. Only one unstable point plots in the stable zone while 19 stable points plot in the unstable zone. This result reflects a more conservative definition of "unstable" used for entry-type stopes in the Detour Lake Mine database.

6.5 INSTRUMENTATION AND OBSERVATION

6.5.1 Instrumentation to Determine Instability

Ground Movement Monitors (GMM's) have proven to be the most effective type of instrumentation for regular monitoring of stability in stope backs at Detour Lake Mine. The GMM consists of a sliding linear potentiometer which is attached to a threaded-both-ends rock bolt. The rock bolt can be anchored at any depth depending on where the discontinuity is expected (Figure 6.18). At DLM they are installed at a depth of 3.8 metres since this is the limit of the drilling equipment and groundfalls greater than three metres deep have never occurred. A plate on the GMM is glued to the collar of the hole and as the back moves relative to the anchor, a resistance change can be measured, which is then converted to distance. The cost of the GMM is approximately CDN \$450.00 however they are durable and recoverable. GMM's are used at DLM wherever unfavourable structure is encountered or where the rock mass and span are such that the stope plots in the potential unstable zone of the Stability Graph for Non-Entry Excavations.

Figure 6.19 shows the typical GMM response that could be expected in a stope which is being progressively enlarged, creating a wider span. For the first day, or until after the first nearby blast, slight fluctuations in the readings can be expected due to adjustment of the anchor glue setting and other factors. The readings should then stabilize with a slow steady movement rate or no movement at all. At Detour Lake Mine, an area is considered potentially unstable if the rate of movement accelerates to 1 mm or more in a 24 hour period. This rate has been established only through experience. The normal monitoring interval is once per day and this increases to once or twice per shift if the rate of movement is high. When

the movement exceeds 1 mm per day, production from the area is halted while monitoring continues. If the movement subsides, the stope will be reactivated and additional support will usually be installed.

Other movement detectors such as Mine Spiders (Figure 6.20) have been used at Detour Lake Mine but were not successful because blasting would set them off prematurely. These instruments consist of spring loaded reflective canisters which are attached to a rock bolt. Four arms extend from the canister to the back and if the back moves, a fluorescent indicator will pop down indicating movement has taken place. Another disadvantage of the Mine Spiders is that it is not possible to record the magnitude of the movement which has taken place.

Multi-wire extensometers can provide the same information as a GMM however they are expensive and non-recoverable. Readings must be taken by technicians whereas GMM readings can be taken by supervisors and stope leaders. For these reasons, extensometers are only used in special circumstances.

6.5.2 Visual Monitoring of Ground Conditions

At DLM, design spans very closely approach the lower boundary of the potentially unstable zone. This is possible because ground conditions are closely monitored by geological personnel trained in geotechnical mapping. Underground supervisors and crew leaders are also trained in recognizing and responding to changes in ground conditions. An effective reporting system must be in place to ensure that changes in ground conditions are promptly communicated to the engineering department so design changes can be made. The more confidence a mine has in its ability to quickly recognize and adjust to changes in rock mass quality, the closer its design spans can safely approach the potentially unstable zone.

6.6 CONCLUSIONS

The Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations derived above is a significant improvement over existing methods of predicting stable spans in cut and fill stopes. The graph recognizes the real world uncertainty which exists between stable and unstable excavations.

Users of the graph must always be aware of the limits of the database which control its applicability. These are:

- Span is determined by the diameter of the largest circle drawn between pillars and stope boundaries;
- The term span refers to spans with keyblock support only;
- The term stable refers to short term stability (approximately 3 months);

- The graph is considered applicable over the Geomechanics rock mass rating of 40 to 85;
- High horizontal stresses are not assumed to be a factor controlling stability; and
- The graph applies to horizontal design surfaces.

Case	Date	Stope Location	RMR	Q	Span (m)	Cond-	STABILITY
No.	Recorded		(%)			ition	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE
							"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
1	FEB/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S	STABLE
2	FEB/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8	_25	S	STABLE
3	FEB/1990	330M4#10	77	39.1	20	?	FLAT OPEN JOINTS(0-20 DEG) - SMALL GROUND FALL 25T
4	FEB/1990	330M3#11	77	39.1	16	S	STABLE
5A	FEB/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	19	S	POST PILLAR OF 5m
5B	FEB/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	Р	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR
6	FEB/1990	430T40#5	61	6.6	13	U	WEDGE 55 DEGREE+DYKE - COLLAPSE
7	FEB/1990	430T5#5	67	12.9	9	S	
8	FEB/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9	9	S	BACK STABLE, WALL UNSTABLE
9	MAR/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S	
10	MAR/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8	15	S	
11A	MAR/1990	330M4#10	73	25.1	20	S	
11B	MAR/1990	330M4#10	73	25.1	20	U	BREAST FLAT + RELEASE
12A	MAR/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	19	S	POST PILLAR OF 5m
12B	MAR/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	Ρ	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR
13	MAR/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9	9	S	BACK STABLE, WALL UNSTABLE
14	APR/1990	200m5#12	73	25.1	20	S	
15	APR/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S	
16	APR/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8	5	s	
17A	APR/1990	330M4#11	73	25.1	20	S	BACK
17B	APR/1990	330M4#11	73	25.1	20	U	BREAST FLAT + RELEASE
18	APR/1990	300M5#12	77	39.1	18	S	
19	APR/1990	430T5#6	62	7.4	12	S	STEEP STRUCTURE - 4m SUPER SWELLEX
20	APR/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7	8	?	?
21	APR/1990	430T60#6	52	2.4	6	S	5
22	MAY/1990	200M5#12	73	25.1	20	s	S
23	MAY/1990	200M6#12	77	39.1	25	S	S
24	MAY/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8	6	s	S
25A	MAY/1990	300M5#12W	77	39.1	20	S	S
25B	MAY/1990	300M5#12E	77	39.1	23	U	WEDGE
26	MAY/1990	360T20#4	58	4.7	10	S	S
27A	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7	20	S	POST PILLAR
27B	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7	39	Р	30m INCLUDING POST PILLAR
28	MAY/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7	12	?	5m ADVANCE + SLASH RETREAT
29	MAY/1990	430T20#6	61	6.6	10	S	S
30	MAY/1990	430T60#6	52	2.4	6	?	STRUCTURE
31A	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	58	4.7	15	U	WEDGE STRUCTURE - NO CABLE BOLTS
31B	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	58	4.7	15	s	WEDGE STRUCTURE + CABLE BOLTS
32	FEB/1990	360T20#3	58	4.7	13	S	S
33	NOV/1989	230M3#10	87	118.8	22	S	FLAT JOINT
34	NOV/1989	230M3#10	87	118.8	19	s	S
35	NOV/1989	230M4#10	85	95.2	14	S	S
36	NOV/1989	330M3#10	77	39.1	20	S	S
37	NOV/1989	330M4#10E	73	25.1	17	S	FLAT JOINT
38A	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7	18	S	POST PILLAR BETWEEN PILLARS
38B	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	s	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR
39	JAN12/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8	15	S	
40	JAN12/1990	240M4# 10	85	95.2	16	?	
41	JAN12/1990	330M4#10	73	25.1	17	?	FAULT/STRUCTURE

Table 6.1 Raw Data - Detour Lake Mine

Case	Date	Stope Location	RMR	Q	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY
No.	Recorded		(%)			ITION	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE
				ļ			"U" ==UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
42	JAN12/1990	330M3#11	77	39.1	12	S	
43	JAN12/1990	430T5#5	67	12.9	2	S	
44	JAN12/1990	430t40#5	55	3.4	5	S	DRILLING CAUSE UNSTABLE
45	JAN12/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9	5	S	
46A	FEB13/1989	460M1#3	72	22.4	16	S	POST PILLAR SPANS IN MAFICS
46B	FEB13/1989	460M1#3	53	2.7	10	S	POST PILLAR SPANS IN TALC
47	FEB13/1989	230T40#5	48	1.6		S	
48	NOV 1/1988	230T40#4	48	1.6	20	U	COLLAPSE RMR FROM LIFT #5
49	FEB13/1990	460T60#3	35	0.4	13	U	FLAT STRUCTURE+WEDGE-COLLAPSE
50	JAN19/1989	360T40#3	58	4.7	15	U	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE
51	DEC12/1987	360M2#2	70	18.0	22	U	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE
52	FEB28/1989	360T60#2	38	0.5	14	υ	FAULT+FLAT-MONITORED+SEQUENCE CHANGED
53	FEB28/1989	360T60#1	38	0.5	15	U	
54	OCT3/1989	460M2#4	76	35.0	22	υ	
55	SEPT17/1988	360M2#4	65	10.3	12	?	
56	OCT/1987	360M1#1	69	16.1	25	S	
57	SEPT/1987	260M1#1	69	16.1	20	S	
58	JUNE/1990	200M5#13	64	9.2	16	S	
59	JUNE/1990	200M6#12	70	18.0	20	S	
60	JUNE/1990	300M5#12	77	39.1	23	S	
61	JUNE/1990	360T20#4	58	4.7	10	S	
62	JUNE/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	20	S	STABLE WITH POST PILLAR
62B	JUNE/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	39	*	STABLE INCLUDES POST PILLAR
63	JULY/1990	200M6#13	80	54.6	12	S	
64	JJLY/1990	300M5#13	76	35.0	17	?	WEDGE FLAT FAULT -RMR
65	JJLY/1990	360T40#10	48	1.6	7	S	
66A	JULY/1990	430M3#6	74	28.0	35	S	INCLUDES POST PILLAR STRUCT 45-60 DEG
66B	JULY/1990	430M3#6	74	28.0	15	S	BETWEEN PILLAR STRUCTURE 45-60 DEG
67	AUG/1990	200M5#12	80	54.6	6	S	
68	AUG/1990	200M6#13	80	54.6	12	S	
69	AUG/1990	300M5#13	76	35.0	17	?	FLAT STRUCTURE MODERATELY STABLE 4M SWELLEX
70	AUG/1990	300M6#13	79	48.9	18	S	
71	AUG/1990	360T40#10	40	0.6	7	S	
72.A	AUG/1990	430M3#7	79	48.9	25	S	
72B	AUG/1990	430M3#7W	64	9.2	25	S	
73	AUG/1990	430M4#7	77	39.1	35	*	INCLUDES POST PILLAR
74	AUG/1990	430T5#7	67	12.9	9	S	
75	AUG/1990	460 LONGHOLE	67	12.9	25	υ	
76	SEPT/1990	200M5#14	80	54.6	19	S	
77	SEPT/1990	300M6#13	79	48.9	18	S	
78	SEPT/1990	360T40#10	40	0.6	7	S	
79	SEPT/1990	430M4#7	79	48.9	25	S	
80	SEPT/1990	430M3#7	77	39.1	20	S	
81	SEP/90	430T60#7	60	5.9	5	S	
82	SEP/90	460LONGHO	77	39.1	25	U	*****-10 DUE TO FLAT STRUCTURE(DLM)
83	JULY/90	560T15#1	53	2.7	6	?	******-10 DUE TO FLAT STRUCTURE
84	JULY/90	560TACCESS	35	0.4	6	U	HEADING STOPPED-FAULT
85	OCT/90	200M5#14	80	54.6	18	S	
86	OCT/90	200M6#14	80	54.6	20	S	

 Table 6.1 Raw Data - Detour Lake Mine (continued)

Case	Date	Stope Location	RMR	Q	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY
No.	Recorded		(%)			ITION	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE
ļ					ļ		"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
87	OCT/90	300M5#14	73	25.1	25	S	
88	OCT/90	360T40#11]	55	3.4	7	S	
89	OCT/90	430M4#8	77	39.1	25	S	
90	OCT/90	430M3#7		39.1	35	S	
91	OCT/90	460LONGHO	77	39.1	25	U	
92	NOV/90	200M6#15	79	48.9	14	S	
93	NOV/90	300M6#14	78	43.7	26	S	
94	NOV/90	360T60#11	38	0.5	5	S	
95	NOV/90	430M4#8	77	39.1	20	S	
96	NOV/90	460LONGHO	77	39.1	25	U	FLAT JOINTS
97	FEB/91	200M6#16	70	18.0	11	S	
98	FEB/91	200M5#16	82	68.2	14	S	
99	FEB/91	300M5#15	78	43.7	21	Ŭ	FLAT JOINTS
100	FEB/91	360T60#13	38	0,5	5	U	WEDGE>45
101A	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7	25	S	POST PILLAR
101B	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7	35	*	SUPPORT NO POST
102	FEB/91	430M3#8	78	43.7	20	?	DYKE 40-60
103	MARCH/91	200M6#16	70	18.0	11	S	
104	MARCH/91	300M5#15	78	43.7	21	U	FLAT JOINTS
105	MARCH/91	300M6#16	76	35.0	24	S	
106	MARCH/91	360T60#13	38	0.5	5	*	1.8m SWELLEX ON 1mX1m PATERN
107	MARCH/91	430M4#9	78	43.7	35	*	SUPPORT CABLE
108	MARCH/91	430M3#8	78	43.7	20	?	DYKE 40-60
109	APRIL/91	200M6#17	70	18.0	11	S	
110	APRIL/91	200M5#17	77	39.1	18	S	FLAT JOINTS
111	APRIL/91	300M5#16	78	43.7	16	U	FLAT JOINTS(STABLE ONLY WITH BIRDCAGE)
112	APRIL/91	300M6#16	76	35.0	24	S	BREAST FAILING NOT BACK
113	APRIL/91	360T60#14	38	0.5	5	U	STABLE ONLY IF SUPPORTED
114	APRIL/91	360T20#10	65	10.3	5	S	
115	APRIL/91	430M4#9	78	43.7	35	*	CABLE SUPPORT PILLAR
116	JULY/91	200M7#18	79	48.9	20	S	
117	JJLY/91	200M8#19	77	39.1	16	S	
118	JULY/91	300M5#19	79	48.9	15	U	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH SUPPORT
119	JULY/91	300M6#16	74	28.0	17	S	FLAT JOINTS
120A	JJLY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1	7	U	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
120B	JULY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1	7	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
121	JULY/91	430M4#10	69	16.1	25	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
122	SEP/91	200M7#19	77	39.1	12	S	
123	SEP/91	200M8#19	83	76.2	15	S	
124	SEP/91	300M5#17	73	25.1	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
125	SEP/91	300M5#17	73	25.1	24	*	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH SUPPORT
126	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9	7	U	
127	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9	7	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
128	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8	5	U	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
129	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8	5	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
130	SEP/91	430M4#10	69	16.1	25	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
131	OCT/91	200M7#19	78	43.7	18	S	
132	OCT/91	200M8#20	79	48.9	17	S	
133	OCT/91	300M5#18	75	31.3	18	U	FLAT JOINTS

Table 6.1 Raw Data - Detour Lake Mine (continued)

Case	Date	Stope Location	RMR	Q	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY
No.	Recorded		(%)			ITION	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE
							"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
134	ОСТ/91	300M5#18	75	31.3	18	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT/FLAT JOINTS
135	OCT/91	300M6#17	75	31.3	21	*	STABLE WITH BIRDCAGE
136	OCT/91	360T40#18	45	1.1	7	U	
137	OCT/91	360T40#18	45	1.1	7	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX
138	OCT/91	430M3#10	80	54.6	20	S	CAVED IN FEB/92
139	OCT/91	430M4#11	81	61.0	23	*	STABLE WITH BIRDCAGE
140	NOV/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7	15	S	
141	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
142	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	+	FLAT JOINTS BIRCAGE IS STABLE
143	NOV/91	400M5#13	75	31.3	26	*	STRUCTURE STABLE WITH CABLE
144	NOV/91	430M4#11	79	48.9	24		CABLE PILLAR
145	DEC/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7	15	s	
146	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
147	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	*	FLAT JOINTS
148	DEC/91	400M5#13	75	31.3	26	?	CAVED JAN/92 WAS MOVING
149	DEC/91	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX/TALC
150	DEC/91	660M2#2	75	31.3	5	S	
151	JAN/92	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	+	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH CABLES
152	MARCH/92	300M5M6 #18	73	25.1	24	*	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH CABLES
153	MARCH/92	560M1#2	81	61.0	9	s	
154	MARCH/92	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	U	
155	MARCH/92	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX
156	MARCH/92	575SLR	70	18.0	5	S	
157	MARCH/92	590SLR	72	22.4	5	S	

Table 6.1 Raw Data - Detour Lake Mine (continued)

Case No.	Date	Stope Location	RMR (%)	Q	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY			
1	Recorded					ITION	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE			
					ļ		"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT			
1	FEB/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S	STABLE			
2	FEB/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8	25	s	STABLE			
3	FEB/1990	330M4#10	67	12.9	20	?	FLAT OPEN JOINTS(0-20 DEG) - SMALL GROUND FALL 25T			
4	FEB/1990	330M3#11	77	39.1	16	S	STABLE			
5A	FEB/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	19	S	POST PILLAR OF 5m			
5B	FEB/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	Р	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR			
6	FEB/1990	430T40#5	51	2.2	13	U	WEDGE 55 DEGREE+DYKE - COLLAPSE			
7	FEB/1990	430T5#5	67	12.9	9	S				
8	FEB/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9	9	S	BACK STABLE, WALL UNSTABLE			
9	MAR/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S				
10	MAR/1990	230M3#11	87	118.8	15	S				
11A	MAR/1990	330M4#10	73	25.1	20	S				
11B	MAR/1990	330M4#10	63	8.3	20	U	BREAST FLAT + RELEASE			
12A	MAR/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	19	S	POST PILLAR OF 5m			
12B	MAR/1990	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	Р	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR			
13	MAR/1990	430T60#5	50	1.9	9	S	BACK STABLE, WALL UNSTABLE			
14	APR/1990	200m5#12	73	25.1	20	S				
15	APR/1990	230M4#11	85	95.2	15	S				
16	APR/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8	5	S	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
17A	APR/1990	330M4#11	73	25.1	20	S	BSCK			
17B	APR/1990	330M4#11	63	25.1	20	U	BREAST FLAT + RELEASE			
18	APR/1990	300M5#12	77	39.1	18	S				
19	APR/1990	430T5#6	62	7.4	12	s	STEEP STRUCTURE - 4m SUPERSWELLEX			
20	APR/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7	8	?	?			
21	APR/1990	430T60#6	52	2.4	6	S				
22	MAY/1990	200M5#12	73	25.1	20	S				
23	MAY/1990	200M6#12	77	39.1	25	S				
24	MAY/1990	260T70ACCESS	42	0.8	6	S				
25A	MAY/1990	300M5#12W	77	39.1	20	S				
25B	MAY/1990	300M5#12E	67	12.9	23	U	WEDGE			
26	MAY/1990	360T20#4	58	4.7	10	S				
27A	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7	20	S				
27B	MAY/1990	430M6#6	78	43.7	39	Р	30m INCLUDING POST PILLAR			
28	MAY/1990	430T40#6	49	1.7	12	?	5m ADVANCE + SLASH RETREAT			
29	MAY/1990	430T20#6	61	6.6	10	S				
30	MAY/1990	430T60#6	42	0.8	6	?	STRUCTURE			
31A	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	48	1.6	15	U	WEDGE STRUCTURE - NO CABLE BOLTS			
31B	FEB/1990	360T40#3/4	48	1.6	15	S	WEDGE STRUCTURE + CABLE BOLTS			
32	FEB/1990	360T20#3	58	4.7	13	S				
33	NOV/1989	230M3#10	77	39.1	22	S	FLAT JOINT			
34	NOV/1989	230M3#10	87	118.8	19	S				
35	NOV/1989	230M4#10	85	95.2	14	S				
36	NOV/1989	330M3#10	77	39.1	20	S				
. 37	NOV/1989	330M4#10E	63	8.3	17	S	FLAT JOINT			
38A	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7	18	S				
38B	NOV/1989	430M3#5	78	43.7	28	S	28m INCLUDING POST PILLAR			
39	JAN12/90	230M3#11	87	118.8	15	S				
40	JAN12/90	240M4#10	85	95.2	16	?	STRESS			

Table 6.2 Corrected Data Detour Lake Mine

•

Case No.	Date	Stope Location	RMR (%)	Q	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY		
	Recorded				Ĩ	ITION	S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE		
							"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT		
41	JAN12/90	330M4#10	63	8.3	17	?	FAULT/STRUCTURE		
42	JAN12/90	330M3#11	77	39.1	12	S			
43	JAN12/90	430T5#5	67	12.9	2	S			
44	JAN12/90	430T40#5	55	3.4	5	S	DRILLING CAUSE UNSTABLE		
45	JAN12/90	430T60#5	50	1.9	5	S			
46A	FEB13/89	460M1#3	72	22.4	16	S			
46B	FEB13/89	460M1#3	53	2.7	10	S			
47	FEB13/89	230T40#5	48	1.6	8	S			
48	NOV1/88	230T40#4	48	1.6	20	U	COLLAPSE FROM LIFT#5		
49	FEB13/90	460T60#3	25	0.1	13	U	FLAT STRUCTURE+WEDGE-COLLAPSE		
50	JAN19/89	360T40#3	48	1.6	15	υ	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE		
51	DEC12/87	360M2#2	60	5.9	22	U	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE		
52	FEB28/89	360T60#2	28	0.2	14	<u> </u>	FLAT STRUCTURE-COLLAPSE		
53	FEB28/89	360T60#1	28	0.2	15	U	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE		
54	OCT3/89	460M2#4	66	11.5	22	υ	WEDGE+FLAT-COLLAPSE		
55	SEP17/88	360M2#4	55	3.4	12	?	FAULT+FLAT-MONITORED		
56	OCT/87	360M1#1	69	16.1	25	S			
57	SEP/87	260M1#1	69	16.1	20	S			
58	JUNE/90	200M5#13	64	9.2	16	S			
59	JUNE/90	200M6#12	70	18.0	20	S			
60	JUNE/90	300M5#12	77	39.1	23	S			
61	JUNE/90	360T20#40	58	4.7	10	S			
62	JUNE/90	430M3#5	78	43.7	20	S	STABLE WITH POST PILLAR		
62B	JUNE/90	430M3#5	78	43.7	39	+	STABLE INCLUDES POST PILLAR		
63	JULY/90	200M6#13	80	54.6	12	S			
64	JULY/90	300M5#13	66	11.5	17	?	WEDGE FLAT FAULT RMR		
65	JULY/90	360T40#10	48	1.6	7	S			
66A	JULY/90	430M3#6	64	9.2	35	*	INCLUDES POST PILLAR STRUCTURE 45-60 DEG		
66B	JULY/90	430M3#6	64	9.2	15	S	BETWEEN PILLARS STRUCTURE 45-60 DEG		
67	AUG/90	200M5#12	80	54.6	6	S	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
68	AUG/90	200M6#13	80	54.6	12	s			
69	AUG/90	300M5#13	66	11.5	17	?	FLAT STRUCTURE MOD.STABLE		
70	AUG/90	300M6#13	79	48.9	18	S			
71	AUG/90	360T40#10	40	0.6	7	S			
<i>T</i> 2A	AUG/90	430M3#7	79	48.9	25	S			
72 B	AUG/90	430M3#7W	64	9.2	25	S			
73	AUG/90	430M4#7	77	39.1	35	*	INCLUDES POST PILLAR		
74	AUG/90	430T5#7	67	12.9	9	S			
75	AUG/90	460LONGHOLE	67	12.9	25	U			
76	SEP/90	200M5#14	80	54.6	19	S			
77	SEP/90	300M6#13	79	48.9	18	S			
78	SEP/90	360T40#10	40	0.6	7	S			
	SEP/90	430M4#7	79	48.9	25	S			
80	SEP/90	430M3#7	77	39.1	20	S			
81	SEP/90	430T60#7	60	5.9	5	S			
82	SEP/90	460LONGHO	67	12.9	25	U	*****-10 DUE TO FLAT STRUCTURE(DLM)		
83	JULY/90	560T15#1	43	0.9	6	?	*******-10 DUE TO FLAT STRUCTURE		
	JULY/90	560TACCESS	25	0.1	6	U	HEADING STOPPED-FAULT		
85	OCT/90	200M5#14	80	54.6	18	S			

Table 6.2 (cont.) Corrected Data - Detour Lake Mine

Case No.	Date	Stope Location	RMR (%)	0	Span (m)	COND-	STABILITY
	Recorded			-		ITION	S" = STABLE. "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE
					·		"U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
86	OCT/90	200M6#14	80	54.6	20	S	
87	OCT/90	300M5#14	73	25.1	25	S	
88	OCT/90	360T40#11]	55	3.4	7	S	
89	OCT/90	430M4#8	77	39.1	25	S	
90	OCT/90	430M3#7	77	39.1	35	S	
91	OCT/90	460LONGHO	77	39.1	25	U	
92	NOV/90	200M6#15	79	48.9	14	S	
93	NOV/90	300M6#14	78	43.7	26	S	
94	NOV/90	360T60#11	38	0.5	5	S	
95	NOV/90	430M4#8	77	39.1	20	S	
96	NOV/90	460LONGHO	67	12.9	25	U	FLAT JOINTS
97	FEB/91	200M6#16	70	18.0	11	S	
98	FEB/91	200M5#16	82	68.2	14	S	
99	FEB/91	300M5#15	68	14.4	21	U	FLAT JOINTS
100	FEB/91	360T60#13	38	0.5	5	U	WEDGE>45
101A	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7	25	S	POST PILLAR
101B	FEB/91	430M4#8	78	43.7	35	*	SUPPORT NO POST
102	FEB/91	430M3#8	68	14.4	20	?	DYKE 40-60
103	MARCH/91	200M6#16	70	18.0	11	S	
104	MARCH/91	300M5#15	68	14.4	21	U	FLAT JOINTS
105	MARCH/91	300M6#16	76	35.0	24	S	
106	MARCH/91	360T60#13	38	0.5	5	*	1.8m SWELLEX ON 1mX1m PATERN
107	MARCH/91	430M4#9	78	43.7	35	*	SUPPORT CABLE
108	MARCH/91	430M3#8	68	14.4	20	?	DYKE 40-60
109	APRIL/91	200M6#17	70	18.0	11	S	
110	APRIL/91	200M5#17	67	12.9	18	S	FLAT JOINTS
111	APRIL/91	300M5#16	68	14.4	16	U	FLAT JOINTS(STABLE ONLY WITH BIRDCAGE)
112	APRIL/91	300M6#16	76	35.0	24	S	BREAST FAILING NOT BACK
113	APRIL/91	360T60#14	38	0.5	5	U	STABLE ONLY IF SUPPORTED
114	APRIL/91	360T60#14	38	0.5	5	*	STABLE ONLY IF SUPPORTED
114	APRIL/91	360T20#10	65	10.3	5	S	
115	APRIL/91	430M4#9	78	43.7	35	*	CABLE SUPPORT PILLAR
116	JULY/91	200M7#18	79	48.9	20	S	
117	JULY/91	200M8#19	77	39.1	16	S	
118	JULY/91	300M5#19	69	16.1	15	U	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH SUPPORT
119	JULY/91	300M6#16	64	9.2	17	S	FLAT JOINTS
120A	JULY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1	7	U	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
120B	JULY/91	360T40#17	45	1.1	7	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
121	JULY/91	430M4#10	69	16.1	25	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT ONLY
122	SEP/91	200M7#19	77	39.1	12	S	
123	SEP/91	200M8#19	83	76.2	15	S	
124	SEP/91	300M5#17	63	8.3	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
125	SEP/91	300M5#17	63	8.3	24	*	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH SUPPORT
126	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9	7	U	
127	SEP/91	360T40#18	43	0.9	7	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
128	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8	5	U	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
129	SEP/91	360T20#14	56	3.8	5	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
130	SEP/91	430M4#10	69	16.1	25	+	STABLE WITH SUPPORT
131	OCT/91	200M7#19	78	43.7	18	s	

Table 6.2 (cont.) Corrected Data - Detour Lake Mine

Case No.	Date	Stope Location	DMD (84)		Course (art)	CONT	
	Recorded	Swpe Location	KIVLK (70)	Ŷ	Span (m)	ITION	STABILITY S" = STABLE, "?" = POTENTIALLY UNSTABLE "U" =UNSTABLE, "*"STABLE WITH SUPPORT
132	OCT/91	200M8#20	79	48.9	17	S	
133	OCT/91	300M5#18	65	10.3	18	U	FLAT JOINTS
134	OCT/91	300M5#18	65	10.3	18	*	STABLE WITH SUPPORT/FLAT JOINTS
135	OCT/91	300M6#17	75	31.3	21	*	STABLE WITH BIRDCAGE
136	OCT/91	360T40#18	45	1.1	7	U	
137	OCT/91	360T40#18	45	1.1	7	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX
138	OCT/91	430M3#10	80	54.6	20	S	CAVED IN FEB/92
139	OCT/91	430M4#11	81	61.0	23	*	STABLE WITH BIRDCAGE
140	NOV/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7	15	S	
141	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
142	NOV/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	*	FLAT JOINTS BIRCAGE IS STABLE
143	NOV/91	400M5#13	75	31.3	26	*	STRUCTURE STABLE WITH CABLE
144	NOV/91	430M4#11	79	48.9	24	*	CABLE PILLAR
145	DEC/91	200M7/M8#20	78	43.7	15	S	
146	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	U	FLAT JOINTS
147	DEC/91	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	*	FLAT JOINTS
148	DEC/91	400M5#13	75	31.3	26	?	CAVED JAN/92 WAS MOVING
149	DEC/91	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX/TALC
150	DEC/91	660M2#2	75	31.3	5	S	
151	JAN/92	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	*	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH CABLES
152	MARCH/92	300M5M6 #18	63	8.3	24	*	FLAT JOINTS/STABLE WITH CABLES
153	MARCH/92	560M1#2	81	61.0	9	S	
154	MARCH/92	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	U	
155	MARCH/92	560M2#2	54	3.0	10	*	STABLE WITH SWELLEX
156	MARCH/92	575SLR	70	18.0	5	S	
157	MARCH/92	590SLR	72	22.4	5	S	

Table 6.2 (cont.) Corrected Data - Detour Lake Mine

	Stable	Cases	Potential C	ly Unstable ases	Unstable Cases		
	SPAN	RMR	SPAN	RMR	SPAN	RMR	
No. of Cases	98	98	13	13	32	32	
Minimum	2	38	6	49	5	35	
Maximum	35	87	26	85	25	79	
Range	33	49	20	36	20	44	
Mean	15.388	71.296	15.154	68.154	16.469	61.375	
Variance	45.003	144.664	36.474	165.308	48.386	259.145	
Std. Dev.	6.708	12.028	6.039	12.857	6.956	16.098	
Std. Error	0.678	1.215	1.675	3.566	1.23	2.846	
C.V.	0.436	0.169	0.399	0.189	0.422	0.262	
Median	15.5	77	17	75	17	68.5	

Table 6.3(a) Statistical Summary of Raw Data

Table 6.3(b) Statistical Summary of Corrected Data

	Stable	Case	Potentiall Ca	y Unstable ases	Unstable Cases		
	SPAN	RMR	SPAN	RMR	SPAN	RMR	
No. of Cases	98	98	13	13	32	32	
Minimum	2	38	6	42	5	25	
Maximum	35 87		26	85	25	77	
Range	33	49	20	43	20	52	
Mean	15.388	70.684	15.154	61.231	16.469	54.5	
Variance	45.003	147.332	36.474	164.026	48.386	215.032	
Std. Dev.	6.708	12.138	6.039	12.807	6.956	14.664	
Std. Error	0.678	1.226	1.675	3.552	1.23	2.592	
C.V.	0.436	0.172	0.399	0.209	0.422	0.269	
Median	15.5	77	17	66	17	61.5	

CASE	RMR	SPAN	DISTANCE	DISTANCE	DISTANCE	PROB.	PROB.	PROB.	ORIGINAL	PREDICTED	MINIMUM
1	05	1.6	1 464	<u> </u>	3	1	4	3	GROUP	GROUP	PROBABILITY
		15	1.404	2.423	3.2/1	0.856	0.133	0.012	1	1	0.856
	67	25	1.528	2.041	2.589	0.001	0.265	0.074	1	1	0.661
	77	20	1.198	0.726	0.989	0.261	0.411	0.328	2	2	0.411
		10	0.544	1.498	2.334	0.688	0.260	0.052	1	1	0.688
JA (/8	19	0.622	1.357	2.104	0.619	0.299	0.082	1	1	0.619
Ŷ	50		1.763	1.525	1.959	0.315	0.466	0.219	1	2	0.466
°	51	13	1.765	0.838	0.524	0.118	0.394	0.488	3	3	0.488
7	67	9	1.010	1.620	2.444	0.653	0.293	0.055	1	1	0.653
8	50	9	1.642	1.001	1.208	0.193	0.450	0.358	1	2	0.450
9	85	15	1.464	2.423	3.271	0.856	0.133	0.012	1	1	0.856
10	87	15	1.666	2.626	3.473	0.879	0.112	0.008	1	1	0.879
11A	73	20	0.796	0.943	1.536	0.435	0.382	0.183	1	1	0.435
11B	63	20	1.543	0.834	0.682	0.169	0,392	0.440	3	3	0.440
12A	78	19	0.622	1.357	2.104	0.619	0.299	0.082	1	1	0.619
13	50	9	1.642	1.001	1.208	0.193	0.450	0.358	1	2	0.450
14	73	20	0.796	0.943	1.536	0.435	0.382	0.183	1	1	0.435
	85	15	1.464	2.423	3.271	0.856	0.133	0.012	1	1	0.856
16	42	5	2.271	1.680	1.724	0.139	0.447	0.414	1	2	0.447
17A	73	20	0.796	0.943	1.536	0.435	0.382	0.183	1	1	0.435
17B	63	20	1.543	0.834	0.682	0.169	0.392	0.440	3	3	0.440
18	77	18	0.503	1.320	2.103	0.625	0.297	0.078	1	1	0.625
19	62	12	0.698	0.660	1.464	0.406	0.417	0.177	1	2	0.417
20	49	8	1.716	1.134	1.355	0.199	0.455	0.346	2	2	0.455
21	52	6	1.592	1.384	1.871	0.335	0.458	0.207	1	2	0.458
22	73	20	0.796	0.943	1.536	0.435	0.382	0.183	1	1	0.435
23	77	25	1.564	1.529	1.781	0.363	0.384	0.253	1	2	0.384
24	42	6	2.267	1.605	1.569	0.119	0.428	0.453	1	3	0.453
25A	77	20	0.712	1.241	1.921	0.556	0.331	0.113	1	1	0.556
25B	67	23	1.765	1.233	1.086	0.171	0.379	0.450	3	3	0.450
26	58	10	1.028	0.829	1.497	0.363	0.437	0.201	1	2	0.437
274	78	20	0 726	1 324	2 019	0.584	0.316	0.099	-	1	0.584
28	49	12	1.878	0.976	0.670	0 108	0 390	0 502	2		0.507
29	61	10	0.865	0.980	1 739	0.450	0.405	0 144	-	1	0.450
30	47	6	2 267	1.605	1 569	0 1 1 9	0.428	0.453	ว		0.453
31.4	48	15	2 280	1 320	0.527	0.055	0.307	0.638	3	3	0.638
32	58	13	1 079	0.320	0.934	0.055	0.440	0.300	1	2	0.440
11	77	22	1 020	1 270	1 805	0.420	0.360	0.500	1	-	0.440
30	87	10	1306	2.215	3.004	0.915	0.500	0.001	1	1	0.400
	84 84	14	1 506	2.210	3 106	0.870	0.104	0.021	1	1	0.015
35	77	20	0.710	1 2 41	1 011	0.544	0.120	0.009	1	1	0.070
30	63	17	1.039	0.290	0.700	0.000	0.331	0.113	1	1 2	0.550
294	70	19	0.547	1 414	1 102	0.657	0.101	0.520	1	2	0.423
20/1	/ð 07	10	1.644	1.410	2.203	0.052	0.110	0.008	1	4	0.032
, ²⁹	0/ 0£	12	1.000	2.020	3.4/3	0.8/9	0.112	0.008		1	0.879
40	83	10	1.547	2.305	3.143	0.839	0.140	0.015	2	1	0.839
41	03	17	1.038	0.280	0.799	0.257	0.423	0.320	2	2	0.423
42	11 (5	12	1.130	2.0.34	2.898	U.789	0.189	0.022	1	1	0.789
43	67	2	2.334	2.941	3.721	0.822	0.166	0.012	1	1	0.822
44	55	5	1.579	1.637	2.246	0.457	0.416	0.128	1	1	0.457
46A	72	16	0.114	0.995	1.829	0.555	0.340	0.105	1	1	0.555
46B	53	10	1.407	0.800	1.159	0.231	0.451	0.318	1	2	0.451
47	48	8	1.796	1.170	1.323	0.178	0.450	0.372	1	2	0.450
48	48	20	2.973	2.060	1.209	0.020	0.195	0.785	3	3	0.785
49	25	13	4.376	3.419	2.615	0.002	0.081	0.917	3	3	0.917
50	48	15	2.280	1.320	0.527	0.055	0.307	0.638	3	3	0.638

Table 6.4 Mahalanobis Distance and Group Classification Probabilities

I adi	e 0.4 (co	ont.) Ma	analanor	DIS DISta	nce and	Grou	p Clas	SILICA	ion Prob	abilities	
CASE No.	RMR (%)	SPAN (m)	DISTANCE 1	DISTANCE 2	DISTANCE 3	PROB. 1	PROB. 2	PROB. 3	ORIGINAL GROUP	PREDICTED GROUP	MINIMUM PROBABILITY
51	60	22	2.166	1.403	0.837	0.082	0.318	0.600	3	3	0.600
52	28	14	4.185	3.226	2.409	0.003	0.091	0.907	3	3	0.907
53	28	15	4.303	3.343	2.512	0.002	0.081	0.917	3	3	0.917
54	66	22	1.654	1.084	0.964	0.177	0.386	0.437	3	3	0.437
55	55	12	1.302	0.533	0.895	0.218	0.441	0.341	2	2	0.441
56	69	25	2.002	1.532	1.349	0.159	0.365	0.476	1	3	0.476
57	69	20	1.042	0.753	1.165	0.315	0.409	0.276	1	2	0.409
58	64	16	0.790	0.218	1.020	0.318	0.424	0.258	1	2	0.424
59	70	20	0.971	0.785	1.256	0.344	0.405	0.251	1	2	0.405
60	77	23	1.203	1.340	1.776	0.441	0.371	0.188	1	1	0.441
61	58	10	1 028	0.829	1.497	0.363	0.437	0.201	1	2	0.437
67	78	20	0.726	1 324	2.019	0 584	0316	0.099	1	-	0 584
62	90	12	1 /10	2 331	3.104	0.837	0.150	0.014	1	1	0.837
64	66	12	0.749	0 379	1 102	0.330	0.1150	0.014	2	2	0.417
64	40	7	1,900	1.271	1.102	0.335	0.461	0.244	1	2	0.461
65	40	15	1.000	0.200	1.505	0.205	0.401	0.334	1	2	0.401
008	04	15	0.002	0.300	1.101	0.334	0.421	0.225	1	2	0.421
6/	80	0	2.4//	3.309	4.100	0.914	0.082	0.003	1	1	0.914
68	80	12	1.410	2.331	3.194	0.837	0.150	0.014	1	1	0.837
69	66	17	0.748	0.378	1.102	0.339	0.417	0.244	2	2	0.417
70	79	18	0.641	1.513	2.304	0.677	0.265	0.059	1	1	0.677
71	40	7	2.452	1.683	1.454	0.077	0.379	0.543	1	3	0.543
72A	79	25	1.503	1.593	1.927	0.425	0.370	0.206	1	1	0.425
72B	64	25	2.377	1.737	1.281	0.082	0.307	0.611	1	3	0.611
73	77	35	3.451	3.085	2.778	0.080	0.266	0.654	1	3	0.654
74	67	9	1.010	1.620	2.444	0.653	0.293	0.055	1	1	0.653
75	67	25	2.146	1.598	1.299	0.124	0.345	0.532	3	3	0.532
76	80	19	0.733	1.543	2.303	0.671	0.267	0.062	1	1	0.671
77	79	18	0.641	1.513	2.304	0.677	0.265	0.059	1	1	0.677
78	40	7	2.452	1.683	1.454	0.077	0.379	0.543	1	3	0.543
79	79	25	1.503	1.593	1.927	0.425	0.370	0.206	1	1	0.425
80	77	20	0.712	1.241	1.921	0.556	0.331	0.113	1	1	0.556
81	60	5	1.545	1.884	2.600	0.598	0.335	0.067	1	1	0.598
82	67	25	2.146	1.598	1.299	0.124	0.345	0.532	3	3	0.532
83	43	6	2.188	1.555	1.573	0.134	0.439	0.427	2	2	0.439
84	25	6	3.776	2.898	2.322	0.010	0.180	0.810	3	3	0.810
85	80	18	0.721	1.610	2.404	0.701	0.249	0.050	1	1	0.701
86	80	20	0.792	1.498	2.215	0.639	0.285	0.075	1	1	0.639
87	73	25	1.750	1.476	1.527	0.250	0.389	0.361	1	2	0.389
88	55	7	1.375	1.274	1.860	0.385	0.440	0.176	1	2	0.440
89	77	25	1.564	1.529	1.781	0.363	0.384	0.253	1	2	0.384
91	77	25	1.564	1.529	1.781	0.363	0.384	0.253	3	2	0.384
92	79	14	0.996	1.946	2.803	0.781	0.193	0.025	1	1	0.781
93	78	26	1.712	1.669	1.878	0.355	0.381	0.263	1	2	0.381
94	38	5	2.583	1.887	1.741	0.084	0.398	0.518	1	3	0.518
95	77	20	0.712	1.241	1.921	0.556	0.331	0.113	1	1	0.556
96	67	25	2.146	1.598	1.299	0.124	0.345	0.532	3	3	0.532
97	70	11	0.771	1.525	2.378	0.666	0.281	0.053	1	1	0.666
98	82	14	1.296	2.248	3.104	0.831	0.154	0.016	1	1	0.831
99	68	21	1.308	0.877	1.061	0.254	0.406	0.340	3	2	0.406
100	38	5	2.583	1.887	1.741	0.084	0.398	0.518	3	3	0.518
101A	78	25	1.531	1.558	1.852	0.394	0.378	0.229	1	1	0.394
102	68	20	1.118	0.733	1.076	0.288	0.411	0.301	2	2	0.411
103	70	11	0.771	1.525	2.378	0.666	0.281	0.053	1	1	0,666
104	68	21	1.308	0.877	1.061	0.254	0.406	0.340	3	2	0.406
105	76	24	1.417	1.391	1.691	0.372	0.386	0.243	1	2	0.386
108	68	20	1.118	0.733	1.076	0.288	0.411	0.301	2	2	0.411

CASE	RMR	SPAN	DISTANCE	DISTANCE	DISTANCE	PROB.	PROB.	PROB.	ORIGINAL	PREDICTED	MINIMUM
No.	(%)	(m)	1	2	3	1	2	3	GROUP	GROUP	PROBABILITY
109	70		0.771	1.525	2.378	0.666	0.281	0.053	1	1	0.666
110	67	18	0.830	0.488	1.103	0.331	0.415	0.254	1	2	0.415
111	68	16	0.394	0.596	1.424	0.435	0.394	0.171	3	1	0.435
112	76	24	1.417	1.391	1.691	0.372	0.386	0.243	1	2	0.386
113	38	5	2.583	1.887	1.741	0.084	0.398	0.518	3	3	0.518
114	65	5	1.672	2.220	2.998	0.720	0.248	0.033	1	1	0.720
116	79	20	0.753	1.410	2.116	0.612	0.301	0.087	1	1	0.612
117	77	16	0.544	1.498	2.334	0.688	0.260	0.052	1	1	0.688
118	69	15	0.160	0.805	1.660	0.503	0.369	0.128	3	1	0.503
119	64	17	0.941	0.282	0.900	0.283	0.423	0.294	1	2	0.423
120A	45	7	2.031	1.385	1,432	0.146	0.441	0.413	3	2	0.441
122	77	12	1.130	2.034	2.898	0.789	0.189	0.022	1	1	0.789
123	83	15	1.262	2.221	3.070	0.828	0.156	0.017	1	1	0.828
124	63	24	2.272	1.601	1.130	0.086	0.315	0.599	3	3	0.599
126	43	7	2.195	1.490	1.419	0.115	0.420	0.466	3	3	0.466
128	56	5	1.559	1.677	2.312	0.486	0.401	0.113	3	1	0.486
131	78	18	0.567	1.416	2.203	0.652	0.281	0.068	1	1	0.652
132	79	17	0.667	1.597	2.415	0.706	0.246	0.048	1	1	0.706
133	65	18	1.011	0.428	0.906	0.276	0.419	0.305	3	2	0.419
136	45	7	2.031	1.385	1.432	0.146	0.441	0.413	3	2	0.441
138	80	20	0.792	1.498	2.215	0.639	0.285	0.075	1	1	0.639
140	78	15	0.757	1.715	2.565	0.738	0.226	0.037	1	1	0.738
141	63	24	2.272	1.601	1.130	0.086	0.315	0.599	3	3	0.599
145	78	15	0.757	1.715	2.565	0.738	0.226	0.037	1	1	0.738
146	63	24	2.272	1.601	1.130	0.086	0.315	0.599	3	3	0.599
148	75	26	1.837	1.627	1.697	0.269	0.387	0.345	2	2	0.387
150	75	5	2.269	3.036	3.871	0.879	0.115	0.006	1	1	0.879
153	81	9	2.020	2.899	3.759	0.891	0.103	0.006	1	1	0.891
154	54	10	1.325	0.780	1.217	0.255	0.453	0.292	3	2	0.453
156	70	5	1.928	2.611	3.425	0.813	0.172	0.015	1	1	0.813
157	72	5	2.056	2.778	3.601	0.842	0.147	0.011	1	1	0.842

Table 6.4 (cont.) Mahalanobis Distance and Group Classification Probabilities






































.



7. INFLUENCE OF GROUND SUPPORT ON SPAN DESIGN

7.1 INTRODUCTION

Support of cut and fill stopes is commonly provided by key-block support (rockbolts and friction stabilizers), cable bolting, post pillars and backfill. The Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations demonstrates the increased stable span which is achieved with improved rock quality. If artificial support is viewed as acting to reinforce the rock mass, support will have the effect of increasing the stable span.

Bawden *et al.*(1989) have estimated the effect of support on rock quality by studying the improvement in the Modified NGI -Q Rating that is achieved for varying concentrations of cable bolt support. Figure 7.1 shows the relationship between the Q'-supported and Q'-unsupported for Bolt Factors ranging from 1 to 8. The Bolt Factor is defined as the length of cable per square metre of face supported. Another relationship which attempts to quantify the improvement in rock quality achieved with support was developed using the Rock Mass Rating System (Milne *et al*, 1987). Figure 7.2 shows the expected increase in RMR due to a Bolt Factor of 1 for cable bolts. This work is an initial attempt to quantify the effect of support on rock quality. Although the approach appears promising, a more extensive database over a wide range of rock conditions and support concentrations is required before the validity of these relations can be established.

7.2 KEY-BLOCK SUPPORT

The objective of key-block support is to reinforce the rock mass and make it self-supporting by holding in place key blocks at the immediate surface of the excavation. These blocks in turn provide geometric support to the surrounding rock (Figure 7.3). Key block support is normally provided by short rock bolts, grouted dowels, or friction stabilizers. In hard, blocky ground, mechanical bolts will usually suffice whereas in softer, weaker ground, friction stabilizers such as Swellex or Split Sets may be used.

Most key-block support design procedures rely on empirical relationships between bolt length, joint spacing and bolt spacing (Lang, 1961) and (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 1980). Other methods are based on the reinforced arch concept whereby tensioned rockbolts are used to create a reinforced arch which supports the loose rock above (Stillborg, 1986). Both methods have been used for civil engineering excavations but the author is not aware of any mining operations which routinely employ them. In Canadian mines, a minimum pattern is usually established from past experience and miners are often instructed to decrease the spacing or increase the length of bolts to accommodate locally poor conditions. A typical pattern in Canadian mines is 1.8 m bolts on a 1.2 m square pattern. In Canada, it is becoming standard practice to install key-block support for all excavations immediately after the face is mucked out.

Consequently, the case histories contained in the database presented in Chapter 6 all had key-block support installed. Therefore, the ability of key-block support to increase the stable span cannot be assessed using the Detour Lake Mine database.

7.3 CABLE BOLTING

Commencing approximately twenty years ago, a number of cut and fill mines developed systems to pre-reinforce the rock mass prior to excavation (Fuller, 1980). The main purpose of pre-reinforcement is to control the amount of dilation into the opening immediately following excavation, thereby maintaining the integrity of the original rock mass. Fuller, (1980) has suggested that, as with key block support, the role of cable bolts is to reinforce the rock mass rather than to directly support it. The most common type of pre-reinforcement is a cement grouted steel cable bolt. The technique involves drilling holes of sufficient length to pre-support at least two lifts (Figure 7.4). The holes can be angled to follow the dip and plunge of the ore or they can be angled to intersect the hangingwall. Cable bolts are grouted along the full length of the hole such that support to the back is immediately available when subsequent lifts are mined. Any cables left hanging after a blast can be cut with grinding saws or explosive cable cutting charges. In cut and fill mining, pre-reinforcement has the added benefit of supporting the breast face. Many cut and fill operations experience problems with the breast face collapsing onto the fill making drilling and blasting difficult and slow (Ng, 1990). Pre-support of the breast face with cable bolts can reduce these difficulties, thereby improving productivity.

7.3.1 Cable Bolts

The most common type of cable used for cable bolting is 16 mm diameter, seven strand cable with an ultimate tensile strength of 255 kN (25 tonnes). The cable is flexible allowing it to be installed in excavations with low head room. The grout normally consists of Portland cement and water mixed at 0.30 to 0.45 water to cement ratios by weight. Lowering the water content contributes significantly to higher grout strength (UCS) as shown in Figure 7.5a. The higher grout UCS in turn contributes to higher cable pull-out strengths (Figure 7.5b).

Installation of cable bolts in up-holes involves first drilling the hole (usually 45-57 mm diameter) to the desired length. Installations of 20 metres or more are common. A 6 mm ID plastic breather tube is taped to the top of the cable which is then pushed up the hole. An expansion shell or spring steel clips are attached to the top of the cable to prevent it from sliding down the hole before the cable is grouted. A 19 mm ID PVC grout tube is inserted about 0.5 metres into the bottom of the hole which is then sealed with rags, wedges, or resin (Figure 7.6). The grout is then pumped up the hole through the grout tube. The hole fills from the bottom up and air is allowed to escape through the breather tube at the top. When air stops

flowing from the breather tube, the hole is full. The ends of the grout tube and breather tube are tied off to prevent leakage and these tubes remain part of the grouted bolt system.

A preferred but less common method involves inserting the grout tube to the top of the hole and pumping a thick grout (<0.35 W:C), withdrawing the grout tube as the hole fills. This may not be possible with some grout pumps or if the hole is too long.

7.3.2 Cable Bolt Modifications and Accessories

The objective of the cable bolt support system is to mobilize as much of the cable strength as possible by transferring the rock load through the grout to the cable. Therefore, the capacity of the system is governed by three components (Figure 7.7):

- Rock to grout bond;
- Grout to cable bond; and
- Strength of the cable.

It has been demonstrated in laboratory tests and from failure case histories that failure of the system normally occurs at the cable-grout interface. A number of accessories have been added to cable bolts in an effort to increase the cable grout bond strength by providing a perpendicular load bearing surface on the cable. These include ferrules or buttons hydraulically pressed on to the cable at regular intervals (Figure 7.8). The buttons are normally 25 mm to 32 mm in diameter and 37 mm to 44 mm long. Barrel and wedge type cable grips have also been used for this purpose. The spacing of the buttons on the cable should be less than the average joint spacing.

Birdcage cables are a modification of the conventional steel cable. The birdcage cable bolt is manufactured by destranding the cable at specified intervals. A common node spacing is about 20 cm. Birdcaging can be done on all or part of a cable. The destranded parts of the cable form anchors along the bolt where failure must occur by crushing and pulling through the grout. Laboratory pull tests conducted on birdcaged cables show increases in pull out strengths of between 36 and 79 percent. Figure 7.9 shows the effect on pull-out strength of birdcaging, buttons, and using two cables per hole.

The practice of post tensioning and plating of cable bolts is becoming more wide spread partly due to the availability of lightweight, simple to use tensioning jacks. Plates are used to prevent unraveling of the rock around the cable at the collar of the hole. Steel plates or wooden head blocks can be used for this purpose.

7.3.3 Cable Bolt Support Design

In cases where structural features have delineated a potential wedge failure, the cable bolt pattern must be designed to support the expected load. The computer program *UNWEDGE* program (Hoek, 1991) described in Chapter 3 is useful for calculating the size and weight of such a wedge knowing the orientation of the structures. Design charts such as Figure 7.5 can be used to obtain the pull-out strength. Dividing the rock load by the cable pull-out strength yields the number of cables required to support the dead load of the wedge.

Where a specific hazard has not been identified, the support design should consider the bolts as acting to reinforce the rock mass. The most tried and proven technique for this type of cable bolt support design is the empirical design method developed by Potvin (1988).

Potvin has developed a cable bolt density chart based on 96 case histories of stopes using cable bolt support (Figure 7.10). On the x-axis of the chart is plotted the average block volume represented by the RQD/J_n divided by the surface hydraulic radius. On the y-axis is plotted the cable bolt density expressed in bolts per square metre. As expected, an increase in the block volume or a decrease in the hydraulic radius will decrease the cable bolt density. The graph is divided into four zones for purposes of cable bolt support design. The shaded area represents conditions where block size is so small that cable bolting would not be effective or where the cable bolt density is insufficient. The zone delineated between lines 1 and 2 is the least conservative design zone and is suitable for non-entry mining methods. The zone between lines 2 and 3 is considered to be a conservative design zone for non-entry mining methods as well as being suitable for entry type mining methods such as cut and fill. The zone to the right of line 3 is considered to be the most conservative. Excavations requiring long term support such as civil engineering projects should have support which plots in this zone.

7.4 POST PILLARS

A variation of conventional overhand cut and fill for wider orebodies is post pillar cut and fill developed at Falconbridge Ltd.'s Strathcona Mine in the early 1970's (Cleland *et al.*, 1973) A typical post pillar stope layout is given in Figure 7.11. Progressive mining of several lifts creates a pattern of tall pillars with height to width ratios exceeding 2:1. Since lifts are filled before the next one is started above, only the tops of the pillars are visible. Cases histories reported in the literature indicate this mining method has been used to depths of 600 metres and no limit to the overall stope span has been encountered.

Post pillars are designed to gradually yield below the level of the fill. Support is provided by the post-yield strength of the pillar. Figure 7.12 shows vertical stress measurements from a post pillar at King Island Scheelite Mine in Australia. The graph shows the stress to be decreasing as pillar height increases.

Figure 7.13 shows the increase in vertical movement within a pillar as the pillar height increases. This combination of increasing strain with decreased stress is indicative of post-yield behaviour.

Post pillars are employed at Detour Lake Mine as a means of reducing the unsupported span in mechanized cut and fill stopes. Normally, 5 metre square post pillars are left with the maximum span between pillars or walls determined from the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations (normally about 20 metres). Current practice is to begin growing post pillars on the footwall side of the stope (Figure 7.14). As the stope shifts south and east with each lift due to the plunge and dip of the orebody, the vertical pillar migrates from footwall to hangingwall.

The post pillars do not provide significant benefit when they are located close to the sides of the stope since the walls are also providing support. They would provide maximum benefit when located at the centre of the exposed span yet by the time they reach the centre of the span their width to height ratio is 4:1 to 5:1. At this height:width ratio, the pillar has minimal load bearing capacity. Hedley, (1975) has suggested that the effect of a post pillar is to provide support to the immediate back. With these considerations in mind, a cable bolt support trial was initiated at DLM to effectively eliminate the need for post pillars.

7.5 CABLE BOLT PILLAR

Cable bolting has a number of advantages over post pillars in cut and fill stopes:

- It is possible to calculate and monitor the strength of the cable bolt support whereas the strength of the post pillar is much harder to predict.
- The cables can be installed in the centre of the stope and angled to follow the plunge and dip of the stope thereby remaining in the centre of the stope providing maximum benefit;
- Greater ore extraction ratios can be achieved by mining the pillars; and,
- Greater mining efficiency achieved by mining full face and not having to mine around a pillar.

In order to compare the effectiveness of post pillars and cable bolting, a post pillar at Detour Lake Mine was replaced with an artificial cable bolt pillar in the back. Cable bolts were installed in the back adjacent to the pillar. Instrumentation was installed to measure the displacement of the back as well as the load taken up by the cables. Finally the post pillar was removed and the loads and displacements were monitored. This cable bolt support trial and the results of monitoring will be discussed below.

7.5.1 Location of Test

Post pillars are only employed in the 460 Stope of DLM where the orebody is up to 45 metres wide. It was determined that Pillar 941 on the 8th lift of the 430 M4 stope (Figure 7.15) would be the best location for the test for the following reasons:

- The pillar had a width:height ratio of 0.2:1 and was approaching the centre of the stope;
- There was an access 20 metres above the stope necessary for locating monitoring instrumentation;
- The cable bolting to be carried out adjacent to the pillar would be in a position which would not interfere with regular stoping operations; and
- Mine scheduling permitted time for cable bolt installation and pillar removal before the stope had to be filled.

7.5.2 Geometry of Post Pillar 941

Pillar 941 was initiated on the 4th lift of the 430 Stope and was 25 metres in height prior to removal. The cross sectional shape and area varies from lift to lift (Figure 7.16). The inconsistency in the size and shape of the pillar on each lift is due in part to the angle that the pillar was approached by the advancing breast face. The pillars are not trimmed to the design size after mining past them which also contributes to their larger than design size.

7.5.3 Estimate of Pillar Strength

An estimate of the post pillar strength was made in Chapter 5 using the modified Hoek-Brown failure criterion. The failure constants m_b and a have been estimated to be 3.4 and 0.45 respectively. The confining stress and therefore the pillar strength at the mid-height of the pillar was shown in Section 5 to be negligible using 3-D boundary element modeling. The above is based upon a rock mass rating of 80 for the undisturbed mafics (Table 7.2).

7.5.4 Estimate of State of Stress in Pillar

The stress on the post pillar can be initially estimated using tributary theory (Hoek et al., 1980) where:

$$\sigma_{p} = \gamma z \left(\frac{\text{rock column area}}{\text{pillar area}} \right)$$
(7.1)

where,

 γ = the unit weight of the rock

z = the depth of rock above pillar

The rock column area refers to the area supported by the post pillar which is assumed to be half the distance to the adjacent pillar. The minimum pillar area is 47.5 square metres which is the cross sectional area of the pillar on Lift #8. The rock column area is estimated from Figure 7.15 to be 420 square metres. Therefore, the average vertical pillar stress is estimated to be:

$$430m*0.029MPa / m*(420 / 47.5) = 110MPa$$
(7.2)

Tributary theory severely overestimates the stress level in the pillar as compared to the results of 3-D boundary element modeling as shown in Chapter 5. This modeling has shown the average major principal stress at the mid-height of the pillar is approximately 20 MPa, sufficient to cause yielding of the pillar. The above evaluation corresponds well to visual observations whereby the rock mass rating was reduced from 80 to 58 at the final stages of extraction. It was concluded that the pillar had yielded but was maintaining support to the immediate back through its post-yield strength. The post-yield strength develops as the pillar dilates and compresses the confining fill.

7.5.5 Description of the Rock Mass

Visual inspection of Pillar 941 identified several vertical joints on the east side of the pillar which were open 2-5 centimetres. Several blocks were close to slabbing off the wall of the pillar. The pillar is located in an area between the Talc Zone and the Main Zone. A CSIR rock mass rating conducted on the north wall of the pillar yielded an RMR of 58 (Table 7.1). Rock to the north the pillar was typical Main Zone rock which had a measured RMR of 80 (Table 7.2). Rock to the south of the pillar was typical Talc ore which had a measured RMR of 65 (Table 7.3).

Figure 7.18 is a lower hemisphere equal angle stereonet plot of the structural data collected around the pillar during mining of lifts 4 to 8. The stereonet shows one major joint set and one minor one with the following orientations:

Joint Set A: Mean Orientation: Strike 297°, Dip 86° Joint Set B: Mean Orientation: Strike 160°, Dip 90°

7.5.6 Cable Bolt Support Implementation

7.5.6.1 Support Design

To determine the number of cable bolts which would replace the post pillar, the maximum load being supported by the pillar was assumed to be a wedge 20 m square at the base and 3 metres high. Three metres is the maximum height of ground falls experienced at DLM to date. Using a specific gravity of 3.0

for DLM ore, the weight of this wedge would be 1800 tonnes. Thirty-five double, 5/8" diameter seven strand steel cable bolts were installed in a 1.5 m X 1.5 m square pattern adjacent to the pillar as shown in Figure 7.15. Each double cable bolt was assumed to have a strength of 54 tonnes. The bolts were installed in a concentrated pattern in the centre of the stope for three reasons:

- The cable bolts were being used to simulate the effect of the post pillar in reducing the unsupported span;
- To minimize the interference with normal mining activities; and
- To allow for monitoring from the 400 M5 Attack drift located above the stope.

7.5.6.2 Cable Bolt Installation

A 2 metre high pad was built up from waste rock below the area to be cable bolted. This was necessary for the longhole drill to reach the back. A Boart BCI-2 pneumatic longhole drill mounted on a rubber tired carrier was used to drill 52 mm diameter holes. The holes were all vertical and 19 metres long. Hole deviation was not measured but experience with drilling up-holes elsewhere in the mine with this rig indicated it to be 3 percent. Figure 7.19 is a section through Ring 1 showing the expected height of the drill holes and the future lift elevations. The bolts are intended to pre-support lifts 10 and 11.

The cable bolts were inserted up the holes using a cable bolt inserter mounted on a scissor lift vehicle. The end of each cable bolt had a hydraulically "pressed-on" end holding device. Two 7.5 cm long spring steel clips were fastened to the end holding device to prevent it from slipping down the hole during insertion. A 6 mm diameter (I.D.) breather tube was taped to the top of the bolt prior to insertion. After pushing the bolts up the holes, a 19 mm diameter (I.D.) grout tube was inserted roughly 0.5 m into the hole. The hole was then sealed with a combination of cloth, wedges, and resin grout.

Grouting was carried out with a Spedel Series 6000 grout pump and mixer. Type 30 high early strength cement was used in a 0.45 water cement ratio. A lower water cement ratio was desirable but not practical with the Spedel pump. The end of the breather tube was placed in a bucket of water and pumping continued until the air stopped coming out of the tube. Wooden squeeze blocks were attached to the cable bolts at the collar to contain any spalling around the hole collars and to contain small blocks with less than the required embedment length, in order to mobilize the full cable bolt strength (Figure 7.20(a)). The cement had 12 days to cure before the adjacent pillar was removed.

7.5.7 Monitoring Instrumentation

Four types of instrumentation were used to monitor the extraction of the post pillar. These include two multi-point extensometers, a ground movement monitor, 1 cable bolt mounted with three Tensmeg strain gauges, and one vibrating wire stress meter. The two Wireflex extensioneters were installed in holes drilled from the 400 M5 Attack drift (Figure 7.15). This was necessary in order to permit monitoring to continue until lift #10. Each extensioneter had three anchors which were spaced to be 2 metres above the back elevations of the 8th, 9th, and 10th lifts (Figure 7.19). The extensioneters were connected to an eight channel RST LE8200 Data Logger, which can take readings at programmable intervals and store the data for later retrieval.

A ground movement monitor (GMM) was installed in the back of the 430 M4 #8 Stope near the cable bolts as shown in Figure 7.15. The GMM was anchored at 3.6 metres into the back. There were no prominent joints in the vicinity which the GMM was intended to cross. It was deep enough however to record movement of a 3 metre high wedge which was the maximum height expected and for which the cable bolt pattern was designed. GMM readings were taken manually.

One cable bolt hole was drilled from the 400 M5 Attack. A single cable bolt was installed which had three Tensmeg strain gauges mounted on it to determine if the cables were taking any load after the pillar was removed. Like the extensometers, the strain gauges were mounted on the cable at intervals such that they would be 2 metres above the back of the 8th, 9th, and 10th lifts.

A Geokon vibrating wire stress meter was installed in a hole on the south wall of the stope which had not been undercut. The hole was drilled 3 metres deep with a percussion drill. The stress meter was oriented to measure the vertical stress change which would be expected to occur when the pillar was removed if the pillar was transmitting vertical stress. The stress meter was read manually before and after pillar removal.

7.5.8 Results of Monitoring

7.5.8.1 Visual Monitoring

As a safety precaution, mining of the 8th lift was completed before the pillar was removed so workers did not have to enter the area. Immediately prior to removing the pillar, a visual inspection of the back was made for subsequent comparison. The back was in good condition and had rock mass rating of 80, typical of the Main Zone ore. The jointing was observed to be tight in the back. Rock bolt plates were not showing any signs of taking load. The wooden squeeze blocks on the ends of the cable bolts were also not showing any squeezing.

The pillar was drilled off on January 30, 1991. There were no problems with "jammed steel" or other signs of a highly jointed rock reported by the driller. The holes were clean except for the first 0.6 metres where there were obvious signs of open joints. The pillar is shown in Figure 7.20(b) prior to being blasted. The pillar was blasted on January 31, 1991 at 4:08 a.m.. A 1m x 3m pillar remained standing after the blast but it was highly fractured and held up by the muckpile. It was recovered without additional

blasting. The open span was increased to 33 metres with the removal of the post pillar. Another visual inspection was made after the blast and no changes were observed.

7.5.8.2 Instrumentation

The locations of the monitoring instruments are shown in Figure 7.15 and Figure 7.19. Figure 7.22 refers to the GMM in the centre of the span showing no significant movement (under 1 mm) before and after the pillar blast. Similar recordings were made on the 9th and 10th lifts indicating the backs of the lifts did not move This is verified visually as the area was classified as "stable".

Figure 7.23 shows the stress change versus time plot for the stress meter located in the footwall of the 8th lift. No significant load change was observed with the removal of the pillar. A pillar that was a load bearing element would be expected to show some load transfer to the adjacent pillar. This reinforces the original assumption that the post pillar was a minimal support member.

The Tensmeg monitoring data is shown in Figures 7.24. Figure 7.25 shows the same data over the first 24 hours after the blast. Strains on Anchor 1 of the Tensmeg located in the back of the 8th lift, indicated that load transfer onto the cables had occurred shortly after the removal of the post pillar. Loading on Anchor 2 above the 9th lift was minimal. The Tensmeg was calibrated to record maximum strains of 10,000 to -2,500 microstrain. 8000 microstrain corresponds to a load on the cable of 25 tons (Figure 7.26). Loading on Anchor 1 climbed to over 25 tons within 24 hours of the pillar blast which is sufficient load to cause failure.

Visual observations and ground movement monitor readings did not support the Tensmeg observations. When the 9th lift was mined through in March, the Tensmeg in the back did not show the same type of load increase. In fact the load decreased during this period. These results cannot be adequately explained unless damage had occurred to the instrumentation.

Movement within the extensioneters is erratic as shown in Figure 7.27. These gauges are affected by the blast vibration and at this stage the displacement data is not considered to be reliable. The potentiometers are also believed to have been in contact with water which contributed to the poor quality of the data. The ground movement monitoring data is considered to be more reliable.

7.5.9 Summary of Cable Bolt Pillar Support Trial

Cable bolts were used to pre-reinforce 2 lifts. Upon extraction of the 9th and 10th lifts of the 430 M4 Stope, no movement of the ground movement monitors was observed. This was verified by visual observations as the back was characterized as being "stable". Extraction of the post pillar on the 8th lift did not result in deteriorating conditions, however, loading on the cables did increase. Difficulties were

experienced with the instrumentation which prevented load magnitudes from being determined. The displacement which caused the load increase was not measured by the GMM's so it is expected that the magnitudes were small. It is concluded that the original post pillar was only providing support to the immediate back.

In Main Zone rock at Detour Lake Mine the maximum span which can be opened up before instability begins to occur is about 20 metres based on the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations. Post pillars are used to reduce the span where the width of the ore exceeds the design span. Observations and analysis does indicate that the replacement of the post pillar with cables enabled spans on subsequent lifts to be increased up to 35 metres. The experience and confidence gained by this test has led to further cable bolting of stopes in this manner at DLM wherever post pillars are not practical.

It has been demonstrated that both cable bolts and post pillars can be used to increase the stable span. The supported span case histories obtained at Detour Lake Mine have been plotted on the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations shown in Figure 7.28. It is difficult to assess the full potential benefit of the various support systems since there are no unstable supported case histories. A larger database of supported span case histories is required before such a graph could be used for design purposes however, this graph can be used to get an initial sense for the size of spans which can be designed for a given level of support.

Category	Details	Rating (%)
Strength	170 MPa (R4)	14
RQD	65%	15
Joint Spacing	50-300 mm	10
Joint Condition	open joints	9
Groundwater	dry	10
TOTAL		58

Table 7.1 941 Post Pillar Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating

Table 7.2 Main Zone Geomechanics Rock Mass Rating

Category	Details	Rating (%)
Strength	170 MPa (R4)	14
RQD	90%	18
Joint Spacing	0.3-1m	20
Joint Condition	joints tight, slightly rough	18
Groundwater	dry	10
TOTAL		80

Table	7.3	Talc Zone	Geomechanics	Rock Mass Rating

Category	Details	Rating (%)	
Strength	40 MPa (R2)	5	
RQD	90%	18	
Joint Spacing	0.2-1m mm	16	
Joint Condition	joints tight, soft wall rock	16	
Groundwater	dry	10	
TOTAL		65	















TYPE	LONGITUDINAL SECTION	CROSS SECTION	
Muttiwire Tendon (Cútlord, 1974)			
Birdcaged Multiwire Tendon (<i>Lirovec, 1978</i>)		Antinode	Node
Single Strand (Hunt & Askew, 1977)		Normal Inde	nied Drawn
Coated Single Strand (VSL Systems, 1982) (Dosten et. et., 1984)		Sheathed Co	ated Encapsulated
Barrel and Wedge Anchor On Strand (Matthews et al., 1983)	Double Acting Twin Anchor	3 Component Wedge	2 Component Wedge
Swaged Anchor On Strand (Schmuck, 1979)		Square	Circular
High Capacity Shear Dowel (Matthews et al., 1986)			Steel Tube -Concrete
Birdcaged Strand (Hutchins et al., 1990)		o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o	Rode
Bulbed Strand (Garlord, 1990)		Antinode	8 8 Node
Ferruled Strand (Windsor, 1990)		Antinode	(\$) Node
		POLT	EICIDE








































8. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

8.1 CONCLUSIONS

Based on the results of a survey of cut and fill operations in Canada, it has been shown that there is not a consistent or well established method of designing spans for underground entry-type excavations. Most operators are relying on past experience with ground conditions at their operations as a guide to designing future stopes; however, this experience is not being systematically documented. Existing methods of span design, including beam theory, Voussoir block theory, structural failure analysis, empirical design methods, and numerical modeling methods have been reviewed in Chapter 3. Beam theory cannot be applied because it assumes an unjointed rock mass, which does not normally occur in underground metal mines. Voussoir block theory assumes that the back contains regularly spaced vertical joints which would be uncommon in underground metal mines but may be applicable in stratified deposits. General purpose empirical design methods have been proposed; however they have been developed from largely civil engineering case histories. Other empirical span design methods such as the Modified Stability Graph Method, have been developed from open-stope case histories and should not be used for the design of entry-type excavations.

Any design procedure for entry-type stopes must attempt to reconcile two conflicting goals. First, a high enough safety factors is required that recognizes the higher risks which accompany mining entry-type stopes. Secondly, the design must be balanced with the requirement for a relatively low factor of safety as compared to civil engineering excavations, recognizing the short term nature of the stopes and the costs associated with support. In this study, a database was established to develop an empirical span design technique specifically for entry-type excavations. 172 case histories were collected in which stability, Rock Mass Rating, span, and major structure was recorded. The Detour Lake Mine, a large underground gold mine in northern Ontario, where the observations were collected, is well suited as a data collection site because there is a good range of stope spans and rock qualities from which to collect the data.

An empirical span design chart, called the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations was developed by plotting the span against Rock Mass Rating for the observed case histories. A statistical analysis of the data was carried out to define stable, potentially unstable, and unstable groups. A form of discriminant analysis which employs the generalized Mahalanobis Distance was used to create boundaries between the three groups.

The Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations is an easy to use method for designing spans in entry-type stopes but it is one which must be used with a reasonable degree of engineering judgment. To

use the stability graph, the engineer must first establish the expected Rock Mass Rating for the stope being designed. Ideally, stope design should be carried out on a lift-by-lift basis so the RMR is measured on previous lifts of a stope. Alternatively, the RMR can be measured in nearby workings or estimated from geotechnical core logging. It is recommended that the design span should fall below the lower boundary of the potentially unstable zone. Sound engineering judgment must be applied to determine the degree to which the design span approaches the lower boundary of the potentially unstable zone. At Detour Lake Mine, it is possible to design spans close to this lower bound because geologists, front-line supervisor's, and stope leaders are given special training in recognizing and responding to hazardous ground conditions. Where a potentially hazardous condition arises, instrumentation is installed to detect and monitor instability. An effective reporting system is also important so that changes in rock quality can be quickly communicated to the engineering department and design changes can be made. The more confidence a mine has in its ability to quickly recognize and respond to changes in rock mass quality, the closer the design span can approach the potentially unstable zone boundary.

The Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations that has been proposed is a significant improvement over existing methods of predicting stable spans in cut and fill stopes. The potentially unstable zone on the graph recognizes the real-world uncertainty which exists between stable and unstable excavations. It is important to emphasize the limitations of the database which control its applicability. These are:

- The term span refers to spans with key block support only;
- The term stable refers to short term stability (approximately 3 months);
- The graph is considered applicable over the RMR range 40 to 85;
- High horizontal stresses are not assumed to be a factor controlling stability; and
- The graph applies to horizontal design surfaces.

Three-dimensional boundary element modeling and vibrating wire stress meters were used to assess the state of stress in the back of the cut and fill stopes. The modeling indicated the confining stress in the pillar to be near zero in the immediate back. Average σ_1 stresses were well below the unconfined compressive strength of the rock, indicating that high stresses were not a contributing factor to cases of instability recorded at Detour Lake Mine. Rather, the lack of confining stress in the immediate back results in key-block failure, wedge failure, or rock mass failure.

The role of support in increasing the allowable span before instability occurs has been briefly examined in this study. Yielding post pillars have been successful at Detour Lake Mine and elsewhere for increasing the span which can be mined using cut and fill methods. A trial support program was carried out at Detour Lake Mine to determine whether a concentrated pattern of cable bolts installed at the centre of the span would provide the same benefit as a post pillar. Based on the results of instrumentation

readings and visual observations, the cable bolts were successful in maintaining stability in the stope after the post pillar was removed and the span increased to 35 metres. Previous case histories without support indicated that instability occurs when the span exceeds approximately 22 metres in the rock where the trial was located. Two additional cable bolt pillars have since been installed at Detour Lake Mine, and both have been successful in increasing the stable span beyond 30 metres.

It is suggested that the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations be used as part of an integrated design approach which also uses analytical and numerical modeling techniques as described in Section 3.3 and illustrated on the flow chart in Figure 3.30. After obtaining intact rock strength parameters from laboratory testing, and rock mass characteristics from geotechnical mapping, the design engineer should determine whether there are any major geological structures which will control stability. If so, a wedge stability analysis should be done as described in Section 3.1.3, and if necessary, the span should be designed to limit the formation of a wedge. Alternatively, a means of supporting the wedge can be specified. If there is foliation parallel to the dip of the deposit, a quick assessment of chimney failure potential should be made using Equation 3.29. Numerical modeling would be required at this stage to determine the horizontal stress in the sill pillar for Equation 3.29, and it would also indicate if pillar crushing was becoming a potential failure mechanism. After structural failure along recognized structures has been accounted for in the design, the most likely mode of failure is rock mass failure which can be assessed using the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations as described above.

The design of a stope should be an on-going activity. During and after excavation of the stope, the rock mass rating should be monitored on an on-going basis so the design can be adjusted accordingly. Visual monitoring, supplemented by instrumentation readings, should be used to assess stability of individual stopes on a regular basis.

The above span design procedure has been incorporated into the mine design approach at Detour Lake Mine, enabling the mine to maximize extraction of the orebody and improve profitability, while maintaining safe working conditions. In 1992, this approach contributed to the Detour Lake Mine being awarded the "Award of Excellence" by the Mines Accident Prevention Association of Ontario as the safest mine in Ontario. During this time, the mine was also successful in reducing the cost of gold production from \$382/ounce to \$340/ounce (US).

8.2 RECOMMENDATIONS

The ideal database for the empirical study described above would contain a uniform density of observations on the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations; however, this was not possible under

actual mining conditions. The concentration of data in some areas and the lack of it in others is a source of error in the statistical analysis presented in Chapter 6. Additional unstable and potentially unstable case histories would be desirable particularly at higher rock mass ratings. Potential sources for this data are the provincial mines inspection authorities who may keep records of major groundfall incidents.

The effect of post pillar support and cable bolt support has been examined briefly in this thesis. It has been shown how cable bolts have been used to increase the stable span at DLM from 22 to 35 metres. Additional case histories will be required before empirical guidelines can be established for confidently predicting the span which can be achieved for a given support. The author envisages that the Stability Graph for Entry-Type Excavations can eventually be combined with supported entry-type excavation case histories which would contain several design bands reflecting various support systems and intensities of support. This would be a worthwhile and interesting subject for future researchers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ames, D.W., <u>Bulk Mining and Worker Safety A Preliminary Study</u>, Ontario Ministry of Labour, Occupational Health and Safety Division, 1987.
- Arjang, B. and Herget, G., <u>Stress Determinations at Detour Lake Mine</u>, Northern Ontario, CANMET Report #MRP/MRL 85-(TR), 1985.
- Barrett, J.R. and Chester, G., <u>Post Pillar Cut and Fill Mining: Comparison of Theory and Practice</u>, Proceedings of the Conference on Applications of Rock Mechanics to Cut and Fill Mining, Lulea, Sweden, 1981.
- Barton, N., Lien, R. and Lunde, J., <u>Analysis of Rock Mass Quality and Support Practice in Tunneling and a</u> <u>Guide for Estimating Support Requirements</u>, Internal Report - Norwegian Geotechnical Institute, Oslo, 1974.
- Barton, N. and Choubey, V., <u>The Shear Strength of Rock Joints in Theory and Practice</u> Rock Mechanics, Vol. 10. 1977.
- Bawden, W.F., Sauriol, G., Milne, D., and Germain, P. <u>Practical Rock Engineering Stope Design Case</u> <u>Histories from Noranda Minerals Inc</u>. CIM Bulletin 82 July, 1989.
- Beer, G. and Meek, J.L. <u>Design Curves for Roofs and Hangingwalls Based on Voussoir Beam and Plate</u> <u>Solutions</u> Trans. Instn. of Mining and Metallurgy, Vol. 91 London, 1992.
- Bernstein, I. H., Applied Multivariate Analysis, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1987.
- Bieniawski, Z.T., <u>Engineering Classification of Jointed Rock Masses</u>, Transactions, South African Institute of Civil Engineers, Vol. 15, No. 12, 1973.
- Bieniawski, Z.T. <u>Geomechanics Classification of Rock Masses and its Application in Tunneling</u>, Proc. 3rd. Intl. Congress on Rock Mechanics, International Society of Rock Mechanics, Denver, Colorado, Vol. IIA, 1974.
- Bieniawski, Z.T., <u>Rock Mass Classifications in Rock Engineering</u>, Proceedings Symposium on Exploration for Rock Engineering, Ed. Z.T. Bieniawski, A.A. Balkema, Rotterdam, 1976.
- Bieniawski, Z.T., Engineering Rock Mass Classifications, J. Wiley & Sons New York, 1989.
- Bieniawski, Z.T., Rock Mechanics Design in Mining and Tunneling, A.A. Balkema, Rotterdam, 1984.
- Brady, B.H.G. and Brown, E.T., <u>Rock Mechanics for Underground Mining</u>, George, Allen, & Unwin, London, 1985.
- Brawner, C.O. and Haugen, M., <u>Pre-Reinforcement to Improve Underground Stability</u>, Society of Mining Engineers, 112th AGM Littleton, Colorado, 1983.
- Brown, E.T. <u>Rock Characterization, Testing, and Monitoring ISRM Suggested Methods</u>, Pergamon Press, 1981.

- Canadian Mining Journal, <u>1990 Mining Sourcebook 95th Edition</u>, Southam Business Publications, Don Mills, Ontario, 1990.
- CANMET Strength Determination of Detour Lake Mine Rock Division Report MRP/MRL 85-45(INT)., March, 1985.
- CANMET BEAP User Manual Mining Research Laboratories and Gemcom Services Inc. MRL 93-070(TR) August, 1993.
- CANMET <u>VIEWBEAP An Advanced 3-D Graphical Representation Program for BEAP3D</u>, CANMET Project No. 23440-9-9139, March 1991.
- CANMET <u>MINE DESIGNER An Automated Graphical Data Generation Program Integrating</u> <u>Numerical Modeling With the Mine Design Process</u>, MRL 91-31(TR), July, 1991.
- Carter, T.G., Wong, J.S., and Yuen, C.M.K., Crown Pillar Stability Back-Analysis, CANMET Department of Energy, Mines, and Resources, Canada, DSS File No. 098Q23440-8-9074, 1990.
- Cleland, R.S. and Singh, K.H., <u>Development of Post Pillar Mining at Falconbridge Nickel Mines Ltd.</u>, CIM Bulletin, April, 1973.
- Clifford, R.L., Long Rockbolt Support at New Broken Hill Consolidated Ltd. Proceedings of the Australian Institute of Mining and Metallurgy Vol 251, 1974.
- Craig, R.F., Soil Mechanics, Chapman and Hall, London, 1987.
- Curran, J.H. and Corkum, B.T. <u>Examine 2D Users Manual</u> Rock Engineering Group, University of Toronto, 1990.
- Diering, J.A.C., Numerical Modeling Beap User Manual, CANMET Project No: 4-9147-4, 1990.
- Evans, W.H. <u>The Strength of Undermined Strata</u>, Transactions of the Institute of Mining and Metallurgy Vol. L, 1940-41 London, 1941.
- Fuller, P.G. <u>Pre-reinforcement of Cut and Fill Stopes</u>, Proceedings of the Conference on Applications of Rock Mechanics to Cut and Fill Mining, Lulea, Sweden, 1980.
- Griffel, W., Handbook of Formulas for Stress and Strain, F. Ungar Publishing Company, New York, 1966.
- Hassanni, F.P., Mitri, H.S., Khan, U.H., and Rajaie, H., <u>Experimental and Numerical Studies of the Cable Bolt</u> <u>Support Systems</u> Proc. International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.
- Hedley, D.G.F. and Wilson, J.C. <u>Rock Mechanics Applications in Canadian Underground Mines</u> CIM Bulletin, November, 1975.
- Hedley, D.G.F., and Grant, F., Stope and Pillar Design for the Elliot Lake Uranium Mines, CIMM Bulletin, Vol. 65, 1972.
- Herget, G., and Arjang, B., <u>Update on Ground Stresses in the Canadian Shield</u>, Proceedings Stresses in Underground Structures, CANMET, Ottawa, 1990.

- Hocking, G.A. <u>A Method for Distinguishing Between Single and Double Plane Sliding of Tetrahedral Wedges</u> Intnl. Journal Rock Mechanics and Mining Sciences Vol. 13, 1976.
- Hoek, E., Kaiser. P.K., and Bawden, W.F. <u>Design of Support for Underground Hardrock Mines</u>, Mining Research Directorate, Sudbury, Ont., 1994.
- Hoek, E., Wood, D. and Shah, S. <u>A Modified Hoek-Brown Criterion for Jointed Rock Masses</u>, Eurock'92 London, 1992.
- Hoek, E. Unwedge Users Manual University of Toronto, 1991.
- Hoek, E., <u>A Limit Equilibrium Analysis of Surface Crown Pillar Stability</u> Proc. Intnl. Conf. Surface Crown Pillar Evaluation for Active and Abandoned Metal Mines, Timmins, Ont. 1989.
- Hoek, E., and Brown, E.T., <u>The Hoek-Brown Failure Criterion A 1988 Update</u>, 15th Canadian Rock Mechanics Symposium, Toronto, Canada, 1988.
- Hoek, E., and Brown, E.T., <u>Underground Excavations in Rock</u>, Institution of Mining and Metallurgy, London, 1980.
- Hyett, A.J., Bawden, W.F., and Coulen, A.L. <u>Physical and Mechanical Properties of Normal Portland Cement</u> <u>Pertaining to Fully Grouted Cable Bolts</u>, Proc. International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.
- Johnson, R.A. and Wichern, D.W. <u>Applied Multivariate Statistical Analysis</u>, 2nd. Ed., Englewood Cliffs, N.J., Prentice-Hall Inc. 1988.
- Knutsson, Sven, <u>Stresses in the Hydraulic Backfill from Analytical Calculations and In-situ Measurements</u> Institute of Mining and Metallurgy, London, 1981.
- Lang, B., Pakalnis, R., and Vongpaisal, S., <u>Cable Bolt Replacement of a Post Pillar at Detour Lake Mine</u> Proc. International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.
- Lang, T.A., <u>Theory and Practice of Rockbolting</u>, Tran. American Institute of Mining Engineering, Vol. 220, 1961.
- Laubscher, D.H., <u>A Geomechanics Classification System for the Rating of Rock Mass in Mine Design</u>, Journal of the South African Institute of Mining and Metallurgy, October, 1990.
- Laubscher, D.H. <u>Selection of Mass Underground Mining Methods</u>, Design and Operation of Caving and Sublevel Stoping Mines, Society of Mining Engineers, AIME, 1981.
- Mathews, K.E. Hoek, E., Wylie, D.C. and Stewart, S., <u>Prediction of Stable Excavation Spans for Mining at</u> <u>Depths Below 1000 m in Hard Rock</u>, CANMET Report, DSS Serial No. 0SQ80-0081DSS, File No. 17SQ 23440-0-9020, 1980.
- Miller, P. <u>Geology of the Detour Lake Mine</u> Internal Report for Detour Lake Mine, Placer Dome Inc. Timmins, Ont. 1988.
- Milne, D., Unpublished Noranda Training Manual, Noranda Research, Pointe Claire, Quebec, 1987.

Mitchell, R.J., <u>Sand Backfill Testing and Analysis for Cut and Fill Mining</u>, Report Prepared for Detour Lake Mine, John D. Smith Engineering Associates Ltd., March, 1987.

Ng, Larry, Falconbridge Ltd., Personal Conversation, July, 1990.

- Obert, L.A., The Philosophy of Design U.S. Bureau of Mines Information Circular, IC 8585 1973.
- Obert, L.A. and Duvall, W.I., <u>Rock Mechanics and the Design of Structures in Rock</u>, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1967.
- Pakalnis, R., <u>Three Dimensional Modeling An Applied Approach</u>, 2nd Canadian Conference on Computer Applications in the Mineral Industry, Vancouver, B.C. 1991.
- Pakalnis, R. Miller, H., Vongpaisal, S., and Madill, T. <u>An Empirical Approach to Open Stope Design</u> ISRM Proceedings, Montreal, 1987.
- Potvin, Y., <u>Empirical Open Stope Design in Canada</u> PhD Thesis, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, B.C. 1988.
- Potvin, Y., and Milne, D., <u>Empirical Cable Bolt Design</u>, Proceedings of the International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.
- Poulos, H.G., and Davis, E.H., Elastic Solutions for Soil and Rock Mechanics, Wiley, New York, 1974.

Romesburg, H.C., Cluster Analysis for Researchers Robert E. Krieger Publishing, Malabar Florida, 1990.

- Singh, K.H. and Hedley, D.G.F. <u>Review of Fill Mining in Canada</u>, Proc. Conference on Application of Rock Mechanics to Cut and Fill Mining, Institute of Mining and Metallurgy, London, 1981.
- Smith, J.D. <u>Physical Property Tests Basalt Samples from Shaft Pilot Hole</u> Report from J.D. Smith and Associates to Detour Lake Mine, October, 1984.
- Smith, J.D., Mitchell, R.J., <u>Design and Control of Large Hydraulic Backfill Pours</u>, CIM Bulletin, February, 1982.
- Sneath, P., Sokal, R., <u>Numerical Taxonomy: The Principles and Practice of Numerical Classification</u> San Francisco, 1973.
- Stephansson and Jones, J., <u>Application of Rock Mechanics to Cut and Fill Mining</u>, Institute of Mining and Metallurgy, London, 1981.
- Stevenson, T., <u>Improving Ground Stability and Mine Rescue The Report of the Provincial Inquiry into</u> <u>Ground Control and Emergency Preparedness</u>, Ontario Queen's Printer, 1986.
- Stillborg, B. <u>Professional Users Handbook for Rock Bolting</u> Trans-Tech Publications, Clausthal-Zellerfeld, 1986.
- Terraprobe <u>Laboratory Determination of Elastic Moduli of Intact Rock Cores</u>, Report to Detour Lake Mines Ltd. File 84137, July 1984.

- Unal, E.,, <u>Design Guidelines and Roof Control Standards for Coal Mine Roofs</u>, PhD Thesis, Pennsylvania State University, 1983.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, <u>Engineering and Design: Rock Reinforcement</u>. Engineer Manual EM 1110-1-2907, Office of the Chief Engineer, Washington, 1980.
- Villaesusa, E., Sandy, M.P., and Bywater, S., <u>Ground Support Investigations and Practices at Mount Isa</u>, Proc. International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.
- Voest-Alpine Ltd. <u>Assessment of Talc Zone Rock Strength</u>, Report Prepared for Detour Lake Mines Ltd., 1991.
- Windsor, C.R., <u>Cable Bolting for Underground and Surface Excavations</u>, Proc. International Symposium on Rock Support, Sudbury, Canada, 1992.

Wiles, T. MAP3D Mining Analysis Program in 3D Manual. Mine Modeling Ltd., Sudbury, Canada, 1991.

<u>APPENDIX A</u>

SURVEY OF CANADIAN CUT AND FILL MINES

QUESTIONNAIRE

PLACER DOME INC. - PAKALNIS AND ASSOCIATES - CANMET

ME OF OPERATION: NTACT/POSITION: DDUCTION RATE FROM	FALCONBRIDGE LTD. (Overview of C&F operations) DOUG HANSON, SENIOR GEOMECHANICS ENGINEER
DERGROUND : PTH OF MINING:	From 2000 to 4000 feet
OF OREBODY: PE OF ORE:	20 ^c to 60 ^c Massive Sulphide and stringer ore

1.

NAI CO. PRO UNI DEI DIP TYI

Mining Method	Percent of Total Production	Backfill (Y/N)
Overhand Cut and Fill	20	Y
Post Pillar Cut and Fill	50	Y
VCR Bench	15	Y
VCR Crater	15	Y

- 2. How do you determine the spans (FW-HW) within your cut and fill system? Currently evaluating back spans utilizing Modified Mathews stability graph method and recommending support spacing and length. Will be incorporating the 3DEC-GC package which functions from the rock mass Q database.
- 3. Have there been instances where full extraction of the ore was not possible by C/F because the span would be too wide? If so, what was the span? The rock mass rating? Percentage of ore left behind? Early 1980's Strathcona Mine had groundfalls with dimensions of m x m between 5 m x 5 m post pillars. Q'≈ 20-40 4-11% of ore left behind.
- 4. Do you use post pillars? If so, how were they designed? Original concept based on 1973 design by K. Singh which essentially uses D. Hedley's formulas. Currently a post pillar project is underway involving a new empirical approach combined with instrumentation and FLAC, UDEC, and 3DEC sensitivity parameter analysis.
- 5. Do you use cable bolts? If so, what is the pattern and type? How was the pattern designed?
 Currently some mines use the MRA cable bolt design manual but we are working with Noranda to improve on the design.
 General patterns are 1.5m x 1.5m single strand 6.0 m long (length varies). Again, 3DEC-GC program now being introduced
 will analyze necessity for support, and reanalysis will determine if support is adequate.
- 6. What is your spacing between sill pillars? How thick are your sill pillars? How were they designed? Spacing: 60-70 m, Thickness: 15 m Truthfully, a certain number of horizons are identified to achieve a certain production rate. However this results in high

stressed burst prone sills as the mine matures.

- 7. Have you experienced any cases of pillar failure? Horizontal sill pillars commonly burst at thicknesses ≥ 15 m. Vertical rib pillars experience stress fractures and vertical slabbing and hourglassing more from the secondary panel extraction side.
 - Have you experienced any cases of back failure? Some back failure in overcuts(gravitational, key block, low stress) where preliminary rock support placed. Generally no failure where cable bolt support placed.
- 9. What kind of monitoring instruments do you use in the back? Ground movement monitors (GMM's) standard and variable lengths. Sometimes use Geokon stress meters to examine stress arching across back. In the pillars? Horizontal GMM's, DISTOFOR (Telemax Extensometer) Geokon Stress meters, Rock Spys
- 10. Have you experienced bursting of ground?

Yes

8.

- 11. Would you describe failures to date as being structural or stress controlled?
 - Bursting activity usually occurs first followed by debonding of key block wedges and gravitational failure.

ROCK MECHANICS DATABASE

Indicate with a \checkmark which of the following parameters have been estimated at your mine.

Rock	Unit Weight, y	1
Strength	Elastic Modulus, ε	1
Parameters	Poisson's Ratio, v	1
	In-Situ Measurement	1
Stress	Photo-Elastic Moduli	
Investigations	Computer Modeling	1
	Compressive Strength, σ_c	1
Laboratory	Tensile Strength, σ_t	1
Testing	Triaxial Strength, $\sigma_{c/} \sigma_{t}$	
	Shear Strength, τ	
	Failure Criterion	1
	RQD	✓
Rock	NGI Rating	✓
Mass	CSIR Rating	✓
Classification	Laubscher MRMR Rating	
	Structural Mapping	1
	Multi-wire Extensometer	✓
	Boroscope Observation	
Monitoring	Compression Pad	
	Closure Station	1
	Leveling Survey Station	
	Piezometer	

. Mass fication	CSIR-RMR			(granite) (dorite)	(ore) (FHF) (HHF)	(ore) (FW) (HW)	(FW) (HW)
Rock Classi	g-iðn	01	0+	0'=6 0'=6	Q'=20 Q'=40 Q'=10	Q'=20 Q'=40 Q'=10	Q=30 Q=4
Silar Size		60 Jeet	~	60-80 feet	?70 Jeet	?15 metres	NIA
Drilling	Uppers=U Breast=B	8	8	8	8	8	NA
Post Pillar Size		l6x16 feet	5x5 metres	•	5x5 metres	5 x 5 metres	NIA
Span FW-HW		40-80 feet	30 metres	20 metres	30 metres	IS II	15 metres
Lift Height		10 feet	5 metres	5 Z	5 metres	5 metres	NIA
ning	Length	300 feet	300 Jeet	400 Jeet	12 H	60 metres	60 metres
Ope	Width	40 Jeet	100 feet	50 feet	30 metres	15 metres	15 metres
	Joint Condition	М	S	W	W	W	n
eo	Fracture Spacing	ж.	ບ	υ	41	H.	bt.
	Strength	М	s	М	М	М	η
	Joint Condition		W	A	W	W	A
Hangingwall	Fracture Spacing	AL.	J-11	W-C	W	W	à:
	Strength	8	AL .	At.	S	S	A 2
	Joint Condition		W	82	N	W	N
Footwall	Fracture Spacing	Æ	Jr/-C	A	A	A	AHA
	Strength	S	S	S	S	S	ø
Depth (feet)		2000-	2000-	2000- 4500	2500- 4300	3000-	3000- 6400
Stope Dip		20,-60	20-60	\$0¢-}05	50:-60:	,05-,5 #	70,
Mining Method		Strathcona Cut and Fill	Fraser Cut and Fill	Lock erb y VCR and Cut and Fill	Craig Cut and Fill	Onaping Cut and Fill	East VCR

Cable Replacement in future
 ** List individual stopes

ROCK STRENGTH Indicated by uniaxial compressive strength or as

tollows:	<6.000 nei	Varia (1
Moderate	6,000-15,000 psi	Close
Strong	>15,000 psi	Wide
		Very Wid

FRACTURE SPACING

	Fractures/metre	Fractures/foot	RQD
Close	>16	>5	0-20
	10-16	3-5	20-40
	3-10	1-3	40-70
Wide	V	1>	20-100

JOINT CONDITION

Weak:	Clean joint with smooth surface or filled with material whose
	strength is less than rock mass strength
Moderate:	Clean joint with rough surface
Strong:	Joint is filled with a material that is equal to or stronger than the
	rock mass strength

QUESTIONNAIRE

PLACER DOME INC. - PAKALNIS AND ASSOCIATES - CANMET

NAME	OF OPERATION:	DOME MINE	3		
CONT	ACT/POSITION: UCTION RATE FROM	S. SELDON,	ROCK MECHANICS ENGINEER 3300 Tons milled t	er dav	_
UNDE	RGROUND :				
DEPTI	H OF MINING:	From Surface	e to		
DIP O. TVPE	F OREBODY: OF ORE:	Gold associa	ted with different hast racks and structu	val factures	
	OF ONE.	0014 4330014	teu with afferent nost rocks and structu	ai jeatures	
1					
1.	Mining Method		Percent of Total Production	Backfill (V/N)	
	Narrow Vein		2.5	Dacidin (1773)	
	Panel Cut & Fill		28		
	Longhole		26		
	Other		20.5		
	Open Pit		23		
2.	How do you determine the span Experience / Orebody Type	s (FW-HW) with	in your cut and flil system?		
3.	Have there been instances wher would be too wide? If so, what Yes - 30 feet , Q=8-15, Recove	e full extraction was the span? Ti ery=80%, Panel	of the ore was not possible by C/F beca he rock mass rating? Percentage of ore Stopes	use the span e left behind?	
4.	Do you use post pillars? If so, h Yes, Study by McGill University	ow were they des (July, 1988) giv	i gned? ies design criteria – not generally used t	o date.	
5.	Do you use cable bolts? If so, w Some cases - Normally 4' to 8' p	hat is the pattern attern	a and type? How was the pattern desig	ned?	
	20' to 40' long, design from expe	erience and analy	sis of strength/stress expectations		
б.	What is your spacing between si 130 feet between sill pillars, 20 fe	ili pillars? How t eet thick	thick are your sill pillars? How were the	ey designed?	
7.	Have you experienced any cases Yes, 5 tons to 500,000 tons. Lar	of pillar failure? g <i>e failures occur</i>	over long time periods in cave stopes.		
8.	Have you experienced any cases Yes, massive in cave stopes.	of back failure?		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
9.	What kind of monitoring instru Ground Movement Monitors, stre	ments do you use ess meters, slough	e in the back? meters		
	In the pillars? Stress meters, extensometers				
10.	Have you experienced bursting Yes, rare	of ground?			
11.	Would you describe failures to o	late as being stru	nctural or stress controlled?	major structural feature	

ROCK MECHANICS DATABASE

Indicate with a \checkmark which of the following parameters have been estimated at your mine.

Rock	Unit Weight, y	1
Strength	Elastic Modulus, ε	1
Parameters	Poisson's Ratio, v	~
	In-Situ Measurement	1
Stress	Photo-Elastic Moduli	
Investigations	Computer Modeling	~
	Compressive Strength, σ_c	~
Laboratory	Tensile Strength, σ_t	~
Testing	Triaxial Strength, $\sigma_{c/} \sigma_{t}$	✓
	Shear Strength, τ	
	Failure Criterion	~
	RQD	~
Rock	NGI Rating	1
Mass	CSIR Rating	✓
Classification	Laubscher MRMR Rating	
	Structural Mapping	~
	Multi-wire Extensometer	~
	Boroscope Observation	
Monitoring	Compression Pad	~
	Closure Station	~
	Leveling Survey Station	
	Piezometer	

.

. Mass fication	CSIR-RMR	±50	09Ŧ		
Rock Classi	D-IDN	017	51F		
Sill Pillar Size		20 Jeet	20 Jeet		
Dailling	Uppers=U Breast=B	8+1)	Ø		
Post Pillar Size		10x10 feet			
Span FW-HW		30 Jeel	10 feet		
Lift Height		25 Jeet	16 feet		
ing	Length	100 Jeel	100 feet		
Oper	Width	30 Jeet	10 feet		
	Joint Condition	W	W		
Ore	Fracture Spacing	υ	υ		
	Strength	M	W		
	Joint Condition	W	W	 	·
langingwall	Fracture Spacing	ວ	υ	 	
	Strength	М	W		
	Joint Condition	W	W		
Footwall	Fracture Spacing	υ	υ		
	Strength	W	W		
Depth (ff)	L	3000	2500		
Stope Dip		, 0 9	<i>,0</i> 2		
Mining Method **		Panel	Narrow Vein		

<u>ROCK STRENGTH</u> ndicated by uniaxial compressive strength or as		
<u>ROCK STRENGTH</u> ndicated by uniaxial compressive strength or		3
<u>ROCK STRENGTH</u>		9
<u>RO</u> ndicated by uniaxial co	CK STRENGTH	mpressive strength
ndicated by uniaxial	꾑	8
ndicated by		uniaxial
ndicated		à
		ndicated

<
 <a href="color:</th>

	-	-			<u> </u>
	RQD	0-20	20-40	40-70	70-100
RE SPACING	Fractures/foot	>5	3-5	1-3	7
FRACTU	Fractures/metre	>16	10-16	3-10	7
		Very Close	Close	Wide	Verr Wide

7
×
<u> </u>
5
5
ж
0
1
÷
=
5
×

Weak	Clean joint with smooth surface or filled with material whose
	strength is less than rock mass strength
Moderate:	Clean joint with rough surface
Strong:	Joint is filled with a material that is equal to or stronger than the
	rock mass strength
QUESTIONNAIRE

PLACER DOME INC. - PAKALNIS AND ASSOCIATES - CANMET

NAME OF OPERATION:	TROUT LAKE MINE	
CONTACT/POSITION:	J. ROMANOWSKI, MINE ENGINEER	
PRODUCTION RATE FROM	2500 Tons per day	
UNDERGROUND :		
DEPTH OF MINING:	From 50 m to 400 m , potentially to 800 m	
DIP OF OREBODY:	50°-70°	·····
TYPE OF ORE:	Solid to disseminated sulphides within the altered zone	

1.

Mining Method	Percent of Total Production	Backfill (Y/N)
Cut and Fill	80-100	Y
Longhole Open Stoping	0-20	N

 How do you determine the spans (FW-HW) within your cut and fill system? It is determined by mineralization - full extraction

3. Have there been instances where full extraction of the ore was not possible by C/F because the span would be too wide? If so, what was the span? The rock mass rating? Percentage of ore left behind? It has not happened so far.

4. Do you use post pillars? If so, how were they designed? No.

5. Do you use cable bolts? If so, what is the pattern and type? How was the pattern designed? Yes, 7 strand, 270K steel cables, installed in vertical holes drilled into the back (65 feet) and inclined (60^c-80^c) holes drilled into the HW (30^c-55^c). Basic pattern: 1.8m x 1.8m, length and dip of inclined HW cables depends on local conditions. Basic

- pattern was proposed by Golder Assoc. and was based on case histories rather than strictly designed. It is sometimes modified.
- 6. What is your spacing between sill pillars? How thick are your sill pillars? How were they designed?
 - Spacing: 60-65 metres Thickness: approximately 10 metres

They were designed to contain the load of backfill over the maximum stope span.

7. Have you experienced any cases of pillar failure? No

8.

Have you experienced any cases of back failure?

- Yes, Failure started always close to HW contact and frequently was controlled by natural jointing. It occurred within fractured, destressed zone in the back below the "pressure arch".
- 9. What kind of monitoring instruments do you use in the back? None

In the pillars? None

- 10. Have you experienced bursting of ground? Not Yet
- 11. Would you describe failures to date as being structural or stress controlled? Both. Most of them start in spots where we can expect stress concentration - so they are stress related. Structure of the back and particularly HW controls extent and volume of failure.

ROCK MECHANICS DATABASE

Indicate with a \checkmark which of the following parameters have been estimated at your mine.

Rock	Unit Weight, y	~
Strength	Elastic Modulus, ε	~
Parameters	Poisson's Ratio, v	~
	In-Situ Measurement	
Stress	Photo-Elastic Moduli	
Investigations	Computer Modeling	1
	Compressive Strength, σ_c	1
Laboratory	Tensile Strength, σ_t	~
Testing	Triaxial Strength, $\sigma_{c/} \sigma_{t}$	
	Shear Strength, τ	
	Failure Criterion	
	RQD	
Rock	NGI Rating	~
Mass	CSIR Rating	
Classification	Laubscher MRMR Rating	1
	Structural Mapping	✓
	Multi-wire Extensometer	
	Boroscope Observation	
Monitoring	Compression Pad	
	Closure Station	
	Leveling Survey Station	
	Piezometer	

-	r —	1			-	
c Mass fication	CSIR-RMR	87 (back) 40 HW/FW				
Roch Classi	9-iðn	35-40 (back) 3 HW/FW				
Pillar Size		a l Om				
Dailling	Uppers=U Breast=B	B				
Post Pillar Size						
Span FW-HW		up to 25 m				
Lift Height		5 m				
ing	Length	up to 250 m				
Oper	Width	up to 25 m				
	Joint Condition	S-M				
eo	Fracture Spacing	AL1				
	Strength	100-150 MPa				
	Joint Condition	₩₩		:		
Hangingwall	Fracture Spacing	C-IF	-			
	Strength	40-50 MPa				
	Joint Condition	S-W				
Footwall	Fracture Spacing	ж				
	Strength	50-60 MPa				
Depth (m)		180 to 390				
Stope Dip		50°-70°				
Mining Method **		Cut and Fill				

	s
-	h or a
<u>(GTI</u>	rengt
RE	ive st
K SI	press
ROC	COIL
	iexial
	y un
	i ted
	indice and

ive strength or as	<6,000 psi	6,000-15,000 psi	>15,000 psi	8
Indicated by uniaxial compress follows:	Weak	Moderate	Strong	** List individual stope

	UNITAS BUILTAR	LINE IS THE STATE

_	_			
RQD	0-20	20-40	40-70	70-100
Fractures/foot	~	3-5	1-3	1>
Fractures/metre	>16	10-16	3-10	₽
	Very Close	Close	Wide	Very Wide

JOINT CONDITION

calc	Clean joint with smooth surface or filled with material whose
	strength is less than rock mass strength
oderate:	Clean joint with rough surface
rong:	Joint is filled with a material that is equal to or stronger than the
	rock mass strength

ī,

QUESTIONNAIRE

PLACER DOME INC. - PAKALNIS AND ASSOCIATES - CANMET

NAME OF OPERATION:	INCO LIMITED - ONTARIO OPERATIONS
CONTACT/POSITION:	P.H. OLIVER/SENIOR SPECIALIST - ROCK MECHANICS
PRODUCTION RATE FROM UNDERGE	20UND : <u>11,450,000 TONS - 1989</u>
DEPTH OF MINING:	From Surface to 7200 feet
DIP OF OREBODY:	Flat to vertical - Normal case is for dips >55°
TYPE OF ORE:	Massive to Disseminated sulphides

1.

Mining Method	Percent of Total Production	n Backfill (Y/N)
VRM	46.3 (1989)	Y
Blasthole	21.0 (1989)	N
SLC	29.0 (1989)	N
Cut & Fill	3.7 (1989)	Y

2.	How do you determine the spans (FW-HW) within your cut and fill system? For true ore widths less than 35 feet - mine full width longitudinal. For widths>35 feet mine with transverse stopes and ribs
	or with post pillars. Stoping spans range from 25 to 40 feet depending on rock quality, mining depth, fill quality and stress
	state.
3.	Have there been instances where full extraction of the ore was not possible by C/F because the span would be too wide? If so, what was the span? The rock mass rating? Percentage of ore ieft behind? No. The effective ore widths have never exceeded the critical span which for our stress state and yielding pillar approach
	to cut and fill mining is believed to be in excess of 600 feet at depths in excess of 600 feet.
4.	Do you use post pillars? If so, how were they designed? Yes, Empirically. Yielding pillars yield and therefore have safety factors less than 1.0. The sizing of pillars and stope spans
	is a function of the rock quality, the horizontal stress state, and the fill quality. Overly stiff pillars can lead to high back s
	stresses. Overly soft pillars can permit tensile conditions to develop in the stope backs. Their stiffness also influences the
	timing and the nature of the failure of the sill pillar in wide orebodies.
5.	Do you use cable botts? If so, what is the pattern and type? How was the pattern designed?
	Yes, for specific situations. For fall of ground or wedge situations, cable strength x No. of cables > weight, and cable spacing
	not to exceed point where the grout bond strength to cables exceeds 300 ps. (Grout wc ratio <0.43) For pre-pinning, spacing
	governed by 500 psi bond strength =7ft x 7ft for single cables, 10 ft x 10 ft for double cables
б.	What is your spacing between sili pillars? How thick are your sill pillars? How were they designed? 200 foot spacing. Nil thickness, they are mined out. They were mined through failure between 30 feet and 40 feet thick.
	They were the recovered by VC&F.
7.	Have you experienced any cases of pillar failure?
	Yes, All ribs, post, and sill pillars fail. Preferably by yield. Rib and post pillars in the 30 ft to 50 ft mining neight region.
_	Sill pillars anywhere from 110 feet to 40 feet thick.
8.	Have you experienced any cases of back failure?
	who has hot? There have been localized structurally bound groundjatis and material displaced by rockoursis. There have been
•	no massive couldpses such as would occur if the critical span was exceeded.
У.	what kind of monitoring instruments to you use in the back?
	No routine instrumentation other must react courtaints. The ergs of the date of the tillars are too soft
	In the allers?
	In cut primary.
10.	Have you experienced bursting of ground? Yes
11.	Would you describe failures to date as being structural or stress controlled?

Both

Comment: There seems to be too little emphasis placed on the role of horizontal stress state as it influences stable spans.

ROCK MECHANICS DATABASE

	Indicate with a \checkmark	which of the follow	ing parameters	have been	estimated a	t your min	e.
*Not nec	cessarily routinely	for all applications				-	

Rock	Unit Weight, y	1
Strength	Elastic Modulus, ε	1
Parameters	Poisson's Ratio, v	~
	In-Situ Measurement	1
Stress	Photo-Elastic Moduli	
Investigations	Computer Modeling	~
	Compressive Strength, σ_c	~
Laboratory	Tensile Strength, σ_t	~
Testing	Triaxial Strength, $\sigma_{c/}$ σ_{t}	~
	Shear Strength, τ	
	Failure Criterion	
	RQD	~
Rock	NGI Rating	~
Mass	CSIR Rating	~
Classification	Laubscher MRMR Rating	120
	Structural Mapping	1
	Multi-wire Extensometer	~
	Boroscope Observation	
Monitoring	Compression Pad	
	Closure Station	~
	Leveling Survey Station	
	Piezometer	

Mass	fication	CSIR-RMR	65-75	65-75	65-75		
Rock	Classi	О-ЮN					
뎡	Pillar Size		mined	40-80 feet			
Drilling		Uppers=U Breast=B	U&B for C&F		FAN		
Post	Pillar Size		20 feet when used				
Span	FW-HW		20 to 550 A	20 to 550 A	20 to 550 A		
tiift	Height		12 feet C&F 50-300 A VRM	140- 340 ft	35 A sub -levels		
ning		Length	40-550 feet	70-200 Jeet	Ore Strike		
ð		Width	25-60 feet	40-70 feet	+30 feet		
		Joint Condition	М	М	М	-	
ð		Fracture Spacing	Ж	AL	М		
		Strength	S	S	S	-	
		Joint Condition	W	W	М		
Hangingwall	- - -	Fracture Spacing	AL	м	H.		
		Strength	s	83	S		
		Joint Condition	W	W	W		
Footwall		Fracture Spacing	æ	æ	A		
		Strength	δ	S	S		
Depth	Ē	-	to 7200 feet				
Stope	÷B		>35,	>35'	>55		
Mining	Method		VRM and C&F	BLASTHOLE	SLC		

ROCK STRENGTH d by uniaxial compressive strength or as

strength or as	<6,000 psi	5,000-15,000 psi	>15,000 psi	
Indicated by uniaxial compressive follows:	Weak	Moderate	Strong	** List individual stopes

	RQD	0-20	20-40	40-70	70-100
RE SPACING	Fractures/foot	>5	3-5	1-3	1>
FRACTU	Fractures/metre	>16	10-16	3-10	Ø
		Very Close	Close	Wide	Very Wide

JOINT CONDITION

Clean joint with smooth surface or filled with material whose strength is less than rock mass strength	Clean joint with rough surface	Joint is filled with a material that is equal to or stronger than the rock mass strength
Weak: Clean j strengt	Moderate: Clean j	Strong: Joint is rock m

QUESTIONNAIRE

PLACER DOME INC. - PAKALNIS AND ASSOCIATES - CANMET

NAM	E OF OPERATION.	WESTMIN	MINE			
CON	ACT/POSITION:	MICHAEL	CULLEN, GEOTECHNICAL ENGINE	R		
PROL	JODUCTION RATE FROM 3650 TONS PER DAY					
UNDI	DERGROUND :					
DEPT	H OF MINING:	FROM 400	m TO 600 m			
DIP O	F OREBODY:	60° to Subh	orizontal			
TYPE	OF ORE:	Massive Su	phides			
1.						
	Mining Method		Percent of Total Production	Backfill (Y/N)		
	Mechanized Cut and Fill		75	Y		
	Longhole		25	Y		
2.	How do you determine the span	ıs (FW-HW) wi	thin your cut and fill system?			
	Determined by structural stabilit	y, i.e. beneath ti	he faulted hangingwall instability occur	s at approximately 6-8 metres,		
	In massive sulfide instability occ	urs at approxim	ately 10-15m.			
		• •				
					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
3	Have there been instances when	e full extraction	a of the ore was not possible by C/F be	cause the span		
э.	would be too wide? If so, what	was the span?	The rock mass rating? Percentage of	ore left behind?		
	Stones areater than 10 m span (most) mined by t	ost nillar. In the nast 10 m stones run	ning strike length beneath		
	the faulted henging ugl utilized	a huo nasa muta	96% artraction in past villar stones	100% artraction in double not		
	the jaulea hangingwall ullizea	a two pass system	m. 80% extraction in post pittar stopes.	100% extraction in abude pas	33	
	Q<1 for HW fault, Q>10 for ma	ssive sulfiaes				
4.	Do you use post pillars? If so, h	low were they d	esigned?			
	Yes, Tributary area/Hedley pille	ar strength / Exp	osed Span			
5.	Do you use cable bolts? If so, w	hat is the patte	rn and type? How was the pattern de	signed?		
	Cable Type: 0.6" diameter, 7 str	and, 2 cables				
	Pattern: 2m x 2 m in waste, 2m	x1.5m in ore				
	Design: Gravity Load Experies	nce and practic	e at other mines			
	Design Crurty Dealer Deperter					
6	What is your enscing between a	ill pillars? How	thick are your sill pillars? How were	they designed?		
υ.	N/A	in prime a store		and accelerate		
	11/2				······································	
_						
7.	Have you experienced any case	s of pillar fallur	87			
	N/A					
8.	Have you experienced any case	s of back failure	?			
	Back failures common in areas of	of faulting and g	eological contacts.			
9.	What kind of monitoring instru	ments do you u	se in the back?			
	Multi-point extensometers		Martin Martin			
	In the nillow?					
	In the philars : Khasting wing studie agus-					
	riorating wire strain gauges					
10.	Have you experienced bursting	g of ground?				
	No					
11.	Would you describe failures to	date as being st	ructural or stress controlled?			
	Predominantly structurally cont	colled however.	stress related failures are increasing as	extraction ratio increases.		

ROCK MECHANICS DATABASE

Rock	Unit Weight, y	~
Strength	Elastic Modulus, ε	~
Parameters	Poisson's Ratio, v	~
	In-Situ Measurement	1
Stress	Photo-Elastic Moduli	
Investigations	Computer Modeling	
	Compressive Strength, σ_c	1
Laboratory	Tensile Strength, σ_t	
Testing	Triaxial Strength, $\sigma_{c/} \sigma_{t}$	
	Shear Strength, τ	✓
	Failure Criterion	
	RQD	✓
Rock	NGI Rating	✓
Mass	CSIR Rating	✓
Classification	Laubscher MRMR Rating	1
	Structural Mapping	✓
	Multi-wire Extensometer	✓
	Boroscope Observation	
Monitoring	Compression Pad	
	Closure Station	
	Leveling Survey Station	
	Piezometer	

Indicate with a \checkmark which of the following parameters have been estimated at your mine.

t Mass fication	CSIR-RMR				
Rock Classif	D-ION	10	20	10	
NILA FILA	MZE				
Drilling	Uppers=U Breast=B	£9.	B	B	
Post Pillar	SIZE	5.5X5.5 III	5.5X5.5 m	5.5X5.5 m	
Span FW-HW		35 m	65 ш	30 п	
Lift Height		4 m	4 m	4 m	
gning	Height	6-8 (m)	8 m	6-8 (王)	
мo	Width	8-9 (田)	8 m	6-8 (田)	
	Joint Condition	M-S	s	M-S	
e O	Fracture Spacing	ΜΛ	νw	w	
	Strength	S	S	S	
	Joint Condition	M	W	M	
Hangingwall	Fracture Spacing	VC	c	VC	
	Strength	M	М	M	
	Joint Condition	W	W	W	
Footwall	Fracture Spacing	C-W	C-W	υ	
	Strength	W	W	M	
(II) Dept		55	510	550	
Stope Dip		ŝ	200	જૈ	
Mining Method	*	Post Pillar Cut and Fill	Post Pillar Cut and Fill	Post Pillar Cut and Fill	

** List individual stopes

ROCK SIRENCIH Indicated by uniaxial compressive strength or as follows:

	<6,000 psi	6,000-15,000 psi	>15,000 psi
follows:	Weak	Moderate	Strong

	RQD	0-20	20-40	40-70	70-100
RE SPACING	Fractures/foot	~	3-5	1-3	<1
FRACTU	Fractures/metre	>16	10-16	3-10	\$
		Very Close	Close	Wide	Very Wide

JOINT CONDITION

strength is less that Moderate: Clean joint with ro	then rock mass strength h rowedt surface
Moderate: Clean joint with ro	ង ឈាចង់ ទាយខែនេ
P	
STORE: JOINT IS DILEG WITH I	with a material that is equal to or stronger than the
rock mass strength	18dh

250